

# MEDALS, BONDS, BANKNOTES AND COINS

Wednesday 8 July 2015 at 10.30 Knightsbridge, London

#### BONHAMS

Montpelier Street Knightsbridge London SW7 1HH www.bonhams.com

#### VIEWING

Monday 6 July 2015 09.00 - 16.30 Tuesday 7 July 2015 09.00 - 16.00

#### BIDS

+44 (0) 20 7447 7447 +44 (0) 20 7447 7401 fax To bid via the internet please visit www.bonhams.com

Please note that bids should be submitted no later than 24 hours prior to the sale.

New bidders must also provide proof of identity when submitting bids. Failure to do this may result in your bids not being processed. Bidding by telephone will only be accepted on a lot with the excess of £500.

## ENQUIRIES

John Millensted + 44 (0) 20 7393 3914 john.millensted@bonhams.com

Fulvia Esposito + 44 (0) 20 7393 3917 fulvia.esposito@bonhams.com

## PRESS ENQUIRIES press@bonhams.com

**CUSTOMER SERVICES** Monday to Friday 08.30 – 18.00

+44 (0) 20 7447 7447

SALE NUMBER: 22780

CATALOGUE: £15

#### LIVE ONLINE BIDDING IS AVAILABLE FOR THIS SALE

Please email bids@bonhams.com with "Live bidding" in the subject line 48 hours before the auction to register for this service.

#### **IMPORTANT INFORMATION**

The United States Government has banned the import of ivory into the USA. Lots containing ivory are indicated by the symbol  $\Phi$  printed beside the lot number in this catalogue.



#### Bonhams 1793 Limited

Registered No. 4326560 Registered Office: Montpelier Galleries Montpelier Street, London SW7 1HH

+44 (0) 20 7393 3900 +44 (0) 20 7393 3905 fax

#### Bonhams 1793 Ltd Directors

Robert Brooks Co-Chairman, Malcolm Barber Co-Chairman, Colin Sheat Deputy Chairman, Matthew Girling Global CEO, Patrick Meade Global CEO, Geoffrey Davies, Jonathan Horwich, James Knight, Caroline Oliphant, Hugh Watchorn.

#### Bonhams UK Ltd Directors

Colin Sheaf Chairman, Jonathan Baddeley, Antony Bennett, Matthew Bradbury, Lucinda Bredin, Harvey Cammell, Simon Cottle, Andrew Currie, Paul Davidson, Jean Ghika, Charles Graham-Campbell, Miranda Grant, Richard Harvey, Robin Hereford, Asaph Hyman, Charles Lanning, Sophie Law, Fergus Lyons, Gordon McFarlan, Andrew McKenzie, Simon Mitchell, Jeff Muse, Mike Neill, Charlie O'Brien, Giles Peppiatt, Peter Rees, Jain Rushbrook, John Sandon, Tim Schofield, Veronique Scorer, James Stratton, Roger Tappin, Ralph Taylor, Shahin Virani, David Williams, Michael Wynell-Mayow, Suzannah Yip.

# SALE INFORMATION

#### BIDS

+44 (0) 20 7447 7447 +44 (0) 20 7447 7401 fax bids@bonhams.com www.bonhams.com

PAYMENTS

+44 (0) 20 7447 7447 +44 (0) 20 7447 7401 fax

#### ART COLLECTIONS, ESTATES & VALUATIONS

+44 (0) 20 7468 8340 +44 (0) 20 7468 5860 fax valuations@bonhams.com

#### CATALOGUE SUBSCRIPTIONS

To obtain other catalogues or take out an annual subscription: Subscriptions Department +44 (0) 1666 502200 +44 (0) 1666 505107 fax subscriptions@bonhams.com

#### COLLECTION AND STORAGE AFTER SALE

All sold lots will remain in the Coins & Medals department at Knightsbridge.

Please contact the department for shipping quotes.

+ 44 (0) 20 7393 3917 coins@bonhams.com

## PAYMENT

All charges must be paid by the time of collection.

#### Payment in advance

Telephone: +44 (0) 20 7447 7447 to ascertain amount due by: cash, cheque with banker's card, credit card, bank draft or traveller's cheque.

## Payment at time of collection

by cash, cheque with banker's card, credit card, bank draft or traveller's cheque.

# CONTENTS

Wednesday 8 July 2015	Lots
Single Campaign Medals	1 – 39
Single Orders, Single Decorations, Long Service Medals, Militaria and Miscellaneous	40 – 53
Foreign Orders, Decorations and Medals	54 – 56
Groups with Orders and Decorations	57 – 72
Campaign Groups and Pairs	73 – 130
Scripophily	131 – 132
Banknotes	133 – 148
Ancient Coins	149 – 165
English Coins	166 – 356
Irish, Scottish and Isle of Man Coins	357 – 360
World Coins	361 – 403
Medallions, Artefacts etc, Cabinets	404 - 422





## SINGLE CAMPAIGN MEDALS

## NAVAL GENERAL SERVICE 1793-1840,

one bar, Copenhagen 1801 (William Wheatley, Midshipman.) Lacquered good very fine. (1)

## £5,000 - 7,000

The lot includes a portrait miniature of him in civilian clothes of the time, this housed in a yellow metal oval glazed frame, the reverse housing a lock of hair. A commissioning document as Second Master aboard the Gun Brig "Hasty", dated 8th April 1801 and signed by Sir Hyde Parker, Kt. A copy of his will dated 24th October 1840. A detailed log compiled by his wife covering service including a voyage from Portsmouth to Gibraltar 1805. Then further entries from Malta in 1806 going through until June 1809.

Confirmed on the roll as serving as a Midshipman aboard the Gun Brig Hasty.

H.M.S. Hasty was ordered in 7 February 1797 and built by John Wilson & Co, Frindsbury. She was delivered in June 1797, and sold off in December 1802.

Gun Brigs of the time had a complement of approximately 50 servicemen.

## MILITARY GENERAL SERVICE MEDAL 1793-1814,

two bars, Vittoria, Pyrenees (L.Pigou, Lieut 20th Foot). *Good very fine.* (1)

## £1,400 - 1,800

2

Ensign 30.5.1811.

Confirmed on roll, noted as Pigon on Foster's roll.





6

7

8

## 3

## MILITARY GENERAL SERVICE MEDAL 1793-1814,

four bars, Pyrenees, Nivelle, Orthes, Toulouse (A.Buchanan, 91st Foot.). A couple of light edge bruises, otherwise very fine. (1)

## £1,000 - 1,700

Confirmed on the roll as entitled to the above bars (copy supplied), this is different from the entry in Mullen's book.

#### 4

#### MILITARY GENERAL SERVICE MEDAL 1793-1814,

five bars, Fuentes D'Onor, Salamanca, Vittoria, Nivelle, Nive (J.Jones, 3rd Foot Guards). *Good very fine.* (1)

#### £1,000 - 1,400

Confirmed on roll as John Jones, another John Jones on the roll with a four bar entitlement. With 5 John Jones's on the Waterloo roll.

## 5

## WATERLOO 1815,

fitted with replacement ring and silver straight bar suspension, renamed (William Kew Gunner Royal Foot Artillery). *Contact marks good fine.* (1)

#### £300 - 500

#### **INDIA GENERAL SERVICE 1854-95,**

one bar, North West Frontier (3220 D Jamieson 1st \*\*n H.M.s 19th Regt). Refixed suspension, edge bruise fine. (1)

## £80 - 120

## INDIA GENERAL SERVICE 1854-95,

one bar, Hazara 1891 (1659 Drumr J.McLaren 2d Bn Sea Highrs.). Good very fine. (1)

#### £180 - 220

#### **INDIA GENERAL SERVICE 1854-95,**

one bar, Chin Hills 1892-93 (SURG. CAPT. J. P. DOYLE, 10TH MADRAS INFY.). *Very fine.* (1)

#### £400 - 600

This scarce bar of which few survive was authorised on 9 January 1903 and issued to about 2,600 men. It was awarded for service in the Northern Chin Hills during the Siyin-Nwegal uprising, when the Chins rose in rebellion against British proposals to disarm the tribes.



9 BALTIC 1854-55, unnamed as issued. *Very fine.* (1)

## £100 - 150

#### 10

## INDIAN MUTINY 1857-58,

two bars, Lucknow, Central India (Wm. Jones. 3rd Bn Rifle Bde). Very fine. (1)

## £100 - 150

Not entitled to second bar.

#### 11

## AFGHANISTAN 1878-80,

no bar (559. Corpl J.Spencer. 2/9th Foot.). Very fine. (1)

## £150 - 200

12

## EGYPT 1882-89,

dated reverse, no bar (1498 Pte W.Smith, 1/Cam'n Highrs). *Very fine.* (1)

## £70 - 100

13 EGYPT 1882-89, dated reverse, no bar (2129 Pte P.Ryan. 2/R.Ir:R.). *Contact marks, nearly very fine.* (1)

## £70 - 100

#### 14 EGYPT 1882-89,

one bar, Tel-El-Kebir (12886. Driv./J.Mackinson. N/2.Bde R.A.). Light contact marks, otherwise very fine. (1)

## £140 - 180

#### 15 KHEDIVE'S STAR,

dated 1882, impressed (Y & L 865); 1884-6 (2). Very fine. (3)

## £150 - 200



#### **ROYAL NIGER COMPANY MEDAL 1896-97,**

silver issue, one bar, Nigeria 1886-1897, impressed (H.B.Ratsey.). Very fine or better. (1)

#### £3,000 - 4,000

Following the abolition of the slave trade in 1820's Britain's control of the West African coast was necessary to prevent continued use by slavers of the ports and estuaries. Trading post were set up at Bathurst, Freetown, Lagos and Brass. In 1832 Liverpool trader Macgregor Laird led an expedition up the Niger River. In 1841 a government sponsored expedition was launched under the control of several naval officers styled Niger Commissioners. They established a settlement at Lokoja. Both the Laird expedition and the Government settlement were failures largely due to sickness in the area that became known as a white man's grave.

In 1866 the Government decided to put an official consulate at Lokoja but this could not be maintained due to the high death rate. All traders in the Niger River area were therefore largely unprotected and remained so until the appearance on the scene of George Goldie-Taubman an ex sapper officer who, established trading posts all over the Niger basin. Due to Goldie-Taubman's hard work a charter company was formed in 1886, similar in nature to the BSA Co, with Taubman at its head and this was known as the Royal Niger Company. As a chartered company it was not just a trading company. It was responsible for the administration of the area defined in the charter very much like the old East India Co. It could impose customs duties, execute laws and maintain armed forces which were internationally recognised. As part of the administration, the company set up the Royal Niger Constabulary which it used to maintain order, the rivers Niger and Benue forming the highway into the interior from the coast. The charter company attracted a number of ex army and navy officers as employees and civil administrators, one of whom Frederick Lugard was to become High Commissioner of Northern Nigeria in 1900. The life of the charter company was to be short, since, due to inadequacies in administration and charges of monopolistic tendencies, a government investigation was set up under Major Claude (Later Sir Claude) MacDonald (of defence of legation fame) which led ultimately to the revocation of the charter and the handing over to the British Government all its treaties, obligations and rights. This finally took place on the 1st January 1900. The charter company had been in existence only 14 years but during that period over 40 expeditions in connection with the law and order matters had taken place, where actual casualties had occurred. As part of the winding up of the charter company permission was sought and obtained for a medal to be issued. 1000 Bronze medals were struck-about 750 were issued and the remainder are held by the United Africa Co. Ltd successors to the trading activities of the Niger Co. 100 silver medals were struck of which 80 were named in the impressed style. Several replacements have been made but in 1984 the UAC still held 5 un-named and 11 of the named medals, there having been no forwarding address for these. As far as is known the maximum number of expeditions taken part in by any recipient is 9.

By family descent.

## INDIA GENERAL SERVICE 1895-1902,

one bar, Relief of Chitral 1895 (51160 Driver C.Allen 15th Fd Bn R.A.). Light contact marks, otherwise very fine. (1)

## £100 - 130

## 18

## INDIA GENERAL SERVICE 1895-1902,

three bars, Punjab Frontier 1897-98, Smana 1897, Tirah 1897-98 (608 Rifln Manbir Rana 2d Bn Goorkhas). *Very fine.* (1)

## £180 - 220

## 19

## KHEDIVE'S SUDAN 1896-1908,

one bar, Khartoum, engraved (3328. Pte. C.Cleaver, 1/R.War:R.). Lightly toned, extremely fine. (1)

## £140 - 180

## 20

## QUEEN'S SOUTH AFRICA 1899-1902,

two bars, Transvaal, S.A.02 (7758 Pte A.E.Attwood. S.W.Bord:). King's South Africa, two bars, S.A.01, S.A.02, renamed (3947. Pte A.Osborne. 6/Drgn Gds). *Very fine or better.* (2)

## £100 - 120

## 21

## QUEEN'S SOUTH AFRICA 1899-1902,

four bars, Relief of Kimberley, Paardeberg, Driefontein, Transvaal (Lieut.C.D.Harrington. Derby. Rgt.). *Very fine*. (1)

## £300 - 400

Lieutenant Harrington was wounded at Paardeberg on 19.2.1900 attached to the Gloucestershire Regiment.

## 22

## QUEEN'S SOUTH AFRICA 1899-1902,

six bars, Tugela Heights, Orange Free State, Relief of Ladysmith, Transvaal, Laing's Nek, Belfast (86699 Gnr.J.Murphy. 63rd Bty.. R.F.A.). *Extremely fine.* (1)

## £120 - 180

23

## TIBET 1903-04,

bronze issue, no bar (7595 Mate Zoiborz Dust S & T Corps). *Very fine.* (1)

## £70 - 100

## 24

## CHINA 1900,

one bar (copy), Relief of Pekin (J.V.Crack. P.O.CL., H.M.S. Centurion.). Some contact marks, very fine. (1)

## £140 - 180

Not entitled to bar.

## 25

## INDIA GENERAL SERVICE 1908-35,

one bar, Afghanistan N.W.F. 1919 (827 Dvr. Nur Muhd, 22/Mtn. Batty.); one bar, Waziristan 1921-24 (1156 Bill. Bakhsha Singh, 54 S.C.C.); one bar, North West Frontier 1935 (TB-170755 Driver Abdul Jabbar, 22 A.T.Coy.). *Generally very fine*. (3)

## £70 - 90

26

## INDIA GENERAL SERVICE 1908-35,

one bar, Afghanistan N.W.F. 1919 (7281 Pte G.Brever, L'Pool.R.). *Good very fine*. (1)

## £50 - 80

## 27

## INDIA GENERAL SERVICE 1908-35,

one bar, Waziristan 1921-24 (M-4525174 A-C.Q.M.Sjt.A.E.Croft. R.A.S.C.). *Very fine.* (1)

## £60 - 90

28

## INDIA GENERAL SERVICE 1908-35,

one bar, Mohmand (5821 Sepoy Sita Ram, 2-2 Punjab R.). General Service Medal 1918-62, two bars, S.Persia, Iraq (1134 Sepoy Badar Din.3-124 Baluch. Inf.). Imperial Service Medal, G.V.R. (William James Howard.) in case of issue. *Very fine or better.* (3)

## £100 - 200

29

## INDIA GENERAL SERVICE 1908-35,

two bars, Afghanistan N.W.F. 1919, Mahsud 1919-20 (4395 Sepoy Zarif, Kurram Militia.); two bars, North West Frontier 1930-31, Mohmand 1933 (F-1332 Cook Mohd. Khan, 9 Mtn. Bty.). India General Service 1936-39, one bar, North West Frontier 1936-37 (14099 Sepoy Ghulam Qadar, 2-14 Punjab R.); one bar, North West Frontier 1937-39 (6631 Sep Kalandar Shah, 5-1 Punjab R.). *Very fine.* (4)

## £100 - 150

## 1914 STAR,

with copy bar (T-32350 S.& C.S. J.G.Southgate. A.S.C.). Very fine. (1)

#### £50 - 70

31 \*

#### 1914-15 STAR,

(12/2559 Sjt.H.J.Rowe. N.Z.E.F.). Pair to Private J.M.Anderson, Royal Highlanders, British War and Victory Medal (265884 Pte.J.M.Anderson. R.Highrs.). With a Queen Mary Xmas box. *Extremely fine*. (4)

#### £80 - 100

Sergeant Henry John Rowe served with the 1st Bn, Auckland Regiment, he died on the 7th June 1917, aged 21. He was the son of Mr and Mrs C.W.Rowe of Lower Matakana, Auckland. He is remembered with honour on the Messines Ridge (N.Z.) Memorial.

Private James McKay Anderson was born at Elie and enlisted at Perth. He died of wounds on the 12th August 1918, aged 36. He was the son of Mr and Mrs A.Anderson of Glencoe Villa, Elie, Fife, and was husband of Elizabeth Paisley Anderson. He is remembered at the Roisel Communal Cemetery Extension.

#### 32

## BRITISH WAR MEDAL,

(Capt H.W.F.Hamilton.). Good very fine. (1)

#### £100 - 150

Captain Hamilton served with the Motor Branch of the Machine Gun Corps.

#### 33

#### MEMORIAL PLAQUE,

(Alfred William Clarenbone). Very fine. (1)

#### £40 - 60

Private Alfred William Clarenbone was born in Edgware, he enlisted in St.Paul's Churchyard (East Ham). He was killed in action on the 18th September 1918 serving with the Royal Fusiliers. He is buried in the Guards' Cemetery Lesboeufs.

#### 34

#### **MEMORIAL PLAQUE,**

(Grenville Bertie Vernon). Extremely fine. (1)

#### £80 - 120

Captain Grenville Bertie Vernon was killed in action 25th April 1918, he served with the 3rd Batt attd 2nd Batt Northamptonshire Regiment. He is remembered on the Pozieres Memorial.

## 35

#### MEMORIAL PLAQUE,

(Thomas William Munt). Messina Earthquake Medal in box of issue. Victory Medal (G.W.Moore.). *Very fine or better.* (3)

## £120 - 180

Private Thomas Munt was born in Hyde, Winchester, he enlisted at Winchester. He died on the 30th September 1916, aged 23. He is remembered on the Baghdad (North Gate) War Cemetery.

He was the son of Thomas and Loiusa Munt of 13 King Alfred Place, Winchester, Hampshire

## 36

## GENERAL SERVICE MEDAL 1918-62,

one bar, Iraq (15099 Dvr. Matwali. R.A.); one bar, Cyprus (23479800 Gnr. A.Ballantyne. R.A.). *Very fine.* (2)

#### £80 - 120

37

## **GENERAL SERVICE MEDAL 1918-62,**

one bar, Palestine 1945-48 (2629291 Gsdsm. B.Stowers. Gren. Gds.). Good very fine. (1)

#### £50 - 70

38

## SECOND WORLD WAR STARS AND MEDALS,

1939-1945 Star (6); Africa (3); Italy Star (3); Burma Star (2); Pacific Star; France and Germany Star (3); Defence Medal (6); War Medal (7); India Service Medal; New Zealand Service Medal. *Very fine.* (33)

#### £120 - 180

## 39

## SECOND WORLD WAR STARS AND MEDALS,

1939-1945 Star; Atlantic Star; Pacific Star; France and Germany Star (2); Burma Star; Defence Medal; War Medal. *Very fine.* (8)

#### £70 - 90



## SINGLE ORDERS, SINGLE DECORATIONS, LONG SERVICE MEDALS, MILITARIA AND MISCELLANEOUS

#### 40

## DISTINGUISHED SERVICE MEDAL,

G.V.R. (197468. A.E.James. P.O. H.M.S. Nicator. 31 May-1 June 1916). Very fine. (1)

## £600 - 800

D.S.M. London Gazette 15.9.1916.

For services rendered by Petty Officers and Men of the Grand Fleet in the action in the North Sea on the 31st May to 1st June 1916.

#### 41

## ARMY MERITORIOUS SERVICE MEDAL,

G.VI.R. (\*\*\*5517 C/Sjt. E.J.Parker. D.L.I.). With contact marks and polishing throughout, good fine. (1)

#### £100 - 120

#### 42

# ROYAL NAVAL RESERVE LONG SERVICE AND GOOD CONDUCT,

E.VII.R. (87405 W.Lambert. Sean. 1CL, R.N.R.; C.5233 J.Francis, Sean 1CL, R.N.R.); G.V.R. (J.1057. R.Evans, Sto. R.N.R.). Some scratching to obverse of the second, otherwise good very fine. (3)

£80 - 100

## 43

## ARMY LONG SERVICE AND GOOD CONDUCT MEDAL,

V.R. (492 Pte.J.Cummings 2nd Bn 4th Foot). Very fine. (1)

£80 - 120

#### 44

## TERRITORIAL EFFICENCY MEDAL,

G.V.R. (724839 B.Q.M.Sjt.A.E.Hammond. R.A.). Good very fine. (1)

## £40 - 60

#### 45 MILITARY EPHEMERA,

a file of ephemera from WW1 onwards which includes: Royal Observer Corps First Class Proficiency Certificate, a large selection of WW1 period envelopes, Postcards, WW2 medal boxes, General Strike Certificate for a Special Constable, further detailed Field postcards with cross references to MICs. A collection of letters to a Miss N.Brocklebank from A/Captain C.G.Brocklebank M.C.; Y.M.C.A. medal to Corporal R.J.Argus as refereee for a football tournament in Cologne 24.5.1920. A further three prize medals to E.J.Henley who later gets the M.S.M. with the Royal Engineers. Silver War Badge to Private A. Le Masurier of the 13th London Regiment. Dog tag for 28930 Private W.Davis of the Border Regiment. Two further dog tags for 37095 G.Exell of the Bedfordshire Regiment. Identity card for Army in India to 2.Lt B.A.Young. Etc. Worthy of inspection. *Paper items with relevant wear.* (Lot)

£100 - 140



# A FOLDER OF ORIGINAL PAPERWORK TO PRIVATE F.DALBY DORSETSHIRE REGIMENT,

including enlistment papers, Third Class Certificate of Education, Discharge Certificate, Second Class Certificate of Education, Certificate for Service in the Home Guard from 11 June 1940 to 31 December 1944, Red Book, Armed Forces Bible etc. (Lot)

#### £40 - 60

46A

# A VICTORIAN SILVER MOUNTED OFFICER'S CARTOUCHE POUCH

hallmarked for 1873, of rectangular form with applied monogramme and a border of engraved leaves to the rim, together with a Georgian gorget and a collection of assorted mainly military badges and buttons.

#### £300 - 400

#### 47

## BADGES AND INSIGNIA,

a mixed collection of mainly continetal issues, of 20th Century manufacture. (Lot)

£70 - 100

#### 48

# AN INERT 6 PDR. ARTILLERY SHELL PRESENTED TO THE LIVERPOOL VICTORIA FRIENDLY SOCIETY

The brass shell-casing engraved 'Presented To Liverpool Victoria Friendly Society Who Bought £100,000 of War Bonds In The "Feed The Guns" Campaign October 1918' 48.5 cm. long

## £500 - 700

 $\pounds100,000$  in 1918 is the equivalent of about  $\pounds4$  million in today's money

## 49

## **MILITARY EQUIPMENT,**

a collection of WW2 period Officer camp equipment, comprsing bed/ sleeping bag, bath, basin, chair, waterbottle and canvas bucket etc. With wooden collapsible frames where relevant. (Lot)

## £70 - 100

Collection from Knightsbridge prefered.

50

## MILITARY HEADGEAR,

comprising: Slouch hats (2), Officer's peaked cap; Solar topee. All of WW2 manufacture. (4)

£150 - 200

## MINOR WORLD COLLECTORS ITEMS,

including US Naval Forces Europe commemorative medallions; Rouble 1913, Soviet badge etc. *Generally very fine.* (11)

#### £30 - 50

## 52

## **CLOTH INSIGNIA,**

A good and large selection of British & Commonwealth examples mainly WW2 and later, many printed Div Signs and s/titles, Also includes K/C officers cap badges, RAF, RN, and WRNS. May include a few reproduction item. Sold as viewed and not subject to return. Inspection recommended. (lot)

## £200 - 300

53

## AMERICAN FLOWN FLAG

a modern issue Armerican flag framed with two patches and a certificate presented to Donald Brosnan II. The frame 58cm x 46cm. (Lot)

## £40 - 60

The certificate reads: United States Army This is to certify that the accompanying American flag was flown on a combat mission A1A053291 over Afghanistan 24 November 2005, Thanksgiving Day in a C12 Utility Airplane from Bagram Air Base, Afghanistan in support of Operation Enduring Freedom. This flag was flown in Honor of the men and women who lost their lives during the Terrorist attacks on 11 September 2001 and is presented to Donald P.Brosnan II.

## FOREIGN ORDERS, DECORATIONS AND MEDALS

## 54 <sup>Ω</sup>

## RUSSIA, 1920-1922 BADGE,

Gallipoli Badge of General Wrangle's Army, a bronze Screwback issue. *Very fine.* (1)

## £80 - 100

#### 55

#### U.S.A., UNITED STATES OF AMERICA, A VIETNAM GALLANTRY GROUP OF 5 TO COLONEL R.N.MACKINNON, 1ST CAVALRY DIVISION,

Silver Star (MACKINNON ROBERT N. RVN.); Legion of Merit, Officer Medal (unnamed as issued); Distinguished Flying Cross (MACKINNON ROBERT N. RVN.); Air Medal (MACKINNON ROBERT N. RVN.); Vietnam, Air Force Distinguished Service Order. Named medals machine engraved naming.

Good very fine, some polishing to the American awards. (5)

## £200 - 300

Robert Neale Mackinnon born 25 May 1923 Philippine Islands. He attended Tennessee military academy graduating at 16, his father was also in the military and his brother killed in France during WW2. He had a BS degree in military service and a MS degree in internal affairs from George Washington University. At the tail end of war he was with the 11th Airborne for occupational duties in Japan and also again in 1947. He served in Korea 1950-1951 with the 7th Infantry Regiment. His promotions were 2Lt 14 June 1945, Lt 28 June 1948, Capt 18 March 1952, Major 5 June 1959, Lt Col 5 June 1966, Colonel 5 June 1970, Brig Gen 27 November 1972, Temp Major Gen 1 February 1972 commanding 1st Aviation Brigade ("Boomerang" was 4th in number of days without accident in Vietnam). Retired October 1976 as Major General.

#### **IRAN** Evacuation:

He later worked as Vice President for Bell (Helicopters) in Iran until the Revolution in 1979 and wason the last flight out where he was successful in getting all his people out.

He earned many awards in his 30 years of service: DSM, Silver Star earned in Vietnam in 1968 when he was Colonel commanding the elite Second Brigade 1st Air Cavalry Division, Legion of Merit with 2 oak leaf clusters, DFC, BSM, Air medal 22 awards, Army commendation medal, Combat infantryman badge with second award, Senior army aviator badge and Master parachutist badge. He died 7 June 2000 in Tarrant.

Lot includes photographs original/copies, a copy of the Vietnam award document named to "Robert N. Mackinnon"dated 1972 and another sheet with a write up and information on him in Vietnamese. With some copied research including secret debriefing reports etc.

## 56

## WORLD MEDALS,

an assortment of world medals of mainly 20th Century manufacture, countries include: Begium, France, Japan, Italy, Poland, U.S.A., U.S.S.R. *Generally very fine or better.* (140)

#### £400 - 500

56A

# A C.M.G. GROUP OF FOUR TO SENIOR COMMISSIONER J.W.T.MCCLELLAN, KENYA COLONY,

The Most Distinguished Order of St.Michael and St.George, C.M.G. neck badge in silver-gilt and enamel; East and West Africa 1887-1900, no bar, engraved (J.W.T.McClellan); East and Central Africa 1897-99, one bar, 1898, engraved (Asst Collector. J.W.T.McClellan.); Africa General Service 1902-56, two bars, East Africa 1902, East Africa 1905 (Pol. Offcr. J.W.T.McLellan. 3/K.A.R.). With a representative set of contemporary miniatures mounted as worn. *Lightly toned, extremely fine*. (Lot)

## £2,000 - 3,000

C.M.G. Kenya Gazette 11.6.1919.

John William Tyndale McClellan was born in 1895, he was the son of the late Rev. J.B.McClellan. He was educated at Malvern College. He was appointed as Assistant District Officer of the British East Africa Protectorate and Colony in October 1895, and served the Protectorate for 28 years under 14 Governors (Acting and actual). In 1896 he served in the Mbarak Rising (Medal), in the Somali Rebellion in 1898 and as a Political Officer to the Marakwet Patrol in 1901 (Medal). In 1900 he was appointed District Officer in charge of Masailand and was responsible for moving the tribe from the Rift Valley to Laikipia. From 1903 he was Provincial and Senior Commissioner in each one of the six Provinces of the East Africa Protectorate. In 1912 helped by a very efficient staff of officers, he carried out the great Masai Move from Laikipia to the Southern Masai Reserve, receiving the personal recognition and thanks of the Governor, Sir Percy Girouard and Secretary of State for the Colonies. In 1919 he was made C.M.G. for his services to the Colony.

He was made a Magistrate of the First Class, with power to hold Subordinate Court of the First Class in the Districts of Mombassa, Malindi, Vanga, Lamu and Tana River in January 1921 as well as Senior Commissioner for the Coastal area.

He retired in 1923 and was thanked by Sir R.Coryndon for his 28 years service "during which period you have served in all parts of the country and have had no inconsiderable share in its development".

He died in 1948.

The lot comes with a selection of photographs, obituaries, box for the CMG, and a set of hairbrushes with monogram.





56A

## **GROUPS WITH ORDERS AND DECORATIONS**

57

#### THE POST WAR C.B.E. AND M.V.O. GROUP OF ELEVEN LIEUTENANT COMMANDER A.STONE ROYAL NAVY, CHIEF ACCOUNTANT TO THE QUEEN'S PRIVY PURSE, AND SERJEANT-AT-ARMS,

The Most Excellent Order of the British Empire, C.B.E., Civil Division, 2nd type, in silver-gilt and enamel; The Royal Victorian Order, M.V.O., 4th Class breast badge in silver-gilt and enamel, numbered (1526); 1914-15 Star (346080, A.W.Stone, W.R., R.N.); British War and Victory Medal with MID Oakleaf (346080 A.W.Stone. Ch.Wr. R.N.); Defence Medal; Jubilee 1935; Coronation 1937; Coronation 1953; Royal Naval Long Service and Good Conduct Medal, G.V.R. (346080. A.W.Stone. Ch. Wtr. H.M.S. Cormorant.; Royal Naval Meritorious Service Medal; G.V.R. (346080. A.W.Stone, Ch. Wtr. "Curacao" Services During War). All but the first mounted as worn, with miniatures prior to WW2 and separate 1953 issue. With Denmark, Order of Dannebrog, Knight's breast badge; Netherlands, Order of the House of Orange, breast star; Portugal, Order of Christ, fifth class breast badge; Sweden, Order of Vasa, Knight's breast badge; Portugal, Order of Christ, Knight's breast badge with a Commander's badge both in case of issue; Ethiopia, Order of the Star, Officer's breast badge; Iraq, Order of Al Rafidian, Knight's breast badge. The foreign medals in boxes of issue and with boxes for CBE and MVO. Lightly toned, good very fine or better. (Lot)

£1,000 - 1,200

C.B.E. London Gazette 1.1.1954.

M.V.O. London Gazette 1.1.1947.

Assistant Secretary and Chief Accountant of the Privy Purse and Serjeant-at-Arms.

Sold with the following original documentation: Warrant for the C.B.E. in envelope with Statutes. Warrant for the Denmark, Order of Dannebrog, with letter from Buckingham Palace for Restricted Permission to wear, dated 6.7.1951.

Warrant for the Netherlands, Order of the House of Orange, with letter from Buckingham Palace for Restricted Permission to wear dated 4th January 1951.

Warrant for the Portugal, Order of Christ, with letter from Buckingham Palace for Restricted Permission to wear 16.11.1955. Warrant for the Sweden, Order of Vasa, with letter from Buckingham Palace for Restricted Permission to wear dated 24.6.1954. Details relating to the award of the Ethiopia, Order of the Star, dated 13.10.1954. Details relating to the award of the Iraq, Order of the Al Rafidain, dated 10th August 1956.

Assorted photographs, newspaper cutting and facsimile photograph and inscription from the Queen to those who were involved in the Coronation in the Royal Household.



## THE GREAT WAR M.C. GROUP OF FOUR TO MAJOR A.BECKERLEG, ROYAL ENGINEERS,

Military Cross, G.V.R., engraved (Major A.Beckerleg. R.E. Aug.4.1918.); British War and Victory Medal (Major A.Beckerleg.); Russia, Order of St.Anne, Second class neck badge, with swords, in gold and enamel. With separate 1914-15 Star (Pte J.Beckerley. S.A.Irish.). *The last with enamel damage and a sword absent, otherwise good very fine.* (4)

#### £2,000 - 3,000

M.C. London Gazette 3.6.1919.

For distinguished services rendered in connection with Military Operations in North Russia (Archangel Command).

His medal index card indicates entitlement to a pair only, for which he applies for in February 1923.

#### 59

## A GREAT WAR M.C. GROUP OF EIGHT TO COLONEL G.MACDONALD, GORDON HIGHLANDERS,

Military Cross, G.V.R., engraved on reverse (George MacDonald The Gordon Highlanders 18th March 1916.); 1914-15 Star (Lieut G.Macdonald Gord Highrs); British War and Victory Medal with MID Oakleaf (Major G.Macdonald); 1939-1945 Star; France and Germany Star; Defence Medal; War Medal with MID Oakleaf. The last four impressed (Col.G.Macdonald). Court mounted as worn with corresponding miniatures, and housed in case. *Very fine, with some light polishing.* (8)

£800 - 1,200

M.C. London Gazette 30.3.1916.

For conspicuous gallantry during operations. He twice led up reinforcements at a critical moment in the attack, and thus enabled the assault to be pushed home. Though slightly wounded he kept command of his company till the end of the operations, frequently going back over the open to report to Battalion Headquarters.

M.I.D. London Gazette 11.12.1917; 4.4.1946.

#### 60

#### A GREAT WAR O.B.E GROUP OF FOUR TO MAJOR C.A. MCLELLAND, GENERAL LIST LATE YORKSHIRE REGIMENT,

The Most Excellent Order of the British Empire, O.B.E., Military Division, 1st type; 1914-15 Star (Capt.C.A.McLellan. York.R.); British War and Victory Medal with M.I.D. Oakleaf (Major C.A.Mclellan.). Housed in contemporary display frame. *Extremely fine*. (4)

#### £300 - 500

O.B.E. London Gazette 1.1.1919.

M.I.D. London Gazette 15.5.1917; 11.12.1917; 20.12.1918.



# A GREAT WAR O.B.E. GROUP OF SIX TO LIEUTENANT COLONEL H.S.BRIGGS, ROYAL ENGINEERS,

The Most Excellent Order of the British Empire, O.B.E., 1st type Military Division; 1914-15 Star (Lieut.H.S.Briggs. R.E.); British War and Victory Medal (Major H.S.Briggs.); Jubilee 1935; Coronation 1937. Court mounted as worn. *The O.B.E. at some stage re-gilded, otherwise very fine.* (Lot)

#### £400 - 600

O.B.E. London Gazette 3.6.1919.

M.I.D. London Gazette 14.12.1917; 21.5.1918; 7.7.1919.

The lot includes: certificates for Jubilee 1935 and Coronation 1937 medals; 22 assorted photographs (c.20cm x 24cm in size) of various water pumping systems, reservoirs, pipes etc, constructed by him and the Royal Engineers for supply of water for consumption; typed record of service, box for O.B.E.; Map marked 'Water Supply 5 Army 1918'; Diagram of a Portable Well-Boring Rig (Briggs Improved Union drill).

Lieutenant Colonel H.S.Briggs was born on the 31st May 1891 and was educated at Merchant Taylors School, he went to R.M.A. Woolwich in 1909. In 1914 he was in charge of machinery of Queenstown Defences and after the outbreak of war employed on construction of hutted camps. He was then responsible for the construction and management of R.E. Base Workshops at Le Havre and from 1916 until the end of the war employed as Water Supply Engineer 5th Army. After WW1 served as Instructor of Electric Lighting at Gosport. Served in Civil Government in Palestine and operation of Jerusalem Water Supply. Further served as Chief Instructor of Electrical and Mechanical School, Chatham and Commander of Royal Engineers Jamaica.

#### 62

#### A SCOTTISH FORESTRY O.B.E. GROUP OF FIVE TO SECOND LIEUTENANT J.P.M.WHYTE, ROYAL FIELD ARTILLERY LATER A CONSERVATOR, SCOTLAND FORESTRY COMMISSION,

The Most Excellent Order of the British Empire, O.B.E., 2nd type, Civil Division; British War and Victory Medals (2.Lieut J.P.M.Whyte); 1937 Coronation Medal; 1953 Coronation Medal. All in cases of issue. *Extremely fine.* (5)

#### £250 - 300

O.B.E. London Gazette 13.6.1959.

John Pattullo Mackie Whyte educated Edinburgh University, student of science, First XV, OTC 1914-17, OTC Artillery May-December 1917 as a Officer Cadet. Commissioned Second Lieutenant June 1918 into the Royal Field Artillery. He served in France from 23 August 1918, gassed September 1918. Address shown on medal index card Dundee, Scotland. He also worked at the Dundee Forestry Commission, both of his Coronation Medals are verified to the rolls as District Officer/ Conservator Forestry Commission. As a senior Conservator he was made an Officer of the Order of the British Empire in 1959.

The lot also includes various tokens and medallions including a Scottish Zoological Society Life Fellows Medal (No. 748) with ribbon and wearing pin on reverse, three Royalist Medals: two of which are City of Dundee issues, a silver medal/pendant engraved: J.P.W. 16/5/99 and a hexagonal shaped Royal Artillery parafin lighter.



#### A GREAT WAR M.B.E. AND D.C.M. GROUP OF SEVEN TO QUARTERMASTER AND LIEUTENANT T.HAMPTON, ROYAL HIGHLANDERS,

The Most Excellent Order of the British Empire, M.B.E., Military Division, type 1; Distinguished Conduct Medal, G.V.R. (3-3831 Q.M.Sjt:T.Hampton. 9/.R.Hdrs); Queen's South Africa 1899-1902, four bars, Orange Free State, Transvaal, S.A.01, S.A.02 (3074 Clr:-Serjt: T.Hampton. RL:Highrs:); 1914-15 (3-3831. Q.M.Sjt.T.Hampton. R.Highrs.); British War and Victory Medal (Q.M. & Lieut.T.Hampton.); Army Long Service and Good Conduct, E.VII.R. (3074 C.Sjt:T. Hampton. RL:Hdrs). *Very fine or better.* (Lot)

#### £1,000 - 1,500

M.B.E. London Gazette. 3.6.1919.

D.C.M. London Gazette. 21.6.1916.

For consistent good work. He is indefatigable in the discharge of his duties.

The lot includes a variety of paperwork and items as follows: Warrant for the M.B.E., Warrants for promotion to Warrant Officer and Quartermaster, Parchment Certificate of Discharge dated 12th May 1909, letter for transmit of the DCM dated 27th January 1920, letter for enclosure of Warrant, Photo book for the 9th (Service) Battn The Black Watch, Box for the M.B.E., Sporran, Plaid brooch, cap badge, identity bracelet, Sergeant's stripe, piece of tartan.

#### 64

#### A SECOND WORLD WAR M.B.E. GROUP OF FIVE TO LIEUTENANT COLONEL W.R.STUBBS, NOTTINGHAMSHIRE & DERBYSHIRE REGIMENT LATER ROYAL ARMY ORDNANCE CORPS,

The Most Excellent Order of the British Empire, M.B.E., 2nd type, Military Division in case of issue; British War and Victory Medal (Capt W.R.Stubbs); Defence Medal; War Medal. *Good very fine.* (5)

#### £250 - 300

M.B.E. London Gazette 1.1.1946.

Lieutenant Colonel Walter Rippon Stubbs M.B.E. was born in Rotherham in 1897. In WW1 he served with the 17th (Service) Battalion (Welbeck Rangers) Nottingham and Derbyshire Regiment, this Battalion was formed in Nottingham 1 June 1915 by the Mayor and a Recruiting Committee. By 6 March 1916 it landed in France and by 12 February 1918 it had been disbanded in France. He was living at Totley Rise Near Sheffield at this time. He was then re-commissioned into the Sherwood Foresters as a Second Lieutenant on 16 Jan 1940 into the Royal Army Ordnance Corps. Temp Lieutenant Colonel 30 November 1941. He earned his M.B.E. 1 January 1946.

With some original folded paperwork regarding his M.B.E. addressed to Bakewell, Derbyshire.



## A POST WAR M.B.E. GROUP OF FIVE TO FLIGHT LIEUTENANT R.W.RAISBECK, ROYAL AIR FORCE VOLUNTEER RESERVE,

The Most Excellent Order of the British Empire, M.B.E., 2nd type, Military Division; 1939-1945 Star; Air Crew Europe Star with Atlantic bar; Defence Medal; War Medal with MID Oakleaf. *Good very fine to extremely fine.* (Lot)

#### £500 - 700

M.B.E. London Gazette 1.1.1965.

M.I.D. London Gazette 1.1.1946.

He was born on the 27th January 1918, and was commissioned on 30.1.1944; Flight Lieutenant 27.4.1950. He retired on the 27th January 1966.

The lot comes with a quantity of original and copied documents and paperwork including: Warrant for the MBE (framed), MID certificate (framed), medal slip, assorted photographs, including Operational Record Book entries (copies) showing him flying with 101 Squadron on Wellingtons. He later serves on Sunderlands carrying out Air Sea Rescues and Anti U-Boat Patrols and Convoy Escorts; letter from MOD dated January 1966.

The medals have been framed with various insignia and photographs, in addition there is a further frame of insignia etc.

66

#### A CRIMEAN D.C.M. GROUP OF THREE TO QUARTERMASTER SERGEANT TO R.SANT, 68TH FOOT,

Distinguished Service Medal, V.R. (Qr Mr Serjt Rowland Sant, 68th Foot.); Crimea 1854-56, three bars, Alma, Inkermann, Sebastopol, engraved (Qr Mr Serjt Roland Saint. 68. Lt. Infy.); Turkish Crimea, British issue. The first two silver silver buckles for wear. *Light contact marks, otherwise very fine.* (Lot)

#### £2,000 - 3,000

S.Q. 7.2.1855; mo 9.2.1855 annuity.

The lot comes with paperwork comprising Parchment Certificate E, letter confirming his Annuity dated 14th Feb 1855, a further similar letter with same date, Statement of Service relating to his time in the Stafford Militia, dated 8th December 1866, as well as: 68th Foot shoulder belt plate; a silver presentation cup and saucer, the centre of the saucer engraved "Presented to Qr Mr Serjt Rowland Sant 68th Regt by his brother Serjts as a slight token of their respect and esteem on his retirement from the service 21 Sepr 1855".

Quartermaster Sergeant Rowland Sant was born in Slembley near Kidderminster in Worcester. He enlisted at Coventry for the 68th Light Infantry on the 2nd November 1835 at the age of 19 7/12 Years. He served in Jamaica, Quebec, Malta, Crimea. He attested into the Stafford Regiment of Militia at Portsmouth on the 21st of April 1856, and served from 8th December 1866. In his character assessment he was regarded as very good, and was in posession of an Annuity of £20 and Silver Medal.



## A SECOND WORLD WAR D.S.M. GROUP OF FOUR TO CONVOY LEADING SIGNALMAN A.E.RUDKIN, ROYAL NAVAL VOLUNTEER RESERVE,

Distinguished Service Medal, G.VI.R. (Convoy Ldg. Sig. A.E.Rudkin. C/LD/X 4212); 1939-1945 Star; Atlantic Star with France and Germany bar; War Medal. *Extremely fine.* (Lot)

## £800 - 1,200

D.S.M. London Gazette 8.6.1944.

For gallantry or outstanding service in the face of the enemy, or for zeal, patience and cheerfulness in dangerous waters, and for setting an example of wholehearted devotion to duty, upholding the high tradition of the Royal Navy.

M.I.D. London Gazette 1.1.1944.

The lot comes with his MID Certificate in original postal envelope; R.N.V.R. Certificate of Service; Mobilisation Station Card; R.N.V.R. Signal History Sheet; Admiralty letter regarding his DSM; Box for his DSM; Buckingham Palace Investiture ticket dated 13th March 1945; 3 photographs of him in uniform.

#### 68

# A GREAT WAR M.M. GROUP OF THREE TO BOMBARDIER A.COLLINGS, ROYAL ARTILLERY,

Military Medal, G.V.R. (41027 Dvr:-L.Bmbr -A.Collings. R.F.A.); 1914-15 Star (41027 Dvr: A.Collings. R.F.A.); British War and Victory Medal (41027 Bmbr.A.Collings. R.A.); Defence Medal. Sold with four school medals, Soldier's pay book and a note regarding his Military Medal. *Very fine.* (Lot)

#### £200 - 300

M.M. Edinburgh Gazette 13.2.1919.

He served in France from the 21st March 1915.



#### 69 A SECOND WORLD WAR M.M. GROUP OF SEVEN TO STAFF SERGEANT J.TRACEY, ROYAL ARMY MEDICAL CORPS,

Military Medal, G.VI.R. (7522771 S.Sjt. J,Tracey. R.A.M.C.); 1939-1945 Star; Africa Star with 8th Army bar; Italy Star; France and Germany Star; Defence Medal; War Medal. Mounted as worn with corresponding miniature medals. *Light contact marks, otherwise very fine.* (Lot)

#### £700 - 1,000

M.M. London Gazette 4.5.1943.

On the night of 23rd October 1942, during the battle of Alamein, Staff/Sjt. Tracey was N.C.O. i/c a party of Field Ambulance stretcher bearers attached to 5th Bn The Black Watch. During the attack on the enemy positions this N.C.O. showed a very high degree of courage in attending to wounded under heavy fire, and by his fearless example, he inspired his stretcher bearers and all around him to greater efforts. When the enemy positions were reached, Staff/Sjt. Tracey was the first to approach one strong point known to be still occupied by the enemy. He entered this position and a number of enemy troops occupying it surrendered to him.

An Immediate award.

## 70

## A SECOND WORLD WAR D.F.M. GROUP OF TO FLIGHT SERGEANT G.P.JONES, ROYAL AIR FORCE,

Distinguished Flying Medal, G.VI.R. (611027. F/Sgt. G.P.Jones. R.A.F.); 1939-1945 Star; Air Crew Europe Star; War Medal. The service medals housed in box of issue with condolence slip. *Extremely fine*. (Lot)

## £2,500 - 3,000

D.F.M. London Gazette 18.7.1941.

This airman has proved himself to be one of the finest Wireless Operators there has been in this squadron. He has taken part in 29 operational sorties involving 232.30 flying hours. Targets attacked include Berlin (3), Turin, Mannheim (4), Stettin, Duisburg, Cologne, Bordeaux, Wilhelmshaven, Merseburg, Rhineland and the Channel ports. On at least two occasions, this N.C.O. has by his outstanding ability in obtaining fixes and homing bearings from many different stations in a comparatively short time saved his aircraft from being abandoned. He has inspired confidence in every crew with which he has formed a part not only because of his skill but also by reason of his complete disregard of hostile action and weather conditions. He has unfailingly shown great courage and gallantry in the face of the enemy and I unhesitatingly recommend that his fine operational trecord be recognised by the award of the D.F.M.

Flight Sergeant Geoffrey Patrick Jones was a native of Hull and went to Whitley Bridge Council School and later studied at the Hull Technical College, he joined the RAF aged 18. He was killed on the night of the 20-21st June 1942, aged 22, on board Halifax II serving with 10 Squadron, on an Op to Emden. He is commemorated on the Runnymede Memorial.

The lot comes with various original and copied paperwork including newspaper cutting relating to the award of the DFM, Air Gunner wings, Buckingham Palace investiture ticket dated 28.10.1941., and a detailed set of records covering his Ops.



#### 71 A SECOND WORLD WAR D.F.M. GROUP OF FOUR TO FLYING OFFICER A.L.CUNNINGHAM, ROYAL AIR FORCE,

Distinguished Flying Medal, G.VI.R. (1568301 Sgt A.L.Cunningham. R.A.F.); 1939-1945 Star; France and Germany Star; War Medal. *Extremely fine.* (Lot)

## £2,000 - 2,500

D.F.M. London Gazette 19.1.1945.

This N.C.O. has completed 29 sorties as Navigator of a crew which was consistently successful in attacking targets of all types in Germany and occupied Europe. Much of the success can be attributed to Sergeant Cunningham's extremely accurate and careful navigation. In the recent attack on the "Tirpitz", he showed the highest skill in keeping to his course throughout the 2,000 mile journey to the Russian base from which the attack was launched. Despite some really appalling weather on the flight, Sergeant Cunningham enabled his Captain to land at the base at the time appointed. He has at all other times shown the same accuracy while his determination, courage and keenness to operate have made him an outstanding member of his crew and of his section.

The lot includes his logbook, box and registered envelope for the DFM and Buckingham Palace letter. Box for WW2 medals with relevant slips, slip indicating award of the 1939-45 Star dated 28.3.1945, and assorted photgraphs in uniform and with a Lancaster.

He begins training as a 2nd Navigator on the 4th August 1943 and combines his training from 1st to 2nd Navigator. He transfers to 17 O.T.U. at Silverstone in December 1943 and then to Turweston in January 1944. He moves to 1660 Conversion Unit at Swinderby on Sterlings in April 1944, then on to Lancasters at No.5. L.F.S. at Syerston. He begins his Ops at No.9 Squadron at Bardney, Lincolnshire on the 12th June 1944 with Ops on Poitiers, this continues with Ops on a combination of Ammunition dumps, Flying Bomb Sites, Marshalling Yards (Limoges). In July he has Ops to Caen on the 18th July, as well as Ops to Coutrai, Kiel, Stuttgart and Givors. August continues to see further Ops mainly through France including the Railway Bridge at Etaples, the Submarine pens at Lorient and attacks at Brest and Gilze, by the end of August he had completed 28 Ops. In September he had flown to Archangel on the 11th September returning on the 17th and a further Op on the Dortmund-Ems Canal. On the 15th October his Op is the Sorpe Dam and the 29th the Tromso Fjord (Tirpitz) a 13 hour mission. The Urft Dam is the target twice in December. In February 1945 he carries out a further eight Ops including ljmuiden, Altenbeken, Essen, Arnsberg and Vlotho. Completing a total of 42 Ops.

#### 72

#### AN INTERWAR B.E.M. GROUP OF TEN TO SERGEANT J.BEATON, ROYAL AIR FORCE, LATE ROYAL ENGINEERS,

British Empire Medal, G.VI.R. (356008 Sgt. John Beaton. R.A.F.); 1914-15 Star (48700 L.Cpl J.Beaton. R.E.); British War and Victory Medal (48700 Cpl.J.Beaton. R.E.); 1939-1945 Star; France and Germany Star; Defence Medal; War Medal; Coronation 1937; Royal Air Force Long Service and Good Conduct, G.VI.R. (356008. Sgt.J.Beaton. R.A.F.). *The WW1 medals polished, otherwise very fine.* (10)

#### £400 - 600

B.E.M. London Gazette 11.5.1937.

John Beaton was born at Peterhead on 2nd August 1894, he served in the Royal Engineers in WW1 serving in France from the 17th July 1915. He left the army in March 1920. He enlisted into the RAF in October 1923 and was awarded the BEM in 1937 for Meritorious Service. He reaches the rank of Acting Squadron Leader in November 1947 and retires in July 1948. He died on the 11th February 1984.

Sold with detailed research.



## **CAMPAIGN GROUPS AND PAIRS**

#### 73 Y

#### THE SMALL ARMY GOLD MEDAL GROUP OF THREE TO LIEUTENANT COLONEL SIR G.H.B.WAY, COMMANDING OFFICER OF THE 29TH FOOT AT ALBUHERA, LATER 22ND FOOT AND LATE 35TH, 26TH AND 5TH FOOT,

Small Army Gold Medal for Albuhera, engraved on rim (Major G.H.B.Way); Portugal, Order of the Tower and Sword, Knight's Commander's breast badge in gold and enamel; Portugal, Order of the Tower and Sword, Knight Commander's breast badge in gold. Together with accompanying portrait miniature in ivory of him in court dress wearing medals including a C.B., by S.J Stump. *Very slight enamel damage to the central green wreath on the second, otherwise good very fine.* (4)

#### £15,000 - 20,000

#### C.B. London Gazette 1815

Colonel Sir Gregory Holman Bromley Way was born in London on 28 December 1776, was the fifth son of Benjamin Way (1740–1808) FRS, of Denham Place, Buckinghamshire, MP for Bridport in 1765, and of his wife Elizabeth Anne (1746–1825), eldest daughter of William Cooke, provost of King's College, Cambridge. His grandfather, Lewis Way (died 1771), director of the South Sea Company, and descendant of an old west-country family, first settled in Buckinghamshire. His aunt Abigail was the wife of John Baker-Holroyd, 1st Earl of Sheffield. His brother, Lewis Way (1772–1840), was the father of the antiquary Albert Way (1805–1874).

He entered the Army as an Ensign in the 26th Foot (Cameronians) in 1797. He was captured by French privateers when he was on his way to join his regiment in Canada, and was detained a prisoner in France for a year before he was exchanged. He was promoted to Lieutenant in the 35th Foot on 3 November 1799, and sailed with his regiment in the expedition under General Pigot on 28 March 1800 for the Mediterranean. Arriving at Malta in June, he took part in the siege of Valletta, which ended in the capitulation of the French on 5 September.

He returned to England in 1802, and was promoted to be captain in the 35th Foot on 13 August of that year. Shortly after that, he was placed on half-pay on reduction of that regiment.

Way was brought in as Captain of the 5th Foot on 20 January 1803, and, after serving in the Channel Islands, embarked with his regiment in the expedition under Lord Cathcart for the liberation of Hanover in 1805; but the vessel in which he sailed was wrecked off the Texel, and he was taken prisoner by the Dutch. After his exchange he sailed at the end of October 1806 in the expedition under Major-general Robert Craufurd, originally destined for Chile, to Cape de Verde, St. Helena, and the Cape of Good Hope. In accordance with orders received there, the expedition sailed for the River Plate, arriving at Montevideo in the beginning of June 1807, where it joined the force under General John Whitelocke, of which Way was appointed Assistant Quartermaster-general. At the storming of Buenos Ayres, Way led the right wing of the infantry brigade. He returned to England after the capitulation.

Way was promoted to Major in the 29th Foot on 25 February 1808. He served under Sir Brent Spencer off Cadiz, and with him joined Sir Arthur Wellesley's army, landing in Mondego Bay, Portugal, on 3 August. He took part in the Battle of Roliça on 17 August, when, on gaining the plateau with a few men and officers of his regiment, he, when charged by the enemy, was rescued from the bayonet of a French grenadier by the humanity of General Brenier, and made a prisoner. He was exchanged in time to take part in the operations in Portugal when Sir Arthur Wellesley returned in April 1809. He commanded the light infantry of Brigadier-general R. Stewart's brigade, which led the advance of the British Army, and was present in the actions of the passage of the Vouga on 10 May and the heights of Grijon the following day, at the passage of the Douro and capture of Oporto on the 12th, and in the subsequent pursuit of Soult's army.

At the Battle of Talavera on the night of 27 July, Way took part with his regiment, under Major-general Hill, in the gallant repulse at the point of the bayonet of the French attack of the heights on the left of the British position. He was present at the Battle of Busaco on 27 September 1810, and at the Battle of Albuera on 16 May 1811, when, on the fall of his Lieutenant-colonel, he succeeded to the command of the 29th Foot during the action, for which he received the medal. He was, when charging with his regiment, shot through the body and his left arm was fractured at the shoulder-joint by a musket-shot. He was promoted to be brevet Lieutenant-colonel on 30 May 1811, and on 4 July of the same year was gazetted to the command of the 29th Foot.

On his return to England in 1812 with the skeleton of the 29th Regiment (about a hundred effective men), Way by considerable exertion reformed the corps, and embarked a second time for the Peninsula in 1813. In 1814, however, the effect of climate and wounds compelled him to return to England, when he was placed on the half-pay list of the 22nd Foot. For his services he was Knighted the same year, and was awarded an annuity of £200 for his wounds, and received permission to accept and wear the insignia of a Knight Commander of the Portuguese Order of the Tower and Sword.

In 1815, Way was made a Companion of the Order of the Bath, Military Division, and was appointed to the Staff as Deputy Adjutant-General in North Britain. He was promoted to be Colonel in the Army on 19 July 1821. On the abolition of his staff appointment in Scotland he was nominated, on 7 November 1822, Colonel of the 3rd Royal Veteran Battalion, which was disbanded in 1826, when Way was placed on half-pay. He was promoted to the rank of Major General on 22 July 1830, and Lieutenant General on 23 November 1841, and was given the Colonelcy of the 1st West India Regiment on 21 November 1843.

He died at Brighton on 19 February 1844, and was buried in the family vault at Denham Church, Buckinghamshire. Way married, on 19 May 1815, Marianne, daughter of John Weyland, of Woodeaton, Oxfordshire, and Woodrising, Norfolk. He had no children.





74

# PAIR TO TROOPER THOMAS WILKINSON, ROYAL HORSE GUARDS,

Military General Service 1793-1814, two bars, Vittoria, Toulouse (Thomas Wilkinson, Royal Horse Guards.); Waterloo 1815, fitted with replacement steel clip and ring suspension (Thomas Wilkinson, Royal Horse Guards.). *Light contact marks to both, otherwise very fine.* (2)

## £2,700 - 3,200

Thomas Wilkinson is confirmed on the rolls for both medals he served in Captain Clayton's Troop during the Battle of Waterloo and was pensioned off on the 6th March 1816.

#### 75

## THREE TO ABLE SEAMAN JOHN BEZLEY, ROYAL NAVY,

India General Service 1854-95, one bar, Pegu (John Bezley. A.B. "Cleopatra"); Baltic 1854-55, unnamed; Second China War 1857-60, one bar, Canton 1857, unnamed. *Light contact marks, otherwise very fine.* (3)

## £400 - 600

#### 76

## THREE TO BOMBARDIER WILLIAM BAKER, ROYAL ARTILLERY,

Crimea 1854-56, one bar, Sebastopol, engraved (Gr W.K.Baker. R.A.); Army Long Service and Good Conduct, V.R. (3272 Bombr Wm Baker 11th Bde R.A.); Turkish Crimea, Sardinian issue (Gr W.K.Baker. R.A.). Mounted as worn. *Light contact marks to the first, otherwise very fine.* (3)

£250 - 300

#### 77 THREE TO CAPTAIN A.W.TWISS, ROYAL ARTILLERY,

Crimea 1854-56, one bar, Sebastopol, engraved (Captain A.W.Twiss Royal Artillery); Second China War 1857-60, two bars, Canton 1857, Pekin 1860, officially impressed (Capt A.W.Twiss. No4 B. 12th Bde RI Arty); Turkish Crimea, Sardinian issue, fitted with replacement ring suspension, engraved (Captain A.W.Twiss. Royal Artillery. Mounted on a silver contemporary mounting bar. *With contact marks and edge bruising, moreso to the first, otherwise very fine.* (3)

#### £700 - 1,000

Captain Arthur William Twiss, Second Lieutenant 1.10.1847; Lieutenant 30.6.1848; Captain 13.12.1854.

Served at the siege of Sebastopol in 1855 and at Canton with the force under Rear Admiral Seymour.

## 78

## PAIR TO SERGEANT J.W.TILLEY, 4TH FOOT,

Crimea 1854-46, three bars, Alma Inkermann, Sebastopol, engraved (Sergt J.W.Tilley. 4 RL. Regt.); Turkish Crimea, Sardinian issue, fitted with replacement straight bar suspension. *Light contact marks, otherwise very fine.* (2)

#### £250 - 300



#### FIVE TO PRIVATE J.MCKENZIE, GORDON HIGHLANDERS,

Afghanistan 1878-80, three bars, Charasia, Kabul, Kandahar (2027 Pte J.McKenzie. 92nd Highrs); Kabul to Kandahar, impressed (2027 Private J.McKenzie 92nd Highlanders); Egypt 1882-89, undated reverse, one bar, Suakin 1885 (2027. Pte J.McKenzie. 2/Gord: Highrs); Army Long Service and Good Conduct, V.R. (2027 Pte J.McKenzie. Gord: Highrs); Khedive's Star, dated 1884-6. The Afghan pair and LSGC mounted on silver bar, the Egypt pair mounted on separate bar. *Contact marks throughout, good fine or better.* (5)

#### £700 - 1,000

## 80

# PAIR TO SURGEON LIEUTENANT COLONEL T.R.MACDONALD, BOMBAY MEDICAL DEPAERTMENT,

Egypt 1882-89, dated reverse, one bar, Tel-El-Kebir (Surgn. T.R.Macdonald. M.B. B.M.D.); Khedive's Star, dated 1882. Mounted for wear. *Good very fine or better.* (2)

## £400 - 600

Colonel Thomas Ranken Macdonald was born in Portree 1853, he attended Edinburgh Academy. He read Medicine at the University of Edinburgh and in Vienna. He joined the Indian Medical Service (Bengal), served at the Battle of Tel-El-Kebir with rank of Captain. He retired as Lieutenant Colonel in 1900. Served as a Doctor in Inverness and Edinbane, Skye. He died in Hawick in 1921.

#### 81

## PAIR TO PRIVATE J.WOODFORD, GORDON HIGHLANDERS,

Egypt 1882-89, dated reverse, three bars, Tel-El-Kebir, Suakin 1884, El-Teb-Tamaai (2037 Pte J.Woodford. 1/Gord: Highrs.); Khedive's Star, dated 1882. *Light edge bruises to both otherwise very fine.* (2)

#### £270 - 320

82

# EIGHT TO SERGEANT E.CLARK, ROYAL FLYING CORPS, 20TH HUSSARS AND OXFORDSHIRE LIGHT INFANTRY,

India General Service 1895-1902, one bar Punjab Frontier 1897-98 (5318 Pte E.Clark 2d Bn Oxf: Lt Infy); Queen's South Africa 1899-1902, four bars, Orange Free State, Transvaal, S.A.01, S.A.02 (4642 Pte E.Clark. 20th Hussars.); 1914 Star with Mons bar (5660 Sjt A.Clarke 20-Hrs.); British War and Victory Medal with MID Oakleaf (later oakleaf); Defence Medal; Army Long Service and Good Conduct, G.V.R. (5660 Sjt.E.Clark. 20/Hussars); France, Medaille Militare. With Old Contemptibles Association badge (1746E) *Ribbon roller replaced on the first, otherwise very fine or better.* (Lot)

#### £800 - 1,200

M.I.D. Oakleaf London Gazette. 8.10.1914.

The lot comes with original framed certificates for the MID and the Medaille Militare, as well as Certificate for devotion to duty in the Home Guard (13th Bn Sussex) dated 13.1.1943. A 20th Hussars pin cushion, an assortment of badges loose and on a belt, a further belt with horse type brass fittings, spurs, whistle, carte de visite of him in uniform wearing IGS and QSA ribands, various maps and booklets. Certificate of Transfer to Reserve on Demobilization, Service and Paybook from 1896-1904. Assorted newspaper articles, one of which tells that he was presented with his Medaille Militare by General French, and served as a Flight Sergeant with the Royal Flying Corps.

## PAIR TO PRIVATE C.EDWARDS, ESSEX REGIMENT,

Queen's South Africa 1899-1902, six bars, Relief of Kimberley, Paardeberg, Driefontein, Johannesburg, Diamond Hill, Belfast (3011 Pte C.Edwards. 1st Essex Regt); King's South Africa, two bars, S.A.01, S.A.02 (3011 Pte C.Edwards. Essex Regt). *Light contact marks, otherwise very fine.* (2)

## £150 - 200

#### 84

## THREE TO DRIVER W.ANNESS, ARMY SERVICE CORPS,

1914 Star with copy bar (T-16998 Dvr: W.Anness. A.S.C.); British War and Victory Medal (T-16998 Dvr.W.Anness. A.S.C.). Very fine. (3)

#### £80 - 100

He serves in France from the 12th August 1914 and is discharged on the 14th August 1915.

Sold with detailed research.

#### 85

# THREE TO LIEUTENANT H.W.R.BROWN, INTELLIGENCE CORPS, LATE HIGHLAND LIGHT INFANTRY,

1914 Star with Mons bar (2400 Pte. H.W.R.Brown, 9/High. L.I.); British War and Victory Medal (Lieut. H.W.R.Brown), the Victory Medal renamed. *Nearly very fine.* (3)

## £150 - 200

Harry Wilson Reid Brown born 1892, Occupation given as an explosive agent, he enlisted 2 September 1914, he served in France and Flanders with the 9th Battalion, Highland Light Infantry from 5 November 1914, he was sent back to the UK 4 April 1916 due to wounds received, aged 24. He was declared physically fit for censor's staff on 18 November 1916 and he received his commission in the Intelligence Corps (Special List) in the rank of Temporary Lieutenant on 10 December 1916, he served with the Intelligence Corps, Army of the Rhine. He was demobilised 11 January 1920. He was also entitled to a Silver War Badge numbered B81615. His address was given as Caversham, Reading.

Post war he seemed to be heavily involved with Foreign Office as His Majesty's Consul and going to many areas such as the Republic of Nicaragua; the Provinces of Zambesia and Niassa; the Argentine portion of Tierra del Fuego and the Territory of Santa Cruz south of the River Coyle; the provinces of Castellon, Valencia and Alicante, to reside at Valencia; Oporto; the Kingdom of Sweden. Some of these being during World War II and worthy of further research. He retired by around 1950.

Scarce confirmed WW1 Intelligence Corps Officer's grouping. With copied research.

#### 86

# THREE TO OFFICER ARTIFICER ENGINEER G.OAKES, ROYAL NAVY,

1914-15 Star trio (ART. ENG. G. Oakes, R.N.). In card boxes of issue. *Nearly extremely fine.* (3)

## £100 - 150

Artificer Engineer George Oakes was an Naval Officer who served on H.M. Torpedo Boat No.36 and who died on 28 November 1919. Buried at Haslar Royal Naval Cemetery, Hampshire. His medals were sent to his legal representative.

With copy Officer papers.

## 87

## THREE TO CAPTAIN G.R.BODILLY, ROYAL ARTILLERY,

1914-15 Star (2.Lieut: G.R. Bodilly, R.F.A.); British War and Victory Medal (Capt. G.R. Bodilly). Mounted as worn. *Good very fine.* (3)

## £100 - 130

George Rivers Bodilly born November 1887 Penzance Cornwall, he enlisted as 2530 Trooper in the Rough Riders London Yeomanry 7 September 1914, he was Commissioned Second Lieutenant Royal Field Artillery 12 November 1914, to France 29 August 1915 serving with "A"Battery, 156th Brigade, Royal Field Artillery, Lieutenant 3 August 1916, Captain 14 October 1918, he suffered rheumatic fever in 1916 and pneumonia in 1917. Retired 29 January 1919, his address given on his MIC was Metropolitan Police Office New Scotland Yard, London SW1. He died 24 July 1932 from liver cirrhosis in Egham, Surrey.

With well over 50 pages of copy service papers,

#### 88

# FOUR TO CAPTAIN A.C.DENNY, ARGYLL AND SUTHERLAND HIGHLANDERS,

1914-15 Star (Capt.A.C.Denny. A.& S. Highrs); British War and Victory Medal (Capt.A.C.Denny.); Territorial Decoration, G.V.R.. The first three mounted as worn, the last in box of issue. *Very fine*. (Lot)

#### £300 - 400

The lot comes with items as follows: Framed Warrant for Second Lieutenant in the Volunteer Force dated 30.6.1903, assorted photographs of him in uniform, silver cigarette case, dog tag on chain, pewter hip flask, compass, minor badges, ribons etc.

## 89

# THREE TO PETTY OFFICER MECHANIC C.G.GOOCH, ROYAL NAVAL AIR SERVICE,

1914-15 Star (F.964. C.G.Gooch, P.O.M., R.N.A.S.); British War and Victory Medal (F.964 C.G.Gooch. P.O.M. R.N.A.S.). *Good very fine.* (3)

## £100 - 150

## 90

## THREE TO PRIVATE H.ANDREWS, SOUTH AFRICAN INFANTRY,

1914-15 Star (Spr. H.Andrews S.A.C.); British War and South African Victory Medal (Pte. H.Andrews. 3rd S.A.I.). *Extremely fine.* (3)

## £50 - 70

Sold with copied service papers showing service in the Boer Boer, Natal 1906 campaign, as well as WW1. He was discharged as medically unfit for further military sefvice owing to wounds received in action. He was discharged at Bordon on 5th February 1918.

## 91

# FOUR TO WARRANT OFFICER A.T.PHILLIPS, ARMY SERVICE CORPS,

1914-15 Star (252 S.Sjt.A.T.Phillips. A.S.C.; British War and Victory Medal (252 W.O.CL.2.A.T.Phillips. A.S.C.) with MID Oakleaf; Territorial Force Efficency Medal, G.V.R. (S4-249202 S.Sjt:-A.S.Q.M.Sjt:-A.T.Phillips. R.A.S.C.). (Lot)

## £200 - 300

M.I.D. London Gazette 5.3.1919. T.F.E.M. London Gazette 1.5.1919.

Served in Egypt from the 24th April 1915.

Sold with original MID certificate and original Warrant Officer's certificate dated 15.11.1919., assorted photographs, Imperial Service badge and a wallet.

#### THREE TO DECK HAND J.J.WRIGHT, ROYAL NAVAL RESERVE,

1914-15 Star trio (D.A.8467, J.J.Wright, D.H., R.N.R.). British War and Victory Medal Pairs (2.Lieut. F.H.Shaw. R.A.F.; 200975 Pte.W.Kynman. E.York.R.; 33988. Sgt.F.H.Towers. R.A.F.; K.46525 W.T.Martin. Sto.1. R.N.). 1914-15 Star (61976 Spr:E.D.McPherson. R.E.). Victory Medal (10684. Cpl. A.C.Cawthorne. R.A.F.). *Very fine or better.* (13)

## £150 - 200

#### 93

#### THREE TO SERGEANT A.E.BEDFORD, ROYAL ENGINEERS,

1914-15 Star (88300 2.Cpl.A.E.Bedford. R.E.); British War and Victory Medal (88300 Sjt.A.E.Bedford. R.E.). Pair to 201613 Pte.O.A.Strickley. R.War.R.). British War Medal (294847. J.Ireland, S.P.O., R.N.; Henry Tipton). With a minor commemorative medal for the Duke of Connaught. *Very fine.* (8)

#### £200 - 300

Petty Officer Stoker Joseph Ireland died on H.M.S.Bulwark on the 26th Novemeber 1914. He is commemorated on the Portsmouth Naval Memorial.

#### 94

# FIVE TO SQUADRON LEADER A.J.CROFT-COHEN ROYAL AIR FORCE VOLUNTEER RESERVE LATE ROYAL NAVY,

1914-15 Star (MID. A.J.Croft-Cohen R.N.); British War and Victory Medal (Lieut. A.J.Croft-Cohen); Defence Medal; War Medal with MID Oakleaf. *Good very fine.* (5)

#### £250 - 350

M.I.D. London Gazette 2.6.1943; 8.6.1944.

Adolphus John Croft-Cohen was born 18 January 1897 in London, the son of Adolphus Henry Cohen (whom died in 1933 with probate of more than £30,000) and brother of Nicholas Cyril Croft-Cohen (whom became a Naval Captain and lawyer). Both sons seem to adopt "Croft" into their surname within a few years. By 1911 the census show both sons as being at Naval Colleges. Adolphus had enlisted into the Royal Navy as a Conway Cadet, Midshipman 31 July 1914, Acting Sub-Lieutenant 15 July 1916 and Sub-Lieutenant 15 December 1916. Although he was in training as a submarine officer in 1917 his contraction of VD cost him this role and he was returned to General Service. However in March 1918 he commenced "Special Service" his papers states he was in command of Coastal Motor Boat 72A. He was gassed a month later, seemingly damaging his eyes. Promoted Lieutenant 15 June 1918. His papers notes that he is especially fluent in French so the nature of his "Special Service" and also how a Navy Officer came to be gassed suggests that perhaps during the war he served on land on the Western Front for a period. Following his discharge in 1919 he remained on the retired list, holding the rank of Lieutenant Commander from June 1926.

On 1 September 1939 he was commissioned into the Royal Air Force as a Flight Lieutenant. The Gazette shows that this was with the "Accountant Branch". He was later promoted to Temporary Squadron Leader 1 September 1940 but into the RAFVR. RAF Scampton from 1 September 1939, RAF Oakington from 25 February 1943 then RAF Scampton from 7 April 1943, No 15 Base from 7 October 1944. He was Mentioned in Despatches twice: 2 June 1943 and 8 June 1944. He relinquished his commission 22 April 1945 and retained the rank of Squadron Leader. He died aged 71 in Yarmouth.

With copied WW1 and WW2 officer papers.

95

# THREE TO ACTING SERGEANT W.KNEEN, ROYAL DUBLIN FUSILIERS,

1914-15 Star (21576 Pte.W.Kneen. R.Dub. Fus.); British War and Victory Medal (21576 A.Sjt.W.Kneen. R.D.Fus.); Jubilee 1935. Mounted as worn with two corresponding sets of miniature medals. *Extremely fine.* (12)

#### £150 - 200

96

# THREE TO SIR "ALEC" ALEXANDER AIKMAN C.I.E., ROYAL ARMY PAY DEPARTMENT,

1914-15 Star (Lieut. A.Aikman, A.P.D.); British War Medal and Victory Medal(Major A.Aikman). *Extremely fine.* (3)

#### £200 - 300

Knight Bachelor London Gazette 21.2.1941

C.I.E. London Gazette 1.1.1936

Sir Alec Aikman born 1896, lived initially at Cree Cottage, Minnigaff, New Brunswick, Canada. He moved to Scotland to be educated Daniel Stewart's College, Edinburgh University, a Student of Law, became a Chartered Accountant in 1912. He then joined the Honourable Artillery Company Heavy Artillery Branch 4 August 1914, commissioned straight to Lieutenant in the Army Pay Department 7 January 1915. To France on 12 January 1915 to 24 September 1919, Captain October 1917, Major October 1918. Influenza 8 October 1918. Staff Paymaster 25 September 1919 in the UK, dispersed 27 September 1920.

He worked for Harrison Allan & Co, 20 Copthall Avenue, London; he was Senior Deputy Chairman of Messrs. Andrew Yule & Co. Limited in Calcutta, Bengal where he earned his Companion of the Eminent Order of India; he was Leader of the European Group in the Central Legislative Assembly for many years for Bengal, where he earned his War time Knighted in 1941.

The National Portrait Gallery has five portraits of Sir Alec. He died 1968.

With copied research.



#### 97 \*

## THREE TO COOK E.WISE, WHO SERVED ABOARD THE AURORA DURING THE ANTARCTIC EXPEDITION OF 1914-1916,

British War and Mercantile Marine Medal (E.Wise); Polar Medal, G.V.R. bronze issue, one bar, Antarctic 1914-16 (E.Wise. Cook. "Aurora"). *Toned, almost extremely fine.* (3)

#### £3,000 - 5,000

Cook Edwyn Wise is confirmed on the roll as serving with the Imperial Trans Antarctic Expedition of 1914-16 aboard Aurora with the Ross Sea party. He is noted as serving with the N.Z.E.F. expedition during WW1.

The Imperial Trans-Antarctic Expedition (1914–17), also known as the Endurance Expedition, is considered the last major expedition of the Heroic Age of Antarctic Exploration. Conceived by Sir Ernest Shackleton, the expedition was an attempt to make the first land crossing of the Antarctic continent. After the conquest of the South Pole by Roald Amundsen in 1911, this crossing from sea to sea remained, in Shackleton's words, the "one great main object of Antarctic journeyings". The expedition failed to accomplish this objective, but became recognised instead as an epic feat of endurance.

Shackleton had served in the Antarctic on Captain Scott's Discovery Expedition, 1901–04, and had led the British Antarctic Expedition, 1907–09. In this new expedition he proposed to sail to the Weddell Sea and to land a shore party near Vahsel Bay, in preparation for a transcontinental march through the South Pole to the Ross Sea. A supporting group, the Ross Sea party, would meanwhile travel to the opposite side of the continent, establish camp in McMurdo Sound, and from there lay a series of supply depots across the Ross Ice Shelf to the foot of the Beardmore Glacier. These depots would be essential for the transcontinental party's survival, as the party would not be able to carry enough provisions for the entire crossing. The expedition required two ships: Endurance under Shackleton for the Ross Sea party, and Aurora, under Captain Aeneas Mackintosh, for the Ross Sea party.

Endurance became beset in the ice of the Weddell Sea before reaching Vahsel Bay, and despite efforts to free it, drifted northward, held in the pack ice, throughout the Antarctic winter of 1915. Eventually the ship was crushed and sank, stranding its 28-man complement on the ice. After months spent in makeshift camps as the ice continued its northwards drift, the party took to the lifeboats to reach the inhospitable, uninhabited Elephant Island. Shackleton and five others then made an 800-mile (1,287 km) open-boat journey in the James Caird to reach South Georgia using a Thomas Mercer chronometer. From there, Shackleton was eventually able to mount a rescue of

the men waiting on Elephant Island and bring them home without loss of life. On the other side of the continent, the Ross Sea party overcame great hardships to fulfil its mission. Aurora was blown from her moorings during a gale and was unable to return, leaving the shore party marconed without proper supplies or equipment. Nevertheless the depots were laid, but three lives were lost in the process.

Aurora left Hobart on 24 December 1914, having been delayed in Australia by financial and organizational problems. The arrival in McMurdo Sound on 15 January 1915 was later in the season than planned, but the party's commander Aeneas Mackintosh made immediate plans for a depot-laying journey on the Ross Ice Shelf, believing that Shackleton might attempt a crossing from the Weddell Sea during that first season. Neither the men nor the dogs were acclimatised, and the party was, as a whole, very inexperienced in ice conditions. This first, hurried journey on the ice resulted in the loss of ten of the party's 18 dogs, a single incomplete depot, and a frostbitten and generally demoralised shore party.

On 7 May Aurora, anchored at the party's Cape Evans headquarters, was wrenched from her moorings during a gale and prevented from returning by the drift of the ice which carried her far out to sea. She remained captive in the ice until 12 February 1916, having travelled a distance of around 1,600 miles (2,600 km) before escaping and limping to New Zealand. She carried with her the greater part of the shore party's fuel, food rations, clothing and equipment, although the sledging rations for the depots had been landed ashore. To continue with its mission the stranded shore party had to re-supply and re-equip itself from the leftovers from earlier expeditions, notably Captain Scott's Terra Nova Expedition which had been based at Cape Evans a few years earlier. Due to the party's improvisations the second season's depot-laying began on schedule, in September 1915.

In the following months the required depots were laid, at one-degree intervals across the Ross Ice Shelf to the foot of the Beardmore Glacier. On the return journey from the glacier the party was attacked by scurvy; Arnold Spencer-Smith, the expedition's chaplain and photographer, collapsed and died on the ice. The remainder of the party reached the temporary shelter of Hut Point and recovered there. On 8 May 1916 Mackintosh and Victor Hayward decided to walk across the unstable sea ice to Cape Evans, were caught in a blizzard, and were not seen again. The seven survivors had to wait in tough conditions for eight further months, until on 10 January 1917 the repaired and refitted Aurora arrived to transport them back to civilization. Shackleton accompanied the Aurora as a supernumerary officer, having been denied command by the governments of New Zealand, Australia and Great Britain, who had jointly organised the Ross Sea party's relief.

## SEVEN TO T.POWELL, MERCHANT NAVY,

British War and Mercantile Mearine Medal (Trevor Powell); 1939-1945 Star; Atlantic Star with France and Germany bar; Burma Star; Italy Star; War Medal. Mounted as worn. *Very fine.* (7)

#### £80 - 120

#### 99

# PAIR TO LIEUTENANT, OBSERVER OFFICER J.H.E.BIGGS, ROYAL AIR FORCE,

British War and Victory Medal (2/Lieut J.H.E.Biggs, R.A.F.); Silver medal Hallmarked Rotary International Past President for Scunthorpe with bar "J.H.E.Biggs" with wearing pin and ribbon; Identity tag named (2/LT. J.H.E.Biggs, 6th Battn. K.R.R.C., C.OF E.). *The pair mounted as worn, some contact marks, edge bruises, very fine.* (4)

## £100 - 150

John Heron Egerton Biggs born in Roath, Glamorganshire on 9 February 1898, lived at Oakfield Street, Cardiff. He served initially in the (The Artists Rifles) 28th London Regiment in the ranks with number 765756 before being commissioned 27 February 1918 into the Sixth Battalion King's Royal Rifle Corps. Soon after this he became an Observer officer in Royal Air Force on 17 May 1918, involved in night bombing, with 47 Wing and 101 Squadron amongst others, to unemployed list of the Flying Branch 7 August 1919. Later as a Lieutenant he carried on in the Army in the 53rd Welsh Divisional Signals as a Lieutenant. 8 December1940 a Lieutenant in the King's Regiment Territorial Reserve of Officers and finally removed from the Reserve due to his age in 1949. After this he was President for the Scunthorpe Rotary Club for the year of 1957 to 1958. He died in Weston Super Mare, Somerset in February 1991.

#### 100

# PAIR TO PRIVATE F.J.LANG, SOUTH STAFFORDSHIRE REGIMENT,

British War and Victory Medal (41200 Pte.F.J.Lang. S.Staff.R.). In box of issue. With Five to J.E.Lang, Royal Air Force, 1939-1945 Star; Atlantic Star; Africa Star; Defence Medal; War Medal. In box of issue. (Lot)

## £70 - 100

#### 101

# PAIR TO SECOND LIEUTENANT R.F.G.BAND, ROYAL AIR FORCE,

British War and Victory Medal (2.Lieut.R.F.G.Band. R.A.F.). With Special Constabulary Long Service and Good Conduct, G.VI.R. (Harvey C.C.Band). *Extremely fine.* (3)

## £140 - 180

Reginald Frank Gifford Band was born on the 27th November 1899 and was educated at March North District School and gained a Scholarship to March Grammar School in 1910. He left on the 17th November 1917 and entered the Civil Service. He entered Cadet School of the RFC on the 28th Niovember 1917. He was commissioned and sent to France in July 1918. He died on the 18th September 1918 flying as an Observer with Lieutenant E.O.Lord. The aeroplane left the aerodrome at 11.25am and nose-dived to the ground at 11.30am. He is buried in the Mendinghem Military Cemetery.

## 102

## PAIR TO PRIVZATE W.H.FOULGAR, CANADIAN INFANTRY,

British War and Victory Medal (6453 Pte W.H.Foulger. 1-Can.Inf.). Very fine. (2)

## £40 - 60

He was from Norwich originally, and enlisted at Ingersoll on the 25th August 1914. he was wounded from a GSW to the shoulder in April 1915, and suffered from flat feet as a result of heavy marching and also suffered from a Hernia.

Sold with detailed copied service papers.

## 103

## PAIR TO FLIGHT SERGEANT B.C.DAVIS, ROYAL AIR FORCE,

British War and Victory Medal (207857. F.Sgt. B.C.Davis. R.A.F.). *Good very fine.* (2)

## £40 - 60

Served in France from 4.7.1918 to 20.1.1919.

Sold with copied research.

104

## PAIR TO PRIVATE F.G.COLE, ROYAL WELSH FUSILIERS,

British War and Victory Medal (10728 Pte.F.G.Cole. R.W.Fus.); Memorial Plaque (Frederick George Cole); Memorial Scroll. *Extremely fine*. (Lot)

## £180 - 220

Private Frederick George Cole was born at Biggleswade, Bedfordshire, he enlisted at St.Ives, Hunts. He died of wounds on 6.4.1918. He was formerly 26096 Bedforshire Regiment. He is buried in Doullens Communal Cemetry Extension.

Sold with assorted copied research and medal slip.

#### 105

## PAIR TO PRIVATE F.E.PELHAM, RIFLE BRIGADE,

British War and Victory Medal (16779 Pte.F.E.Pelham. Rif. Brig.). Three to Flight Lieutenant F.H.Pelham, Royal Air Force, 1939-1945 Star; Air Crew Europe Star with Atlantic bar; War Medal. With box of issue. *Extremely fine.* (Lot)

## £300 - 400

Sold with medal slips for Flight Lieutenant Pelham, who joined the RAF in July 1941, he trained and qualified as a Pilot, he flew Mosquitos and was involved with Air Sea rescue and various bombing raids, sold with detailed photocopied flight records.

## 106

# SIX TO LIEUTENANT H. C. W.FORD, NOTTINGHAMSHIRE & DERBYSHIRE REGIMENT,

British War and Victory Medals (2 Lieut. H.W.Ford); 1939-45 Star; Burma Star; Defence Medal; War Medal. Mounted as worn. *Good very fine.* (6)

## £80 - 100

Herbert Charles Willoughby Ford was born and lived in Whitchurch, Hampshire on. He was commissioned into the 8th Battalion Nottinghamshire & Derbyshire Regiment on 18 December 1917 and was promoted to Lieutenant on 18 June 1919. Retiring from the Army in 1921, he was re-commissioned into the Sherwood Foresters as a Lieutenant on 22 June 1940. He served with them until December 1941 when he transferred to the R.I.A.S.C. and served in Burma; retiring once more in 1945. With copied service details.

## PAIR TO CAPTAIN H.LE FANU, ROYAL NAVY,

British War and Victory Medal (Commr. H.B.Le Fanu, R.N.). *Good very fine.* (2)

## £100 - 130

Captain Hugh Barrington Le Fanu, born 11 November 1872 Dublin; Midshipman, 15 April 1888, passed out on HMS Britannia; Sub-Lieutenant, 14 April 1892; Lieutenant, 30 June 1894; completed Torpedo and Gunnery courses; Commander, 1.1.1907; served during the Great War as Chief Coastguard Officer and Harbourmaster, Kingstown, Ireland; retired with the rank of Captain, 11.11.1922. Commander Hugh Le Fanu married Georgiana Kingscotes 23 December 1908, and they had four children, Barbara, Peter, Michael (later Admiral of the Fleet Sir Michael Le Fanu, G.C.B., D.S.C., First Sea Lord), and Anthony. He Died 9 May 1929 at 19 Bradgate Road, Bedford.

#### 108

## FOUR TO SQUADRON LEADER J.ST.CLAIR ARBUTHNOTT, ROYAL AIR FORCE LATE 3/151 PUNJAB RIFLES,

British War (Lieut. J.C.St.C.Arbuthnott); Indian General Service Medal with Bar, Waziristan 1921-24 (Lt J.St.C.Arbuthnott 3/151 Punjabi Rifles); Defence Medal; War Medal. Group court mounted the wrong way. *Good very fine.* (4)

## £150 - 200

Squadron Leader John St. Clair Arbuthnott was born on 27 August 1898. He was the son of Donald Stuart Arbuthnott and Anne Elizabeth Brand, a descendant of John, 8th Viscount of Arbuthnott. He married, firstly, Constance Clare Fairlie, daughter of Frank Fairlie, on 30 May 1932. He married Catherine Wellborn Morgan, daughter of Thomas Redman Morgan, on 14 March 1967. He was educated at Downside School, Bath, Somerset and RMC Sandhurst.

He was appointed to the Indian Army in December 1917 attached to the 59th Scinde Rifles, the British War Medal being his only WW1 entitlement. Later serving with the 3rd Battalion 151 Punjab Regt for the Waziristan Campaign as a Company Commander, he retired in 1923.12 September 1925 commissioned into the RAF General Duties Branch [short service commission] as a Flying Officer, 1 February 1932 Flight Lieutenant. 5 August 1935 transferred to Reserve of Air Force Officers, Class A. He flew with Imperial Airways as a pilot and left them in December 1935. Some the planes he flew were Avro, Moth, Bulldog, Could, DH9A, Dart and Horsleys. On 1 September 1939 recalled as a Fl Lt General Duties. Squadron Leader 12 October 1941. After WW2 he left for the United States and married into the Morgan family, a southern long southern family from Aiken, South Carolina, U.S.A.

Comes with a large photo of him later in life.

#### 109

## PAIR TO CHIEF WRITER E.G.MILLER, ROYAL NAVY,

British War (181045 E.G.Miller, CH. WR., R.N.); Royal Naval Meritorious Service Medal, G.V.R. (181045 E.G.Miller, CH. WTR., Pembroke, Service During War.). *With some contact marks, very fine or better.* (2)

#### £200 - 250

M.S.M. London Gazette 27.6.1919.

Ernest George Miller, was a native of Kingston, England, where he was born on 2 September 1879. Ernest joined the Royal Navy on 27 July 1894, at which time he was rated as 'Boy Writer', he was destined to remain with the 'Writing' branch throughout his subsequent long naval service.

By the time he took his final discharge from the Royal Navy on 26 June 1921, at which time he was 'Chief Writer,' he had held that appointment for 12 years. Edward served nearly 27 years in the Royal Navy. He was also entitled to the 1914-15 Star, Victory Medal and Royal Navy Long Service & Good Conduct Medal.

## 110

## THREE TO R.J.BELL, ROYAL NAVY,

1939-1945 Star; Atlantic Star; War Medal. With condolence slip and a Swimming Medal engraved (R.Bell 1938). *Extremely fine*. (Lot)

## £70 - 100

Not confirmed on the C.W.G.C. website.

## 111

## THREE TO ORDINARY SEAMAN J.C.HISCOCK, ROYAL NAVY,

1939-1945 Star; Atlantic Star; War Medal. In box of issue with condolence slip. *Extremely fine*. (Lot)

## £80 - 100

Ordinary Seaman Joseph Cyril Hiscock was killed aboard H.M.S. Tweed on the 7th February 1944. A River Class Frigate which was torpedoed and sunk by the German Submarine U305. He is commemorated on the Portsmouth Naval Memorial. He was the son of Mr and Mrs W.J.Hiscock of Winchester, Hants.

H.M.S. Tweed had a complement of 150 on board of which 52 were rescued by H.M.S. Nene.

## 112

# A SCARCE PQ17 CONVOY M.I.D. GROUP OF FIVE TO ORDINARY SEAMAN R.G.WILLIS, ROYAL NAVY,

1939-1945 Star; Atlantic Star; Defence Medal; War Medal with MID Oakleaf, Russian Arctic Convoy Medal. Campaign medals mounted as worn, Artic Convoy Medal loose. *Nearly extremely fine.* (3)

## £200 - 300

M.I.D. London Gazette 26.1.1943.

By the King's Orders the name of Ordinary Seaman Ronald George Willis, H.M.S. Poppy was published in the London Gazette on 26 January 1943, as mentioned in a Despatch for distinguished service.

#### MID recommendation:

"During torpedo bombing attack on convoy P.Q.17, this rating carried out his duty at his Oerlikon gun in a cool manner and set a fine example to the rest of the gun crews."

Ronald George Willis served in the Royal Navy with service number C/ JX. 315011. He served on the infamous HMS Poppy who was part of the 1942 Russian convoy PQ17. He was an Ordinary Seaman who was in charge of an Oerlikon gun, these had only recently been used by the Royal Navy since early 1941 and were effective in the role of Anti-Aircraft 20mm guns against various aircrafts.

This ship also earned a DSC and a DSM which had a similar recommendation to Willis's MID; to AB John Hebert Leith: "This rating was in charge of the Pom-pom and displayed great presence of mind and initiative when convoy P.Q.17 and escorts were subjected to Torpedo bombings and high level bombing attacks".

On 4th July 1942 convoy whilst under heavy attack was given a disastrous order to scatter. This being the first convoy in the whole of naval history ever to have been scattered by anyone other than the man on the spot. The Admiralty in Whitehall had a lot to answer for. A good account is given by actor and Lieutenant John Beardman whom also served on HMS Poppy: http://www.cbrnp.com/RNP/ Flower/ARTICLES/Poppy/Beardmore-1.htm

After the War Ronald then joined the Merchant Navy serving on Steamships Highland Princess and Highland Monarch between 1948-1957.

With original Mention in Despatches Certificate named to Ordinary Seaman Ronald George Willis HMS Poppy 26 January 1943, together with original Merchant Navy discharge photograph with discharge number R414962 and dated 14 October 1948.

With copied research.

# FOUR TO FLIGHT LIEUTENANT J.L.CHRISTIE, ROYAL AIR FORCE,

1939-1945 Star; Air Crew Europe Star with France and Germany bar; Defence Medal; War Medal. With corresponding miniatures, wings and Navigators Log Book. *Extremely fine*. (Lot)

#### £300 - 400

Flight Lieutenant J.L.Christie begins Navigation Training in September 1942 at Port Elizabeth in South Africa. He transfers to No.6 E.F.T.S. Sywell in April 1943, then to No.2 A.F.U. at Millom in June 1943, and shortly afterwards in August 1943 to 11 O.T.U. at Westcott Bucks on Wellingtons, and converts again to No.1657 Conversion Unit at Stradishall Suffolk.

In December 1943 he finally joins No.90 Squadron at Tuddenham, Suffolk and is a Navigator on Stirlings and carries out mining Ops in the Frisians and Gironde on the 29th and 31st respectively. In January he has Ops to Cherbourg (x2), Kiel Bay and an Air Sea Rescue in the North Sea on the 31st January. In February Ops include Gironde, Kiel Day and Copenhagen. In March there are Ops to Amiens, Gironde, Laon, Aulnoye, Courtrai, and a "Special" one on the 10th March. In April he has a further 5 "Special" Ops as well as another one to Kiel Day. May sees him complete 4 more Ops with varied success. He has a further six Ops in June 1944 comprising two Unsuccessful Ops on the 1st and 2nd June, an Op to an invasion target on the 5th June, the following day saw another Special Op, again unsuccessful. He carried out two further on the 15th Lens and 17th June Montdidier. He had completed 34 Ops. He did a few minor flights in early 1945 and a few post-war reservist flights.

#### 114

## SEVEN TO WARRANT OFFICER B.D.SMITH, ROYAL ARMY ORDNANCE CORPS,

1939-1945 Star; Africa Star; Italy Star; Defence Medal; War Medal with MID Oakleaf; General Service Medal 1918-62, one bar, Arabian Peninsula (2225639 W.O.CL.1. B.D.Smith. R.A.O.C.); Army Long Service and Good Conduct, E.II.R. (22225639 W.O.CL.1. B.D.Smith. R.A.O.C.). Mounted as worn. *Good very fine or better.* (7)

#### £150 - 200

M.I.D. London Gazette 23.5.1946.

#### 115

## FIVE TO BOMBARDIER E.B.HUNT, ROYAL ARTILLERY,

1939-1945 Star; Africa Star with 1st Army bar; Defence Medal; War Medal; Efficiency Medal, G.VI.R. (871988 Bmbr. F.B.Hunt. R.A.). British War Medal (41284 Pte.W.Walker. High.L.I.). Victory Medal (288086 Pnr.E.W.Cotton. R.E.). War Medal. Special Constabulary Long Service and Good Conduct, G.V.R. (A/Sergt. George E.Burbridge). With assorted Cap badges (32), Powder flask (af), with medals etc. *Very fine.* (Lot)

#### £100 - 120

#### 116

#### SIX TO CORPORAL W.ANDREWS, ROYAL AIR FORCE,

1939-1945; Africa Star; Italy Star; Defence Medal; War Medal; General Service Medal 1918-62, one bar, Malaya (1543653 Cpl.W.Andrews. R.A.F.). *Very fine.* (6)

#### £60 - 80

#### 117

#### FOUR TO CORPORAL H.FIELIES, SOUTH AFRICAN FORCES,

1939-1945 Star; Africa Star; War Medal; Africa Service Medal, all named (C166302 H.Fielies). Four to D.J.Hattingh, South African Forces, 1939-1945 Star; Africa Star; War Medal; Africa Service Medal (61610 D.J.Hattingh). Four to C.M.Poisson, South African Forces, 1939-1945 Star; Italy Star; War Medal; Africa Service Medal, all named (3250 C.M.Poisson). Four to W.D.Ewart, South African Forces, 1939-1945 Star; Italy Star; War Medal; Africa Service Medal, all named (100987 W.D.Ewart). Three to K.Okkers, South African Forces, Defence Medal; War Medal; Africa Service Medal, all named (C288522 K.Okkers). *Very fine.* (19)

#### £120 - 180

118

# FOUR TO SQUADRON LEADER F.MORTON-SMITH, ROYAL AIR FORCE,

19391-945 Star; Africa Star; Defence Medal; War Medal. In box of issue. Four to Corporal R.P.Hobden, Royal Air Force, 1939-1945 Star; France and Germany Star; Defence Medal; War Medal. Pair to Corporal J.M.Finlay, Royal Canadian Air Force, War Medal; Canadian Volunteer Service Medal with overseas bar. With assorted original paperwork. Special Constabulary Long Service and Good Conduct, G.V.R. (Arthur C.Wragg.). *Very fine or better.* (11)

#### £80 - 120

119

# FIVE TO CORPORAL A.E.HARDS, ROYAL ARMY SERVICE CORPS,

1939-1945 Star; Africa Star with 8th Army bar; Italy Star; Defence Medal; War Medal. Mounted as worn. King's Badge. *Good very fine.* (Lot)

#### £60 - 80

The lot includes an assortment of related items including: Assorted insignia, Soldier's Release Book; Various photographs, Clothing Book 1947-48 etc.

Corporal Albert Edward Hards, was born on 6.4.1920, he was called up to serve on the 14th August 1941. An Aircraft Worker by trade, he served throughout his wartime service as a T.M.T. clerk with the RASC. He passed the relevant classes reaching Class I on 25.10.1943. He was discharged on 12.9.1946.

#### 120

#### FOUR TO CORPORAL C.STEVENS, ROYAL AIR FORCE,

1939-1945 Star; Africa Star; Defence Medal; War Medal with MID Oakleaf. *Very fine.* (Lot)

#### £50 - 70

M.I.D. London Gazette 8.6.1944.

Corporal G.Stevens was born on 11.7.1913 and enlisted into the R.A.F.V.R. on the 24.4.1940, he served as an Airman on Motor Boat Crew, serving in the Middle East from 14.6.1941 to 13.10.1944. He eventually leaves the RAF on the 30.10.1945.

Sold with his RAF Service and Release Book, Airman's Pay Book, photograph of him in uniform, various other paperwork, telegrams and correspondence.

## FIVE TO PRIVATE V.R.WIFFEN, ROYAL ARMY MEDICAL CORPS,

1939-1945 Star; Africa Star; Italy Star; France and Germany Star; Defence Medal; War Medal. *Extremely fine.* (Lot)

## £50 - 70

Sold with a quantity of original documentation and paperwork, minor correspondence, a small photograph album etc.

#### 122

## FOUR TO SERGEANT A.G.COLEMAN, ROYAL ENGINEERS,

1939-1945 Star; Africa Star; Italy Star; War Medal. In box of issue. With a uniform MID Oakleaf. *Extremely fine.* (Lot)

## £70 - 100

M.I.D. London Gazette 29.11.1945. For Italy.

Sold with Soldier's Service and Pay Book, letter relating to the MID and Soldier's Release Book.

#### 123

# THREE TO LANCE BOMBARDIER J.H.WOODHOUSE, ROYAL ARTILLERY,

1939-1945 Star; Pacific Star; War Medal. Good very fine. (Lot)

## £150 - 200

Lance Bombardier John Harold Woodhouse, Royal Artillery Coastal Artillery section, who was captured during the defence of Singapore in February 1942, and interned in Burma, taking part in the construction of the famous Burma-Thailand Railway- 'the Death Railway' the scene of the Bridge Over the Railway Kwai', with award slip confirming entitlement to all three. With his R.A. cap badge, 2x brass buttons, British Legion Membership badge numbered: 635313, Silver War Badge, and his Territorial Army Rifle Association bronze medal. With the following supporting original documentation. His War Badge issuance slip for the 'disable as a result of war service'; Government of Hong Kong 10 Cents note; Straits Settlements and Malay State One Cent note with issue date for 1/7/1941; War Office letter dated 10/9/1945 concerning him as P.O.W.; Post Office saving department slip for the return of his bank boon, dated October 1951, along with a number of other documents regarding the Post Office Saving department, the Army Pay Office and the Ministry of Pension; Certificate of Post-War Credit dated 5/4/1946; Certificate of Transfer to the Army Reserve dated 28/3/1946 and other related document dated 13/12/45; and then a quantity of documents regarding the Merseyside Far East Ex-Pow Association, the Royal Artillery POW fund; the Disabled Persons Act, R.A. (C.A. &S.L.) & C.M.P. Records, Repatriated Far East POW's, and Civil Resettlement Programs. An interesting and emotive lot. John Harold Woodhouse (No.1732899), come from 37 Homestall rd., West Derby, Liverpool, and served with the Royal Artillery- Coastal Artillery section, taking part in the disastrous defence of Singapore in February 1942. He was captured there when Singapore capitulated to the Japanese, on 15/2/1942. At the time he was a Lance Bombardier. Given the POW number 55992, he was sent to Thambhayuzat POW Camp in Burma, being put to work on the Burma-Thai railway. He was liberated on 2/9/1945. He received an injury/disability of some nature or other whilst in the camps, almost certainly as a result of the immense brutality dished out on the POW's by the Japanese, and for his injuries he was awarded the Silver War Badge. He was transferred to the Army Reserve on 28/3/1946. In later life he became a member of the Merseyside Far East Ex-POW's Association, and the Royal British Legion.

124

# FOUR TO SQUADRON LEADER C.ST.LEGER-BRIGHTMAN, ROYAL AIR FORCE,

1939-1945 Star; Italy Star; Defence Medal; War Medal with MID Oakleaf. *Extremely fine.* (Lot)

## £100 - 150

M.I.D. London Gazette 14.6.1945.

The lot comes with the original MID certificate in envelope; Warrant for Pilot Officer dated 16.12.1939; Map; assorted letters including one relating to a court of enquiry where he was President over a loss of a Top-Secret envelope; Paybook etc.

Sold with various research showing him serving in the Equipment, Balloon and Admin and Special Duties Branches of the RAF.

## 125

# FOUT TO LEADING AIRCRAFTMAN W.A.DAVIES, ROYAL AIR FORCE,

1939-1945 Star; Italy Star; Defence Medal; War Medal. In box of issue with slip. *Extremely fine.* (2)

## £50 - 60

Sold with assorted items including RAF Service and Release Book, photographs, dog tags, letters and postcards etc.

He served from 29.8.1941 to 1.7.1946. His service book confirms his medal entitlement.

#### 126

# THREE TO FLIGHT SERGEANT K.A.E.DRAYCOTT, ROYAL AIR FORCE,

19391-1945 Star; Burma Star; War Medal. In box of issue with Pilot's Flying Log Book. *Extremely fine.* (Lot)

## £300 - 500

Flight Sergeant Kenneth Alfred Edward Draycott begins flight training in September 1941 on Tiger Moths and continues training until December 1941. He is posted to 29 E.F.T.S. in January 1942 and continues his training on Harvards. By January 1943 he is on Spitfires and carries out a number of training dog fights, low flying and reconnaissance. He transfers to 541 Squadron at Benson and begins High Level Photography, he then flies down to Cairo via Gibraltar and Maison Blanche and Blida. He joins 74 O.T.U. Photographic Reconnaissance Unit at Aqir and converts to Hurricanes. He then transfers to 681 Squadron based at Dum Dum in India flying both Spitfires and Hurricanes. He then transfers to 28 Squadron in November 1943 based at Imphal and carries out a number of Tactical Reconnaissances and Photograph Reconnaisances throughout November and December. This continues until April 1944 where the log book is then stamped DEATH PRESUMED.

His date of death is noted as the 7th April 1944, he is remembered on the Singapore Memorial. He was the son of Mr and Mrs J.C.Draycott of Hook, Hampshire.

## 127

# FOUR TO LEADING AIRCRAFTSMAN L.D.D.DYCKHOFF, ROYAL AIR FORCE VOLUNTEER RESERVE,

1939-1945 Star; Burma Star; Defence Medal; War Medal. *Extremely fine.* (Lot)

## £40 - 60

Sold with a quantity of photgraphs, RAF Service and Release Book, 1943 Diary, all contained in a leather folder.

He joined the RAFVR on 4th August 1942 and served with SEAC, he was discharged on the 18th July 1946.

## FOUR TO CAPTAIN M.W.JOHNSON, HIGLAND LIGHT INFANTRY,

1939-1945 Star; France and Germany Star; Defence Medal; War Medal. All privately engraved (Capt.M.W.Johnson. 6th Bn. H.L.I.). *Extremely fine.* (4)

#### £50 - 80

Captain Michael William Johnson; Second Lieutenant 28.1.1941. He killed on the 4th April 1945 and is buried in the Reichswald Forest War Cemetery. He was the son of Major G.B.Johnson O.B.E., F.R.E.S., and Mrs Johnson of Eastbourne, Sussex.

Sold with various rersearch including his mention in the regimental war diary:

Holland: At 12.30pm No.9 Platoon of A Company under Lieutenant M.W.Johnson along with a troop of tanks was ordered forward to try and establish themselves at the far end of the village on a crossroads just forward of where C Company had been held up. At the same time they were given the task of clearing the houses in the area. The former task proved impossible owing to the heavy small arms fire and shelling which the Platoon was subjected to short of the crossroads. Accordingly this task had to be abandoned for the moment and the Platoon took up a defensive position in C Company area.

#### 129

## PAIR TO PRIVATE P.J.C.STAMP, GLOUCESTERSHIRE REGIMENT,

Korea 1950-53 (22203119 Pte.P.J.C.Stamp. Glosters.); United Nations Medal for Korea. *Extremely fine.* (2)

#### £200 - 300

130

#### PAIR TO PRIVATE T.JONES, MIDDLESEX REGIMENT,

Korea 1950-53 (22451450 Pte T Jones MX R) a replacement issue; United Nations Medal for Korea. Sold with certificate of Service and Soldier's Service and Pay Book. *Extremely fine.* (Lot)

#### £100 - 150

#### SCRIPOPHILY

#### 131

#### A COLLECTION OF BONDS AND SHARE CERTIFICATES,

including Mount Lincoln Mines Company 1929; Hudson & Manhattan Railroad 1946; London & Globe finance corporation 1898; Loan of the city of Nikolaef Bond 1912 and other issues. *Generally fine or better.* (34)

#### £200 - 300

132

#### CHINA,

Imperial Chinese Government £100, 5% Hukuang Railways Gold Loan of 1911. Imperial Chinese Government £20, 5% Hukuang Railways Gold Loan of 1911. Imperial Chinese Government Gold Loan of 1908, £20. State of Baha, Republic of the United States of Brazil £20. Russia, assorted gold Ioan bonds (7). *Generally good fine or better.* (11)

## £200 - 300

## BANKNOTES

133

#### BANK OF ENGLAND,

K.O.Peppiatt, £1, 1940-48, A29E 624932-37, 624939-45 (Dugg. B249). *Extremely fine to good extremely fine* (12)

#### £120 - 140

134

#### BANK OF ENGLAND,

K.O.Peppiatt, £1, C62B 089570/ 71, C96B 265866/ 67, E01B 622736/ 37, E09B 634873/ 74, E27B 352645-352656 (Dugg. B260) Good very fine – about extremely fine (20)

£120 - 140

135

#### BANK OF ENGLAND,

K.O.Peppiatt, £1, 1940-48, including 60 different prefixes, E01E-E99E (Dugg. B249). *Mostly good fine to very fine, few better* (101)

£200 - 250

136

#### BANK OF ENGLAND,

K.O.Peppiatt, £1, 1940-48, including 54 different prefixes, M01E-M99E (Dugg. B249)

Generally very fine (144)

£300 - 350

137

## BANK OF ENGLAND,

K.O.Peppiatt, £1, 1940-48, including 52 different prefixes, R02E-R99E (Dugg. B249). *Generally very fine.* (96)

## £200 - 250

138

#### BANK OF ENGLAND,

K.O.Peppiatt, £1, 1940-48, including 80 different prefixes, X02D-X99D (Dugg. B249). *Generally very fine, some better.* (168)

## £400 - 450

139

#### BANK OF ENGLAND,

K.O.Peppiatt, £1, 1948-49, A-B (11), B-B (17), C-B (53), D-B (9), E-B (37), H-B (4) (Dugg. B260). *Mostly good very fine.* (131)

#### £200 - 250

140

#### BANK OF ENGLAND,

K.O.Peppiatt, £1, 1948-49, S-A, T-A, U-A, X-A (3), W-A, Y-A (4), Z-A (4) including Z99A (Dugg. B260). *Z99 very fine, balance very fine to good very fine.* (15)

#### £100 - 120

141

#### BANK OF ENGLAND,

K.O.Peppiatt, £1, 1948-49, S07S 318674, replacement note (Dugg. B261). *Good very fine.* (1)

£120 - 140

## BANK OF ENGLAND,

K.O.Peppiatt, £1, 1948-49, S09S 909140, replacement note (Dugg. B261). Very fine (1)

## £140 - 160

## 143

## BANK OF ENGLAND,

P.S.Beale, £1, 1948-49 H38B, H43B, H44B, H48B, H52B, H59B, H60B, H72B, H77B, H82B, H84B (2), H88B, H94B, H95B, H96B, H97B (2), H98B, H99B (Dugg. B260). *Very fine to good very fine.* (20)

## £100 - 120

144

## BANK OF ENGLAND,

P.S.Beale, £1, 1948-49, J-B (44), K-B (7) (Dugg. B260). *Mostly good very fine, some better* (51)

## £100 - 120

## 145

## BANK OF ENGLAND,

P.S.Beale,  $\pounds1,$  1948-49, J54B 105375-77, 105380, J61B 544492-06, J74B 394229-33, 992368-71, K02B 112104 / 05 (Dugg. B260) Mostly extremely fine, some better (20)

## £120 - 140

146

## BANK OF ENGLAND,

J.S.Fforde,  $\pounds$ 1, 1967-70, error without serial numbers (Dugg. -). *Two* small sections of tape on back, good very fine to extremely fine (1)

## £100 - 120

147

## CANADA,

Canada, Dominion of Canada, \$1, 3. January 1911, no. 264254 (Pick 27a). *Few grubby patches on front, about very fine* (1)

## £100 - 120

148

## SCOTLAND,

Union Bank of Scotland, £5 708/016. With Bank of England, K.O.Peppiatt £1 X38H 100627. The first good fine, the second folded good very fine. (2)

## £200 - 300

## ANCIENT COINS

149

## PHILIP II, 359-336 BC,

gold stater 8.57g, laureate head of Apollo r with short hair R.Galloping biga drawn by charioteer, crescent in field beneath horses. Sear 6663 variety. *Good very fine*. (1)

## £600 - 800

150

## PHILIP II,

gold quarter stater 2.10g, head of Herakles right **R**.Club and bow, lions head above. Sear 6667 variety. *Very fine*. (1)

## £150 - 200

## 151

## SYRACUSE, 344-317 BC,

gold hemidrachm 2.0g, head of Zeus Eleutherios left, R.Pegasus flying left, three pellets below. Sear 960. About very fine. (1)

## £250 - 300

152

## ALEXANDER III 336-323 BC,

gold stater 8.52 gms. Obv; head of Athena r in crested Corinthian helmet ornamented with serpent. **R**.Nike stg I holding wreath and ships mast, trident in field to left. Sear 6700 variety. *Very fine* 

## £400 - 600

153

## ALEXANDER III,

gold stater 8.60g, head of Athena right in crested Corinthian helmet ornamented with serpent. R.Nike standing left holding wreath and ships mast, thunderbolt in field to left. Amphipolis mint. Price 1646, Sear 6701 variety. *Good very fine.* (1)

## £600 - 800

154

## KYRENAICA, 322-308BC,

gold hemidrachm 2.11g., head of Athena left in crested Corinthian helmet. **R**.Three Silphium plants. Sear 6304 variety. *About very fine.* (1)

## £200 - 250

155

## KYRENAICA,

gold tenth stater 0.85g., head of Zeus-Ammon left, R.Head of Libya right Sear 6305. *Good fine.* (1)

## £150 - 180

## 156

## GREECE, MACEDONIAN KINGDOM 4TH-3RD CENTURY BC,

Silver tetradrachm and drachm of Alexander III, Obv; head of Herakles r. R; Zeus seated I. together with Lyzimachos tetradrachm, Obv; head of Alexander. R.Athena enthroned I, Sear 6814 variety. *Very fine.* (3)

## £200 - 250

157

## GREECE 3RD-1ST CENTURY BC.,

Athens silver tetradrachm, Obv; head of Athena r. **R**.Owl. Ptolemy II silver tetradrachm, R; eagle stg on thunderbolt together with Corinth silver stater, Cistophoric tetradrachm and an AE prutah *All very fine, Athens has a test cut on reverse.* (Lot)

## £250 - 300

158

## OCTAVIAN 1ST CENTURY BC,

silver denarius, bare head of Octavian right, R.IMP CAESAR on architrave of the Actian arch with a single span surmounted by a statue of Octavian in facing triumphal quadriga, 30-29 BC Sear 1558. *About very fine.* (1)

## £200 - 220



## ROMAN 1ST CENTURY BC- 3RD CENTURY AD.,

Silver denari includes Republican , moneyers Lucius Appuleius Saturnius BC 104, M Furius Philus BC 119, Obv; head of Janus. Julius Caesar Obv; head of Venus, **R**.Gallia and a Gaulish captive beneath trophy, Sear 1404. Hadrian, R; Africa reclining, together with bronzes and an Iceni silver unit. *Fine to very fine.* (9)

#### £150 - 200

160

#### VALENTINIAN I, AD 364-375,

gold solidus 4.42g., DN VALENTINIANUS PF AUG. diademed, draped and cuirassed bust right, R.RESTITUTOR REIPUBLICAE. Valentinian stg holding labarum and Victory on globe. TR in exergue. Trier mint AD 364. RIC 1a, Sear 19244. *Good very fine, light scratches on head.* (1)

#### £250 - 300

161

#### VALENTINIAN II,

gold solidus 4.46g., DN VALENTINIANUS IUN AUGG. Diademed and draped bust right, R.VICTORIA AUGG, two emperors enthroned seated facing supporting globe between them Victory hovering behind, palm between emperors leg, TROBT in exergue. Trier mint AD 376/7. RIC 39e, Sear 20175. *Choice extremely fine.* (1)

#### £400 - 600

162

#### HONORIUS, AD 393-423,

gold solidus 4.43g., DN HONORIUS PF AUG diademed, draped and cuirassed bust right, **R**.VICTORIA AUGGG, Honorius stg r holding standard and victory on globe, foot on captive, RV in field, CONOB in exergue. Ravenna mint. *About very fine.* (1)

#### £200 - 250

163

#### ANASTASIUS, AD 491-518,

gold semisses, 2.17g., R.VICTORIA AUGGG, Victory seated right inscribing shield, CONOB in exergue. RCV 4409. *Good fine, light creases.* (1)

#### £60 - 80

164

#### ANCIENT GREEK COINAGE,

Silver drachms from Epidamnos-Dyrrhachium (4) with various copper and bronze issues. *Generally good or fine*. (20)

£100 - 140



#### 165 COINS OF THE ANCIENT ROMAN EMPIRE,

an assortment of Roman coins including: Septimus Severus 193-211 A.D.; Gallienus 253-268 A.D.; Trajan 98-117 A.D.; Victorinus 268-270 A.D Gordian III 238-244 A.D.; Valentinian I 364-375 A.D; Tetricus I 270-274 A.D. and other issues. All housed in plastic information cards in a wood cabinet. *Varied state, the cabinet requiring slight attention.* (20)

£150 - 200

## **ENGLISH COINS**

166

#### CNUT, 1016-1035,

Penny, pointed Helmet type, (1024-1030). B.M.C.XIV. (S.1158). Fine to very fine. (1)

#### £150 - 200

167

#### JOHN, 1199-1216,

short cross, Penny 1.41g, class 5c, Canterbury. R.Roberd on Cant (N.971; S.1352). *Almost very fine.* (1)

#### £120 - 180

168

## HENRY VI, 1422-61,

second coinage (1526-44), Groat, 2.47g, London, Laker bust D, larger square face with Roman nose, fluffy hair, crown arch does not break inner circle, Lombardic lettering saltires m.m. rose (N.1797; S.2337E). *Light wear to parts of reverse, otherwise very fine or better.* (1)

#### £150 - 200

169

#### HENRY VIII, 1509-47,

third coinage (1544-47), Half Sovereign, 5.54g, Tower mint, king with bearded portrait seated facing on throne, holding orb and sceptre, rose below, reads HENRIC 8, **R**.crowned shield with lion and dragon supporters, saltire, m.m. pellet in annulet (N.1827; S.2294). *Strong portrait on obverse, generally good very fine, small evidence of mounting on reverse.* (1)

#### £1,400 - 1,800

170

#### **HENRY VIII,**

third coinage (1544-47), Half-sovereign, Tower mint, king with bearded portrait seated facing on throne, holding orb and sceptre, rose below, reads HENRIC 8, R.Crowned shield with lion and dragon supporters, saltire, m.m. pellet (N.1987; S.2294). *Light wear overall, small evidence of creasing and evidence of mounting to reverse, almost very fine.* (1)

£1,000 - 1,400







#### 171 HENRY VIII,

third coinage, (1544-47), Half-sovereign, 5.55g, Tower mint, king with bearded portrait seated facing on throne, holding orb and sceptre, rose below, reads HENRIC 8, R.Crowned shield with lion and dragon supporters, m.m. arrow (N.1827; S.2294). *Portrait still strong but with wear in places, generally very fine, small evidence of ex-mount to reverse* (1)

#### £800 - 1,200

172

#### HENRY VIII,

third coinage, (1544-47), Half-sovereign, 5.50g, Southwark, king with bearded portrait seated facing on throne, holding orb and sceptre, rose below, reads HERNRIC 8, R.Crowned shield with lion and dragon supporters, m.m. S (N.1828; S.2296). Strong portrait overall particularly the obverse, generally good very fine, small evidence of exmount to reverse (1)

## £1,000 - 1,400

173

## HENRY VIII,,

third coinage (1544-47), Testoon, 5.37g, Tower, crowned bearded bust facing, **R**.crowned rose between crowned H and R, m.m. pellet in annulet (N.1841; S.2365). *With general wear and sctratching overall, although portrait strong, good fine possibly better.* (1)

#### £1,000 - 1,600

174

#### EDWARD VI, 1547-53,

third period (1550-3), fine silver issue (1551-53), Halfcrown, walking horse with plume on head, date below 1551, EDWARD VI D G AGL FRA Z HIBER REX, **R**.shield on cross, POSVI DEVM ADIVTORE MEV, m.m. Y (N.1934; S.2479). *Good fine or better.* (1)

## £300 - 400

#### 175 EDWARD VI,

third period (1550-53), fine silver issue (1551-53), Shilling, facing bust, rose left, value XII right, R.shield on cross, m.m. tun (N.1937; S.2482). *Good fine, better in places.* (1)

#### £80 - 120

#### 176 EDWARD VI,

third period (1550-53), fine silver issue (1551-53), Shilling, 5.98g, facing bust, rose to left and XII to right, **R**.shield on cross, m.m. tun (N.1937; S.2482). *Light evidence of mounting otherwise very fine.* (1)

#### £200 - 300

## 177

MARY, 1553-54,

Groat 1553-54, crowned bust left (2). Good fine or better. (2)

## £300 - 400

#### 178

#### ELIZABETH I, 1558-1603,

second issue (1560-61), Shilling, 5.49g, m.m. martlet, crowned head left without rose or date, ELIZABETH D G ANG FRA ET HIB REGINA R.long cross fourchee over shield, POSUI DEU ADIUTOREM MEU (N.1985; S.2555). *Lightly buckled good fine, better in places.* (1)

#### £150 - 200

## 179

## ELIZABETH I,

fourth issue, Sixpence, 2.74g, 1575, m.m. Eglantine, crowned bust left, R.long cross fourchee over shield (N.1997; S.2563). *Some wear to reverse otherwise very fine.* (1)

#### £120 - 180





#### ELIZABETH I,

sixth issue (1582-1600), Shilling, 5.99g, m.m. Escallop, crowned bust left without rose or date, ELIZAB D G ANG FR ET HIB REGI **R**.long cross fourchee over shield (N.2014; S.2577). *Light scratch to face, otherwise very fine.* (1)

#### £150 - 250

#### 181

# ELIZABETH I,

Sixth issue (1601-02), Halfcrown, m.m.1, crowned bust left holding sceptre and orb, Elizabeth D G ANG FRA ET HIBER REGINA, R.long cross fourchee over square garnished shield, POSUI DEUM ADIUTOREM MEUM (N.2013; S.2583) *Generally good fine, better in places, with X to obverse.* (1)

#### £400 - 600

182

# ELIZABETH I,

sixth issue (1601-02), Shilling, 6.36g, m.m. woolpack, crowned bust left without rose or date, ELIZAB D D ANG FR AT HIB REGI, R.long cross fourchee over shield (N.2014; S.2584). *Light contact marks, good fine to very fine.* (1)

#### £200 - 300

183

#### ELIZABETH I,

milled coinage, Sixpence, 3.13g, 1562, m.m. star, large broad bust, elaborately decorated dress, small rose, R.long cross fourchee over shield, date above (N.2027; S.2596). *Almost very fine.* (1)

#### £200 - 300

#### 184 ELIZABETH I,

milled coinage, Sixpence, 2.82g, 1566 over 3 (?), m.m. star, large broad bust, elaborately decorated dress, small rose, small pellet border, **R**.cross pattee over shield, year above (N.2028; S.2598A). *Lightly buckled and with some wear to the fields, good fine or better.* (1)

#### £100 - 150

185

#### ELIZABETH I,

Shilling; Sixpences (6); Half Groat (2), Misc. (8). Generally fine or better, a few less so. (16)

#### £200 - 300

186

# JAMES I, 1603-25,

first coinage (1603-04), Halfgroat, 1.03g, m.m. thistle, second bust right, II behind head, **R**.square shield (N.2076; S.2649). *Good very fine.* (1)

# £50 - 70

187

#### JAMES I,

Second Coinage, 1604-19, Halfcrown King on the horse back mm. trefoil. **R**.Square garnished shield; QVAE DEVS CONIVNXIT NEMO SEPARET. (N.2098; S.2653) *Very fine possibly better.* (1)

#### £700 - 900

188

#### JAMES I,

second coinage (1604-19), Halfcrown, 14.30g, m.m. lis, king crowned and in armour with a sword over his shoulder, on horseback right, ground line below, crowned rose on housing, **R**.square garnished shield, QUAE DEVS CONIVNXIT NEMO SEPARET (N.2098; S.2653). *Good fine, better in places.* (1)

£700 - 1,000













# 189

JAMES I.

third coinage (1619-25), Shilling, 5.84g, m.m. lis, sixth (large) bust, value behind, R.square shield QVAEDEVS CONIVNXIT NEMO SEPARET (N.2124; 2668). Good fine, better in places. (1)

# £120 - 180

# 190

# CHARLES I, 1625-49,

Tower Mint, under the King (1625-42), Unite, 9.07g, fourth bust, crowned bust facing left with XX behind, R.Garnished oval shield with CR at the sides, m.m. bell (N.2153; S.2692). Good very fine, better in places. (1)

# £800 - 1,200

191

# CHARLES I,

Tower mint, under the King (1625-42), Halfcrown, type 3a2, king wears cloak flying from shoulder, R.Oval garnished shield, m.m. anchor (N.2211; S.2775). With wear overall, and scratch to obverse fine or better. (1)

# £100 - 150

192

# CHARLES I,

Half Crown (2), One Shilling. Generally fine or better. (3)

# £100 - 150

#### 193

# COMMONWEALTH, 1649-1660,

Halfcrown, 1651, mm. sun on the obverse only, shield of St. George within a wreath, R.Conjoined shields of St George and Ireland, II VI above, no stops at mark of value (S.3215) Nearly fine. (1)

£200 - 300

#### 194 COMMONWEALTH,

Sixpence, 1653, mm. sun, shield of St. George within wreath, R.Conjoined shields of St.George and Ireland, VI. (S.3219) Fine or better. (1)

# £100 - 150

195

# JAMES II, 1685-88,

Guinea, 1688, second laureate bust left, R.Crowned cruciform shields, sceptres in angles, edge milled (S.3402). Light wear to highpoints, good fine to very fine. (1)

# £600 - 900

196

# WILLIAM AND MARY, 1688-94,

Guinea, 1689, conjoined busts right, R.Crowned shield of arms, Lion of Nassau at centre (S.3426). Light wear to highpoints, nearly very fine, outer edges better. (1)

# £1,000 - 1,500

# 197

WILLIAM III, 1694-1702,

Crown 1696, third draped bust right, R.Crowned cruciform shields, first harp OCTAVO (S.3470). Good fine. (1)

# £60 - 80

# 198

# WILLIAM III,

Halfcrown, 1698, DECIMO, first draped bust right. R.Modified large shields (S.3494). Exremely fine. (1)

£300 - 500







#### WILLIAM III,

Shilling 16??, first draped bust right, R.Crowned cruciform shields edge milled. (S.3497). *Toned, almost extremely fine.* (1)

#### £100 - 150

200

### WILLIAM III,

Sixpence, 1700, third draped bust right, **R**.Crowned cruciform shields, later harp, large crowns (S.3538). *Lightly toned, good extremely fine.* (1)

#### £200 - 300

201

# WILLIAM III,

Maundy Money. Two Pence, 1698. Penny, 1698, 1701. Toned, extremely fine. (3)

# £70 - 90

#### 202

# ANNE, 1702-14,

Crown, 1707, SEPTIMO second draped bust. R.Crowned cruciform shield, angles plain. (S.3601). *Good fine*. (1)

# £140 - 180

# 203

# ANNE,

Shilling, 1708, third draped bust left. R.Crowned cruciform shields, angles plain (S.3610). *Toned, good very fine.* (1)

## £300 - 500

204

# GEORGE I, 1714-27,

Crown, 1716, laureate and draped bust left, R.Roses and plumes in angles, regnal year on edge in words SECVNDO (S.3639). *Small holes drilled at 3 and 9 o'clock, some contact marks in fields and face to obverse, otherwise almost very fine.* (1)

#### £500 - 700

205

# GEORGE I,

Crown, 1726, laureate and draped bust right, **R**.Roses and plumes in angles, regnal year on the edge in words D.TERTIO. (S.3639). *Toned, almost extremely fine.* (1)

#### £600 - 800

# 206 GEORGE I,

Halfcrown 1720, laureate and draped bust right, **R**.Roses and plumes in angles, regnal year on the edge in words, SEXTO (S.3642) *Light wear to highpoints, otherwise very fine.* (1)

#### £400 - 600















# GEORGE II, 1727-60,

Crown, 1735, young laureate and draped bust left, R.Crowned cruciform shields roses and plumes in angles, regnal year on the edge in words OCTAVO (S.3686). *Very fine, better in places.* (1)

#### £500 - 700

208

# GEORGE II,

Crown, 1739, young laureate and draped bust left, **R**.Crowned cruciform shields, roses in angles DVODECIMO (S.3687). *Good very fine, better in places.* (1)

# £500 - 800

209

#### **GEORGE II,**

Proof Crown, 1746, 30.13g, old laureate and draped bust left, R.Crowned cruciform shields, plain angles, edge, inscribed VICESIMO (ESC 126; S.3690). *Toned, about uncirculated.* (1)

#### £6,000 - 8,000

210

# GEORGE II,

Halfcrown, 1743, old draped bust left, R.Crowned cruciform shields, roses in angles, D. SEPTIMO (S.3694). Very fine to extremely fine. (1)

# £600 - 800

#### 211 GEORGE II,

Farthing 1754, old laureate and cuirassed bust right. **R.**Britannia seated (S.3721). *Extremely fine*. (1)

£40 - 60

# 212

210

# GEORGE III, 1760-1820,

Guineas, 1777, 1781, fourth laureate head right, R.Crowned shield of arms (S.3728). *Generally very fine.* (2)

# £400 - 500

# 213

GEORGE III,

Guinea 1785, (S.3728); another 1787, (S.3729). Generally very fine. (2)

# £400 - 500

214

# GEORGE III,

Guinea 1792, 1788 (S.3729). Generally very fine or better. (2)

#### £400 - 500

#### 215 GEORGE III,

Guinea 1793 (2), fifth laureate head right. R.Spade-shaped shield (S.3729). *Generally fine or better.* (2)

# £400 - 500

#### 216 GEORGE III,

Guinea 1798. Half Guinea, 1739, 1791, 1794. With wear overall, fine or better. (4)

# £400 - 500

217

# GEORGE III,

Farthing 1774, laureate and cuirassed bust right, R.Britannia seated (S.3775). *Good extremely fine.* (1)

£80 - 120







#### **GEORGE III,**

223

Penny, 1797, laureate and draped bust right, R.Britannia left, date below, legends incuse on raised rim (S.3777). *Good extremely fine.* (1)

#### £150 - 400

#### 219

#### **GEORGE III,**

Copper Gilt Proof Farthing, 1799, laureate and draped bust right, R.Britannia seated left (S.3779). *A couple of extremely light scratches, otherwise good extremely fine.* (1)

#### £500 - 600

#### 220

#### **GEORGE III,**

Proof Bronzed Farthing, 1799, laureate and draped bust right, date below, R.Britannia seated left (S.3779). *With pleasing rainbow tone, otherwise extremely fine.* (1)

#### £250 - 350

#### 221

#### GEORGE III,

Gilt copper Proof Penny, 1806, shorter haired, laureate and draped bust right, date below, **R**.Britannia seated left (S.3780). *Light rubbing to chest on Britannia with a couple of very light contact marks on the edge (S.3780).* (1)

# £600 - 800

222 No lot

# 223

# GEORGE III,

224

Gilt Copper Proof Farthing 1806, shorter haired laureate and draped bust right, date below, **R**.Britannia seated left (S.3782). *Virtually uncirculated.* (1)

#### £400 - 600

224

#### **GEORGE III,**

Farthing, 1806, Bronzed Proof, shorter haired laureate and draped bust right, date below, **R**.Britannia seated left (S.3782). *In uncirculated condition.* (1)

# £250 - 350

225 <sup>G</sup>

# GEORGE III,

Sovereign 1820. Together with Sovereign 1964 and Half Sovereign 1915. *The first fine, otherwise very fine or better.* (3)

#### £500 - 700

226

#### **GEORGE III,**

Crown, 1818, laureate head right, R.St.George and dragon within garter, edge inscribed LVIII (S.3787). *Extremely fine.* (1)

£400 - 600

# 227

#### **GEORGE III,**

Crown, 1819, LIX, laureate head right, R.St.George and dragon within garter, edge inscribed LIX (S.3787). *Toned extremely fine.* (1)

#### £100 - 150









# 228

# GEORGE III,

Crown, 1819. With Victoria Penny, 1854. Farthing 1860. With nine minor British and World coins. *The first three generally good very fine or better, otherwise fine or better.* (Lot)

£100 - 150

229

## GEORGE III,

Halfcrown, 1818, small laureate head right, date below, R.Crowned garter and shield (S.3789). *Lightly toned, almost extremely fine.* (1)

#### £200 - 300

# 230

# GEORGE III,

Bank Of England Dollar, 1804; Three Shillings, 1812; Eighteenpence, 1811, 1816. *Fine or better.* (4)

#### £220 - 260

#### 231

GEORGE III,

Halfcrowns (16), Shillings (28), Sixpences (28), Varied state. (72)

### £140 - 180

232 G

#### GEORGE IV, 1820-30,

Two Pounds, 1823, bare head left, **R.**St.George and dragon (S.3798). *Light contact marks, about very fine.* (1)

£800 - 1,200

#### 233

# GEORGE IV,

Crown, 1821, laureate head left, R.St.George and the dragon, date in exergue, SECUNDO (S.3805). *Lightly toned, good extremely fine.* (1)

## £1,000 - 1,500

234

# GEORGE IV,

Proof Sixpence, 1826, laureate head left, R.Lion on crown (S.3815). The obverse deeply toned with a couple of light scratches, the reverse less toned, overall good extremely fine. (1)

#### £400 - 600

# 235

GEORGE IV,

Shillings (45), Sixpence (7), Varied state. (52)

## £80 - 120

236

# WILLIAM IV, 1830-37,

Halfcrowns (13); Shillings (20); Sixpences (10). Varied state. (43)

## £100 - 120

237 <sup>G</sup>

# VICTORIA, 1837-1901,

Made up Coin Set for 1887, comprising Five Pounds to Maundy Threepence. In an unofficial case. *Light contact marks and toning, otherwise very fine or better.* (Lot)

# £1,500 - 2,000

238 G

# VICTORIA,

Five Pounds 1887, old veiled bust left, **R**.St.George and the dragon (S.3864). *Contact marks otherwise extremely fine.* (1)

# £800 - 1,000

239 <sup>G</sup>

# VICTORIA,

Two pounds, 1887, Jubilee bust left, **R**.St George and the dragon, (S.3865). *Light contact marks, good extremely fine.* (1)

#### £400 - 600

240 G

# VICTORIA.

Sovereign 1855, second large head left, W.W. incuse on trunc., date below. **R**.Shield with repositioned legend die axis (S.3852D). A couple of light contact marks otherwise good very fine or better. (1)

## £400 - 600

# 241 <sup>G</sup>

# VICTORIA,

Sovereign, 1855, second large head left W.W. incuse on trun., date below, **R**.Shield with repositioned legend die axis (S.3852D). *Some light toning and contact marks, good very fine or better.* (1)

£400 - 500



# 241A <sup>G</sup>

# VICTORIA,

Sovereign, 1869, second large head, date below, **R**.Crowned shield, die number 16 (S.3853). *Good fine or better.* (1)

#### £200 - 300

242 G

# VICTORIA,

Sovereigns 1880M, 1887M, 1890, 1900 (2). *Contact marks, very fine.* (5)

## £850 - 1,100

243

# VICTORIA,

Crown, 1847, Gothic type, bust left, **R**.Crowned cruciform shields, emblems in angles, inscribed edge UNDECIMO (S.3883). *Light contact marks and toning, otherwise extremely fine.* (1)

#### £800 - 1,200

244 VICTORIA, Crowns, 1844 (2), 1845 (2), 1847. *Generally fine or better.* (5)

# £170 - 220

245

# VICTORIA,

Crown, Double Florin, Halfcrown, Florin, Shilling, Sixpence and threepence. All 1887 issues. *Good very fine or better.* (7)

#### £80 - 120

246

# VICTORIA,

Crowns, 1889 (3), 1890, 1891, 1892, 1893, 1894, 1895, 1896 (2), 1897 (2), 1898. Generally fine or better. (14)

# £200 - 250

247

## VICTORIA,

Double Florins, 1887, 1888, 1890, Florins, 1849, 1858, 1887, 1893, 1903. *Very fine or better.* (8)

#### £220 - 250





243

#### 248 VICTORIA,

Old Head issues, Halfcrowns (21), Shillings (25). Varied state. (46)

£120 - 140

# 249

VICTORIA, Young Head, Halfcrowns. Varied state. (25)

£100 - 120

# 250

VICTORIA,

Jubilee Head, Halfcrowns, 1887-1891 (35), Shillings 1887-1892 (26), Sixpences (4). *Varied state.* (65)

£200 - 240

# 251 VICTORIA,

Florins, 1849, 1866. The first extremely fine, the second good fine. (2)

# £70 - 100

252

# VICTORIA,

Young head, Shillings 1838-1887, some with die numbers. Varied state. (100)

#### £200 - 240

#### 253 VICTORIA.

Shillings, 1887, Jubilee head. Very fine. (20)

# £50 - 80

254

# VICTORIA,

Jubilee Head, Sixpences, withdrawn type 1887. Very fine to extremely fine. (20)

£100 - 140



# 255

## VICTORIA,

Proof Penny, 1868, laureate bust left, **R**.Britannia seated right date in exergue. *About FDC*. (1)

## £1,800 - 2,200

256

## VICTORIA,

Proof Halfpenny 1868, laureate bust left, R.Britannia seated right, date in exergue. About FDC. (1)

#### £800 - 1,200

.

257

# VICTORIA,

Proof Farthing 1868, laureate bust left, R.Britannia seated right, date in exergue. Obverse darker tone to the reverse otherwise about FDC. (1)

#### £400 - 500

#### 258

#### VICTORIA,

1997 Silver Proof Britannia Collection. A Commemorative Australia \$25, 2005. Silver Proof Piedfort 4 Coin Collection 2005. A Queen's Portrait Collection 1953-2013, Five Pounds (4). All in the original Mint cases with certificates. *Uncirculated*. (Lot)

#### £200 - 300

259 <sup>G</sup>

# EDWARD VII, 1901-10,

Specimen Set 1902, comprising Sovereign to Maundy Penny. In Royal Mint case of issue. *Lightly toned, otherwise extremely fine*. (Lot)

#### £1,500 - 1,800

260 G

#### EDWARD VII,

Specimen Sets, 1902, Sovereign to Maundy Penny. In Royal Mint case of issue. *Extremely fine or better.* (Lot)

£1,500 - 2,000

# 261 G

#### EDWARD VII,

Specimen Coins, 1902, Sovereign to Maundy Penny. In Royal Mint case of issue. *Extremely fine.* (Lot)

#### £1,500 - 1,800



262 <sup>G</sup>

# EDWARD VII,

Five Pounds, 1902, bare head right, **R**.St.George and the dragon, date in exergue (S.3965). *Light contact marks otherwise very fine.* (1)

£800 - 1,200

263 G

# EDWARD VII,

Proof Two Pounds 1902, bare head right, **R**.St.George and the dragon (S.3868). *Lightly polished, with some minor contact marks, almost extremely fine.* (1)

# £500 - 700

264 <sup>G</sup>

## EDWARD VII,

Two Pounds 1902, bare head right. **R.**St.George and dragon (S.3967). *Contact marks, nearly very fine.* (1)

#### £400 - 600

265 <sup>G</sup>

# EDWARD VII,

Sovereign, 1908. Half Sovereign, 1911. Very fine. (2)

#### £220 - 280

266

# EDWARD VII,

Proof Crown, 1902, bare head right, **R**.St.George and the dragon, date in exergue (S.3979). *Extremely fine.* (1)

#### £150 - 220

# 267

EDWARD VII,

Crown, 1902, bare head right, **R**.St.George and dragon (S.3978). *Light toned, good extremely fine.* (1)

#### £150 - 200

268

# EDWARD VII,

Crown, Halfcrown, Florin, Shilling, Sixpence and Threepence. All 1902 issues. *Generally good very fine or better.* (6)

# £120 - 150





#### EDWARD VII,

Farthings, 1902, 1903, 1904 (2), 1905, 1906, 1907, 1908, 1909, 1910. *Deeply toned, good very fine or better.* (10)

#### £50 - 70

270 G

## GEORGE V, 1910-36,

Specimen Proof Set, 1911, Five Pounds to Maundy Penny. In Royal Mint case of issue. Some light toning in parts to some silver coins, otherwise good extremely fine to uncirculated. (Lot)

# £4,500 - 5,500

271 <sup>G</sup>

# GEORGE V,

Specimen Set, 1911. Sovereign to Maundy Penny. In Royal Mint case of issue. *Lightly toned, extremely fine.* (Lot)

# £1,200 - 1,800

272

#### GEORGE V,

Specimen Set 1911. Half Crown to Maundy Penny. In Royal Mint case of issue. *Lightly toned, extremely fine.* (8)

# £400 - 500

273

## GEORGE V,

Proof Crown, 1927, modified bare head left, **R**.Crown and date in wreath (S.4036). *Lightly toned, light wear to face, almost extremely fine.* (1)

#### £150 - 200

274

#### GEORGE V,

Proof Crown, 1927, modified bare head left, R.Crown and date in wreath (S.4036). *Extremely fine.* (1)

# £150 - 200

275

#### GEORGE V,

Crown 1928, modified bare head left, R.Crown and date in wreath (S.4036). *Extremely fine.* (1)

#### £300 - 400

# 276 GEORGE V,

Crown 1929, modified bare head left. **R**.Crown and date in wreath (S.4036). *Light contact marks, almost extremely fine.* (1)

#### £200 - 300

277

# GEORGE V,

Crown 1930, modified bare head left, R.Crown and date in wreath (S.4036). *Lightly toned, wear to face, almost extremely fine.* (1)

#### £200 - 300

# 278

GEORGE V,

Crown 1931, modified bare head left, R.Crown and date in wreath (S.4036). *Lightly toned, almost extremely fine.* (1)

#### £200 - 300

# 279

# GEORGE V,

Crown 1933, modified bare head left, R.Crown and date in wreath (S.4036). Light toned, good extremely fine. (1)

#### £300 - 400

280

# GEORGE V,

Crown 1934, modified bare head left, R.Crown and date in wreath (S.4036). *Toned, extremely fine.* (1)

#### £3,000 - 4,000

#### 281

# GEORGE V,

Crown, 1935, bare head left, R.St.George and dragon, raised lettering on edge (S.4050), together with a standard issue (S.4048). *Lightly toned, extremely fine.* (2)

#### £350 - 450

# 282

#### GEORGE V,

Crown 1936, modified bare head left, R.Crown and date in wreath (S.4036). *About extremely fine possibly better.* (1)

#### £300 - 400

# GEORGE V,

Proof Halfcrown, 1927, modified bare head left, R.Shield (S.4307). *Virtually uncirculated.* (1)

£50 - 70

284

# GEORGE V,

Threepences, 1911, 1912 (2), 1913 (2), 1914 (2), 1915, 1916, 1917 (2), 1918 (2), 1919, 1920 (2), 1921, 1922, 1926 (5), 1928. Overall extremely fine, a couple slightly less so. (24)

# £80 - 100

285

# GEORGE V,

Halfpenny, 1936 (2), 1937, 1938, 1939 (2), 1940, 1942 (3), 1944, 1945, 1946 (2), 1947 (3), 1948 (3), 1949, 1950 (2), 1951, 1952. *Generally extremely fine or better.* (25)

# £50 - 70

286

# GEORGE V,

Farthing, 1911, 1912, 1913 (2), 1914, 1915, 1916, 1917 (2), 1918 (2), 1919, 1920, 1921, 1922, 1923, 1924 (2), 1925, 1926, 1927, 1928, 1929, 1930 (3), 1931, 1932, 1933 (2), 1934, 1935, 1936 (2). *Generally fine.* (34)

## £50 - 70

287 G

## 201

# GEORGE VI,

Specimen Set 1937. Five Pounds to Half Sovereign. Housed in an unofficial fitted case. *The first two with light scratching to the obverse fields, otherwise generally good extremely fine.* (Lot)

# £3,500 - 4,500

# 288

# GEORGE VI,

Specimen Set, 1937, Crown to Farthing. In Royal Mint case of issue. *Exremely fine.* (15)

# £250 - 350

289

# GEORGE VI,

Proof Coins of 1937, comprising: Crown, Half Crown, Two Shilling, Shilling and Sixpence. *Extremely fine*. (5)

£80 - 120

290

# GEORGE VI

Proof Sets, 1950, 1951. Elizabeth II, Proof Set, 1953, with plastic set 1953. All in relevant cases of issue. Some sellotape to the cases of the first two items, otherwise extremely fine. (Lot)

£150 - 200

### 291 GEORGE VI.

Proof Set, 1951. With assorted commemoratives: Barbados Proof Set 1973; Jamaica Proof Set 1976; Seychelles Proof Set 1976 with silver Jubilee coins, Investiture of the Prince of Wales 1969, Winston Churchill medals (6); Guernsey. Seychelles, 10 Rupees 1976. *Extremely fine*. (Lot)

# £300 - 400

292 <sup>G</sup>

# ELIZABETH II, ACC. 1952

Britannia Proof Set 1987. 100 Pounds to 10 Pounds. In original Royal Mint case with certificate. *Uncirculated.* (4)

# £1,200 - 1,500

<sub>293</sub> G

# ELIZABETH II,

Proof Five Pounds 1981. In original Royal Mint case with certificate. *Uncirculated.* (1)

# £700 - 1,000

<sub>294</sub> G

# ELIZABETH II,

Double Sovereign, 1489-1989, 500th Anniversary of the First Gold Sovereign. In the original Royal Mint box with certificate. *Uncirculated.* (1)

# £400 - 600

295 G

# ELIZABETH II,

Sovereign, 2007. Half Sovereign, 2007. Proof Half Sovereign 2007, 2008. Proof Quarter Sovereign 2009. Alderney Concorde 2008 Gold Proof £1. Gold Proof 50p 2014. Tristan da Cunha 70th Anniversary of D-Day 2014 Gold Coin. With Tristan da Cunha four gold coin set of Saints etc. *Extremely fine.* (Lot)

# £400 - 500

# 296

# ELIZABETH II,

The Queen's Diamond Jubilee 1952-2012, a set of Twenty Four silver Proof Crown size coins featuring the UK and Commonwealth. Housed in Royal Mint case of issue. *Extremely fine.* (Lot)

# £120 - 180

# 297

# ELIZABETH II,

Proof Sets, 1970, 1971, 1975, 1977, 1978, 1983, 1986, 1995, 1997, 1999, 2007, 2008, 2009, 2010, 2011, 2012. Floral 2013 UK £1 Coin collection. United Kingdom coins set collector edition 2013, 2014, 2015. All in the original case of issue with certificates. *Uncirculated.* (lot)

# £170 - 210

298

# ELIZABETH II,

Silver Proof £2 Coins, £2 proof coins including Shine like a Guinea 2013; Charles Dickens 200th Anniversary celebration; 150th Anniversary of the London Underground; Britannia £2 pounds 2009, 2010 2011 and 2015,The 500th Anniversary of Trinity House 2015 UK, 100th Anniversary of First World War outbreak 2014; and others commemorative coins. All in original box of issue with certificate, excluding one. *Uncirculated.* (lot)

# 299 ELIZABETH II,

Silver Proof Five Pounds: Diamond Wedding, 2007; HRH Prince of Wales 2008; Queen Elizabeth I 2008; Henry VIII 2009; Restoration of the Monarchy, 2010; Battle of Britain, 2010; HRH The Prince Philip 2011; Queen's Coronation 60th Anniversary 1953-2013 (2) with another two coin set; Christening of the HRH Prince George 2013; The 300th Anniversary of the Death of Queen Anne 2014; Jersey, Sir Winston Churchill, 2006. Alderney, WW1 Remembrance 2008 Titanic 2012; Remembrance Day 2012; Remembrance Day 2014; Joylan Thomas 2014; 70th Anniversary of D-Day 2014; 300th Anniversary of the Coronation of King George I 2014; Royal Engagement and Wedding Two Coin Set. All in their original cases with certificates. *Uncirculated.* (lot)

#### £200 - 250

300

## ELIZABETH II,

The U.K. Family Silver Collection Silver Proof 2007. The 4 Cities £1 Silver coin set 2010-2011; The Countdown to London 2012, Silver Proof £5 four coin 2009-2012 set. All in the original box with certificates. *Uncirculated.* (lot )

#### £120 - 180

301

# ELIZABETH II,

Britannia Silver Proof four coins set 2007, 2009, 2010, 2011, The 30th Anniversary of the  $\pounds$ 1 Coin; The Britannia 2013 five coins set and 2014 six coin set. All in the original cases of issue with certificates. *Uncirculated.* (30)

# £150 - 200

302

# ELIZABETH II,

Celebrate the Best of Britain, a set of eighteen Silver Proof Five Pound Coins featuring a scene or quote with Olympic motif on the reverse. Housed in Royal Mint leatherette case of issue. *Extremely fine*. (Lot)

#### £100 - 150

303 G

# ELIZABETH II,

Alderney, 50th Anniversary of the Mini 2009 £1 gold coin; Silver Proof 50p: Kew Gardens 2009; Girlguiding UK 2010; WWF 50th Anniversary 2011; Christopher Ironside 2013; 100th Anniversary of the Birth of Benjamin Britten 2013; Commonwealth Games 2014. With a Shield of Arms £1 Silver Proof Coin 2009. Britannia 2010 1/10 Ounce. Britannia 2014 Collection Three Coin Set. Crown 1951. 50p 1973. *Extremely fine or better.* (Lot)

#### £100 - 150

304

#### ELIZABETH II,

a large collection of Brilliant Uncirculated  $\pounds 5$ ,  $\pounds 2$ ,  $\pounds 1$  and 50p. With uncirculated coin sets, minor banknotes etc. *Generally uncirculated*. (Lot)

£150 - 200

# 305 ELIZABETH II,

London 2012 Silver 50p sports collection. With standard circulation 50p Olympic set. With other unrelated commemoratives to include Centenary of WW1 8 coin collection; 70th Anniversary of D-Day; First World War Centenary, with other Jubilee Mint and London Mint Office produced commemoratives etc. *Generally uncirculated.* (Lot)

# £100 - 150

306

# ELIZABETH II,

United Kingdom Executive Proof Sets, from 2000 to 2013, all in original presentation or wood cases with certificates. A Royal Shield of Arms Proof Collection 2008. D-Day landings 60th Anniversary 3 coin Silver Proof Set. All in original cases with certificates. *Uncirculated*. (Lot)

# £200 - 300

307

# ELIZABETH II,

The Queen's 80th Birthday Silver Collection Set 2006, from Five Pounds to Maundy Money. In original presentation case with certificate. *Uncirculated.* (13)

## £150 - 200

308

# ELIZABETH II,

A collection of Proof Sets, comprising Deluxe Sets from 1985 to 1998. Standard Proof Sets 1970 (3), 1971 (3), 1972, 1973, 1974, 1975, 1977 (2), 1978 (2), 1979 (2), 1980, 1981 (2), 1982, 1983, 1984. *Uncirculated.* (36)

# £300 - 500

309

# MAUNDY MONEY,

Sets for 1873, 1903 and 1974. Uncirculated. (12)

£200 - 250

310

# MAUNDY MONEY,

Sets for 1894 and 1903. The first in case of issue. Uncirculated. (8)

#### £150 - 200

311

# MAUNDY MONEY,

a complete set as issued in 2005, comprising seven complete sets (Fourpence to Maundy Penny), with a further three Threepences. With separate  $\pounds 5$  and 50p both for 2005. Housed in red and white purses. *Extremely fine.* (Lot)

# £700 - 900

The lot includes a quantity of original documentation relating to the original presentation of the Maundy Money 2005 to a Miss Elsie Ward of Castleford. With video of the presentation, photograph of the recipient and death certificate.

The 2005 ceremony took place at Wakefield Cathedral.

312

#### HAMMERED COINS,

an assortment of pennies (13). Generally fine or better. (13)

£200 - 300

# BRITISH HAMMERED COINAGE,

minor issues from Sixpence to Twopence, including James I (4), Henry VIII (2), Commonwealth (2). *Generally good overall condition*. (8)

# £120 - 180

## 314

# HAMMERED COINS,

Fractional coinage, Halfs (13); Quarters (8). Fine to extremely fine. (21)

# £120 - 180

315

# BRITISH HAMMERED COINAGE,

An assortment of mixed coins from Sixpence to Halfpennies. *Varied condition fine or better.* (80)

# £200 - 300

# 316

# MIXED HAMMERED COINAGE,

an assortment including Shillings, Sixpences, Groats and Pennies. *Fine to very fine.* (16)

# £250 - 300

317 <sup>G</sup>

# SOVEREIGNS,

1876, 1878, 1879, 1906 (2), 1910, 1925, 1964. Two mounted as ear rings. *Generally fine or better.* (8)

# £1,300 - 1,600

318 G

# SOVEREIGNS,

1914, 1980. Proof Sovereign, 1981, in the original box of issue. *First mounted very fine, otherwise extremely fine* (3)

# £450 - 550

319 <sup>G</sup>

# SOVEREIGNS,

1910, 1912. Half Sovereign, 1914. U.S.A., Two and a Half Dollars, 1853. *Very fine, some in removable mounts.* (4)

# £400 - 450

320 G

# HALF SOVEREIGNS,

1878, 1885, 1890, 1892 (4), 1893 (2), 1894, 1895 (2), 1906, 1897 (2), 1898 (2), 1899 (3, one mounted as ear ring), 1900 (5, one mounted as ear ring), 1902, 1907. *Varied state.* (27)

# £2,000 - 2,400

321

# HALFCROWNS,

1817 (2), 1820, 1825, 1829, 1834. Very fine possibly better. (6)

# £200 - 300

322

# HALFCROWNS,

Victoria, 1844, 1887, 1893; George V, 1902, 1917, 1923, 1927, 1928; George VI 1945, 1948, 1950; Elizabeth II, 1953, 1967. *Very fine to extremely fine.* (13)

# £150 - 200

#### 323 SHILLINGS,

1708, 1723, 1747, 1787 (2), 1817, 1825 (2), 1834, 1883, 1887, 1891, 1893, 1903. *Fine to extremely fine.* (14)

# £200 - 300

# 324

# SHILLINGS,

1709, 1723, 1758, 1817. Generally nearly very fine or better. (4)

# £120 - 150

# 325

SIXPENCES,

1696, 1757, 1816, 1821, 1831, 1881, 1887 (3), 1898. Good fine to extremely fine. (10)

# £150 - 200

# 326

FARTHINGS,

1799, 1806, 1823, 1826. The first fine, otherwise good fine to extremely fine.  $\left(4\right)$ 

# £50 - 70

#### 327 BRITISH COINS,

A collection of British coins in silver and base metal including: Crowns, 1847, 1887 (2), 1890, 1935 (13), 1937 (3), 1951 (2). Double Florins 1887 (2), Half Crowns 1887, 1936, 1939 (2), 1943, 1945 (2), 1948. Two Shillings 1887, 1935, 1946. Shillings 1887, 1946. Commemorative Churchill coins, British first decimal coins set etc. *Mostly fine or better.* (lot)

# £250 - 300

328

# BRITISH COINS,

comprising, Charles I, Halfcrown (S.2775). Crown 1935, 1977 (2), 1980 (2), 1981 (2). Varied state. (8)

# £60 - 80

#### 329 BRITISH COINS,

an assortment of copper and bronze issues, from Twopence to One Third Farthings. *Fine to extremely fine.* (Lot)

# £150 - 250

330

# BRITISH COINS,

a mixed assortment of Pennies, Halfpennies and Farthings, mainly 20th Century issues. *Varied state.* (Lot)

# £80 - 120

Not suitable for postage.

# 331

# **BRITISH COINS**

a collection of Halfcrowns, Florins, Shillings and Sixpences. Mainly 20th Century issues. *Varied state.* (Lot)

# £400 - 600

# **BRITISH COINS,**

A collection from George V to Elizabeth II, comprising Halfcrowns (69), Florins (57). Housed in a coin album. *Fine or better.* (126)

# £300 - 500

# 333

# **BRITISH PROOF COINAGE,**

including £1 1983 Piedfort (2), 1984-1987, 1988 £2 Piedfort 1989 (2), 1994. Plus minor uncirculated sets etc, with Pitcairn Island \$50 1988 and other minor commemoratives. *Generally very fine or better.* (lot)

#### £120 - 180

334

# CHARLES I TO GEORGE II,

Halfcrowns, Charles I, 1670, 1689, 1687, 1697, 1703 VIGO, 1708E, 1746 LIMA. *Generally good fine or better.* (8)

## £200 - 300

335

## CHARLES II TO VICTORIA,

copper, "Cartwheel" Twopence, Pennies, Halfpennies, Farthings and Fractionals. *Varied state.* (Lot)

## £70 - 100

336

# CHARLES II TO ELIZABETH II,

Crowns, 1663, 1673, 1687, 1696, 1820, 1821, 1844 (2), 1887, 1900, 1902, 1935, 1937 (2). *Generally fine or better.* (14)

# £250 - 350

337

# JAMES II TO ELIZABETH II,

an assortment from Crowns to Threepences. With several enamelled coins. *Fine to very fine*. (Lot)

#### £140 - 180

338

#### WILLIAM III TO ELIZABETH II,

Halfcrowns, 1696C, 1703 VIGO, 1745 LIMA, 1746 LIMA, 1816, 1818, 1820, 1836, 1883, 1885, 1887, 1899, 1900, 1903, 1953 Proof. *Fine to extremely fine.* (15)

#### £300 - 400

339

# GEORGE III TO GEORGE V,

Crowns, 1818, 1887, 1890, 1900, 1927, 1935. *Generally fine to very fine.* (6)

#### £150 - 200

340

# WILLIAM IV TO VICTORIA,

Groats, 1836-1888. Varied state. (35)

£70 - 100

# 341

## GEORGE VI TO ELIZABETH II,

Halcrowns (60), Florins (57), and a new Ten Pence (1). Housed in a coin album. *Extremely fine.* (118)

# £300 - 500

342 G

# BRITISH COINS,

George III, Guinea, 1782, mounted as a brooch, together with a Sovereign, 1893, mounted as a pendant necklace. *Good fine or better.* (2)

# £300 - 400

<sub>343</sub> g

# BRITISH AND WORLD COINS,

Sovereigns, 1904 (2), 1908, 1911, 1914, 1918, 1980 (2). Half Sovereign 1912. Z.A.R., Pond 1893. U.S.A., Five Dollars 1911. Victoria 1/4 Rupee 1840. With two minor yellow medal modern Victorian model coins. *The Pond fine, otherwise very fine or better.* (14)

#### £1,600 - 1,800

<sub>344</sub> G

## **BRITISH COINS,**

George V, Sovereigns, 1913, 1914, 1915; Victoria, Half Sovereign 1893. *Generally very fine or better.* (4)

## £600 - 800

345

# BRITISH COINS,

Crowns, 1671, 1820, 1821, 1935, 1937 (2). The first with evidence of mounting to reverse, otherwise fine or better. (6)

#### £120 - 150

346

# MIXED BRITISH COINAGE,

Crowns, 1845, 1892, 1893. Half Crowns, 1696, 1818, 1836, 1890. One Florin 1902. Shillings (16). Sixpences (11); with other miscellaneous pieces (9). *Generally very fine a few less so.* (44)

# £200 - 300

347

# BRITISH AND WORLD COINS,

comprising Crowns 1889, 1893. Z.A.R. 2 1/2 Shillings, 1893. U.S.A One Dime, 1907.With other minor issues and a coin weight. *Fine or better.* (8)

#### £40 - 60

348

# BRITISH COINS,

An assortment comprising: Double Florin 1889. Halfcrown 1825, 1915, 1937, 1948. Florin, 1937. Shilling, 1711, 1887, 1937, 1946. Sixpence, 1937. Threepence 1899, 1937. Brass Threepence 1937. East India Company 1/4 Rupee 1840. *Generally fine or better.* (15)

#### £80 - 100

349

#### **BRITISH COINS,**

Shillings, 1723SSC, 1758. Sixpence 1758. The first good fine, otherwise extremely fine. (3)

£100 - 150





#### ASSORTED COINAGE,

a small collection of assorted coins which includes World (7), Roman (19), Tokens and Misc. (58) and a Celtic coin. *Generally fine or better.* (85)

#### £100 - 150

351

# **BRITISH AND WORLD COINS,**

James I, Shilling. Anne, Shilling 1707E. Edward III, Penny. With minor world coins, and two minor medals. *Generally fine or better.* 

£100 - 150

#### 352

#### **BRITISH COINS,**

A collection of commemorative and proof coins including: Coronation 40th Anniversary Silver Proof Crown, Golden Jubilee 1952-2002 Five Pounds; Elizabeth 80 Birthday Crown 2006, Two Pounds, Abolition of the slave trade, 1807-2007, and other commemorative silver coins. In original Mint case of issue. *Uncirculated.* (lot)

#### £150 - 200

353

#### BRITISH COINS,

an assortment in silver and base metal, 20th Century circulation issues including a number of Whitman folders containing Halfcrowns to Halfpennies etc. *Varied state.* (Lot)

#### £300 - 400

To be collected from the Knightsbridge saleroom only.

#### 354

# BRITISH AND WORLD COINAGE,

a small collection including: An album of Eagle Silver Dollars, an album of Washington Statehood Quarters and a quantity of mixed USA coinage, minor banknotes and world coins. *Varied state.* (lot)

#### £350 - 500

355

# BRITISH AND WORLD COINAGE,

an assortment of coins including Ancient, Hammered Pennies, British milled silver and copper issues, minor Scottish, token, artefacts, and minor numismatic pieces. Housed in two albums. *A number in poor detected condition, otherwise fine or better.* (Lot)

#### £200 - 300

# 356

#### BRITISH AND WORLD COINS,

a collection comprising minor Roman and British hammered, circulation and commemorative Crowns, British copper, with assorted world coins. Together with 1970 Proof set and minor banknotes. *Varied state.* (Lot)

#### £300 - 500

# **IRISH, SCOTTISH AND ISLE OF MAN COINS**

357

# **IRELAND, PHILIP AND MARY,**

Groat, 1557. Together with minor British and World coinage, including minor Ancient issues. The first good fine, otherwise fine or better. (Lot)

## £100 - 150

# 358

# SCOTLAND,

Alexander III, Penny. James VI, Two Shillings. Charles II, Bawbee 1677. Good fine or better. (3)

## £100 - 140

<sub>359</sub> G

# ISLE OF MAN,

Double Centenary Celebration Coins Set 1965, comprising Five Pounds, Sovereign and Half Sovereign. In original Royal Mint case of issue. *Extremely fine*. (Lot)

# £1,000 - 1,200

360 G

# ISLE OF MAN,

Gold Coin Set for 1973, comprising: £5, £2, Sovereign, Half Sovereign. In Pobjoy Mint case of issue. *Extremely fine.* (Lot)

£1,200 - 1,400

# **WORLD COINS**

361 <sup>G</sup>

# AUSTRIA,

4 Ducat 1915 (restrike). 1000 Schilling 976-1976. Very fine possibly better. (2)

£500 - 700





#### AUSTRIAN NETHERLANDS,

Souverain d'Or, 1793, head of Franz II right, FRANC. II.D.G.R.IMP.S.AGE.HIE.HV.BO.REX., **R**.Crowned arms within Order chain ARCH.AVST.DVX.BVRC.LOTH.BRAB.COM.FLAN (KM#64) Some very light contact marks, otherwise good very fine. (1)

#### £500 - 900

363

# AUSTRIAN NETHERLANDS,

Souverain d'Or, 1749, Maria Theresa with Franz I, crowned bust right, MAR.TH.D.G.R.IMP.GHUNG.BO.H.R., **R**.Crowned arms with mm (hand) and date below BURG.BRAB.C.FL.ARCH.AUS.DUX. (KM#11). *Generally good very fine.* (1)

#### £500 - 800

364

No lot

# 365 <sup>G</sup>

#### CANADA,

Elizabeth II, 1976, \$100 Dollars, and Silver Jubilee 1952-1977 \$100 Dollars. In relevant boxes of issue. *Extremely fine*. (2)

#### £470 - 530

366

#### COLOMBIA,

8 Escudos, 1804P, bust of Charles IIII right, CAROL.IIII.D.G. HISP.ET IND.R., **R**.Crowned arms, Order chain AUSPICE.DEO.JF.P.NI.UTROQ. FELIX. (KM#62.2). Some light wear to highpoints on obverse otherwise very fine. (1)

£800 - 1,200

#### 367

# COLUMBIA, REPUBLIC OF NUEVA GRANADA,

16 Pesos, 1846UE, bust left, REPUBLICA DE LA NUEVA GRANADA, R.Shield with winged bird above, DIEZ I SEIS PESOS. POPAYAN. U.E. (KM#94.1). *Good very fine.* (1)

#### £800 - 1,200

368

# FRANCE,

5 Francs, 1826, 1850, 1867, 1868, 1873 (3), 1876, 10 Francs, 1965 (2). 20 Francs, 1933. *Generally fine or better.* (11)

#### £100 - 150



#### 369 CEDMAI

GERMANY,

Five Marks, 1894A, 1901D, 1904F, 1907A, 1913J, 1914A. Three Marks, 1910A, 1910F, 1912A, 1914A. *Very fine*. (10)

#### £120 - 180

370

# HONG KONG,

One Dollar, 1897 (2), 1899 (2), 1900, 1902, 1908. Generally very fine. (8)

#### £100 - 150

# 371

MEXICO,

Charles III, 1778, 8 Reales, laureate bust right, **R**.Crowned shield flanked by two pillars. *Light contact marks, good very fine.* (1)

#### £70 - 100

372

#### NETHERLANDS,

2 1/2 Guilders, 1874, 1929, 1930 (3), 1933, 1937, 1938 (2), 1939, 1944, 1960. Generally very fine. (12)

#### £100 - 120

373\*

# PORTUGAL,

Alfonso V AD 1438-1481. AR. Chinfrao struck circa 1472-1481, mint of Porto 1.33g (Gomez 27.01), Joao III AD 1521-1557. AR. Real, mint of Lisbon 6.89g (Gomez 55.01). *Very fine, old grey tone.* (2)

# £100 - 150

374

#### SOUTH AFRICA,

Five Shillings, 1948 (2), 1951, 1952 (7), 1955, 1957, 1958, 1960 (4), 1963. *Generally very fine or better.* (18)

£80 - 100

375 G

## SOUTH AFRICA,

Krugerrand, 1974, bust of Paul Kruger left. R.Springbok walking right divided date (KM#73). *Good fine or better.* (1)

#### £600 - 800

## 376 G

# SOUTH AFRICA,

# Krugerrand, 1974, bust of Paul Kruger left. R.Springbok walking right divided date (KM#73). *Extremely fine.* (1)

# £600 - 800

# 377

# SPAIN,

5 Pesetas, 1870, 1871, 1875, 1882, 1890, 1891, 1898, 1949. 100 Pesetas, 1966. *Generally very fine*. (10)

# £80 - 120

# 378

# STRAITS SETTLEMENTS,

Dollar, 1903, 1907 (2), 1908, 1920. Very fine to extremely fine. (5)

# £60 - 90

# 379

# U.S.A

One Dollar, 1879 (2), 1882O (3), 1883O (2), 1884O (3), 1887, 1899O, 1900, 1921D, 1821S, 1921 (3), 1922, 1924. *Generally very fine or better.* (20)

## £300 - 350

380 G

# U.S.A.

Twenty Dollars 1896S, Liberty head left. Contact marks, very fine. (1)

# £700 - 800

381 <sup>G</sup>

# THE UNITED NATIONS ANNIVERSARY 1995 GOLD PROOF COLLECTION,

comprising: U.K., Two Pounds 1995; France, 5 Francs 1995; China, 50 Yuan 1995; Russia, 50 Roubles 1995; Argentina, \$5 1995; Belarus, 1 Rouble, 1995. In presentation box of issue. *Extremely fine.* (6)

# £900 - 1,200

# 381A

# VENICE, ITALIAN STATES,

figure kneeling to Saint, **R**.Christ standing facing, within mandorla containing fourteen stars *Lightly creased, otherwise very fine.* (1)

# £150 - 200

382 G

# WORLD COINS

Sovereign, 1908M, 1913, 1919P (restrike). France, 20 Francs 1856, 1897. Belgium, 20 Francs 1871. *Very fine or better.* (6)

# £600 - 800

383 G

# WORLD GOLD COINS,

Egypt £10 Pounds; 20 Piastres. Saudi Arabia Guinea (2), Very fine or better. (4)

£900 - 1,200

# 384 <sup>G</sup>

# WORLD GOLD COINS,

Russia, 5 Roubles, 1898, 1900. France, 1859, 1867 (drilled). Spain, 1/2 Escudo, 1786. *Very fine.* (5)

# £150 - 200

385 G

# GOLD COINS OF THE GREAT POWERS OF EUROPE,

comprising Netherlands, 10 Guilders, 1876; France, 20 Francs 1862; Russia, 10 Roubles, 1899; Prussia, 20 Marks 1873; Denmark 20 Kronor, 1873; Belgium, 20 Francs 1877; France, 20 Francs, 18795A; Hungary, 20 Korona 1893; Switzerland, 1883; U.K. Sovereign 1892; Austria, 8Fl/20Fr 1889; Italy, 20 Lire 1882. All housed in presentation wood box of issue. *Extremely fine*. (Lot)

# £1,700 - 2,000

# 386

# WORLD AND BRITISH COINS,

A collection including: Proof Silver Crowns 1972 (2), 1977 (3), 1972 (2), 1981. Proof Sets, 1970 (4), 1971 (2), 1977 (3), 1980 (2), 1982. Republic of Panama 20 Balboas 1972 (2). With a small collection of World Proof Sets and other proof coins, commemorative medals etc, most in original cases of issue with certificates. *Generally uncirculated.* (Lot)

## £200 - 300

387

# BRITISH AND WORLD COINS,

an album containing Threepences, Tokens, assorted Austrian coinage, U.S.A. Dollars etc. *Fine to extremely fine.* (lot)

# £200 - 300

388

# BRITISH AND WORLD COINS,

an album housing a variety of 20th Century issues including Canadian Dollars, Olympic issues, UK Halfcrowns, and Florins etc. *Generally fine to extremely fine.* (lot)

# £300 - 400

# 389

# COINS OF THE WORLD,

an assortment including Canada, Belgium, Mexico, Turkey etc. Fine to extremely fine. (Lot)

# £150 - 200

390

# COINS OF THE WORLD,

an assortment including U.S.A. Dollar, 1879, 1883, 1903. With assorted European and Commonwealth issues. Mainly 20th Century issues. *Generally very fine or better.* (Lot)

# £140 - 180

391

# COINS OF THE WORLD,

a mixed assortment of mainly 19th and 20th Century issues, Tokens, Vesta cases etc. *Varied state.* (Lot)

£120 - 180

#### COINS OF THE WORLD,

an assortment including: Shilling, 1787; Farthing, 1839. With an assortment of world issues including minor Indian and European issues. *The first two extremely fine otherwise varied state.* (Lot)

#### £200 - 300

393

# COINS OF THE WORLD,

an assortment in silver and base metal, including U.K., Russia and a variety of European issues. *Varied state.* (Lot)

#### £120 - 180

394

# MIXED WORLD COINAGE,

an assortment including Austria, Belgium, Italy, Romania, South America, China etc. *Very fine.* (Lot)

## £400 - 600

395

# WORLD PROOF SETS,

U.K. issue for 1953. South Africa sets for 1960 and 1961. All in relevant Mint cases of issue. *Toning in places, extremely fine.* (Lot)

#### £140 - 180

396

# WORLD PROOF AND CIRCULATIONS COINS,

an assortment including Silver Proof Animal Coins Sets with mixed World Proof and Olympic Coins etc. *Generally very fine or better.* (lot)

# £250 - 350

397

# **PROOF AND CIRCULATION COINAGE,**

an assortment including Guinea Proof Set 1968. Bahamas, \$5 1973; assorted commemoratives etc. *Fine to extremely fine.* (Lot)

#### £100 - 140

398

# WORLD PROOF SETS,

as assortment of World sets including, New Zealand, Greece, Isle of Man, Iceland, Seychelles, Yugoslavia etc. *Generally good fine or fine better.* (Lot)

#### £200 - 300

399

# WORLD PROOF COINAGE,

UK Proof Sets, 1971, 1981, 1982, 1983, 1984, 1985, 1986, 1987, 1988, 1990. Silver Proof Two Pounds, 1986 (3), Proof One Pound coin 1983, 1984 (2), 1985, 1986 (2), 1987, 1988. Proof Crown 1981, 1990, together with an assortment of Roman, mixed Proof coinage and World circulation coinage . *Fine to extremely fine.* (Lot)

#### £150 - 200

# 400 COMMEMORATIVE COIN SETS,

an assortment of different commemorative sets comprising issues of: The Royal Ladies; Legendary Aircraft of WW2; Royal Family Commemorative Coin Collection; World at War Commemorative Coin Collection; Silver Coins of the USA; Coins of Russia; Space Exploration; Queen Elizabeth the Queen Mother; China Commemorative Coin Collection; 500th Anniversary of the Discovery of America; with assorted Canadian issues. In silver, cupro-nickel and brass, housed in blue velvet cases. Sets not confirmed to be complete. *Generally extremely fine.* (Lot)

#### £500 - 700

401

# COMMEMORATIVE COINS,

a collection of assorted commemoratives, the number of coins per set in brackets: The Changing face of British Coinage golden edition (26); The History of the Royal Navy silver proof collection (18); The Royal House of Windsor gold plate collection (24); The Kings and Queens of Great Britain (24); Life and Times of Queen Elizabeth II (12); The Crown Jewels silver proof coins set (4); The Royal house of England silver Crown collection (10); Ships that made History commemorative collection (10); Great British Heroes Golden Crown set (6); Oldest Reigning Monarch Crown (1); British Banknotes commemorative collection (12). All in original cases of issue with certificates. *Extremely fine to uncirculated*. (Lot)

#### £300 - 400

402

# COMMEMORATIVE COINS,

a collection of assorted commemoratives, the number of coins per set in brackets: H.M. Queen Elizabeth 80th Birthday Crown Size coins (24); Vice Admiral Lord Nelson Silver Proof Collection (24); Greatest Britons Silver Proof Collection (18); Great British Military Heroes Gold Collection (18); The Great Monarchs Silver Proof Coin Collection (24). *Extremely fine.* (Lot)

# £300 - 500

403

# COIN AND BANKNOTE COLLECTIONS,

comprising: Coin Sets of All Nations Vol I; Great Historic Coins of the World; Officiail Banknotes of Every Nation; Coins of 100 Nations; Album of the History of WW2; Coins and Stamps of the World, with five additional FDCs and coin sets. *Generally extremely fine as issued*. (Lot)

#### £180 - 200

# MEDALLIONS, ARTEFACTS ETC, CABINETS

404

BATH,

Co-operative Society LTD, brass, small loaf checks. Very fine. (Lot)

£30 - 60

405

# **BRITISH AND WORLD MEDALLIONS,**

an assortment of 19th and 20th Century issues including Music, Agriculture, Exposition, Royalty etc. A combination of silver and bronze issues. *Generally very fine.* (Lot)

£150 - 250

# A 15TH CENTURY BRASS PURSE BAR,

with frame decorated with cross hatching inlaid with Niello, 17cms across framework broken in four pieces. *Green patina, details clear.* (Lot)

#### £120 - 150

407

# A COLLECTION OF DETECTOR FOUND ARTEFACTS,

15th to 19th Century pieces, comprising Buckles; Thimbles in silver, brass; Seal material, Crotal bells and weights etc. *Varied state*. (1)

#### £100 - 150

408

## FROME,

Co-operative Society LTD, aluminium, 1 Pound loaf checks (triangular). *Generally fine.* (Lot)

#### £30 - 60

#### 409 FROME.

#### FROME,

Co-operative Society LTD, aluminium, half quarter loaf checks (octagonal). *Generally fine.* (Lot)

#### £30 - 60

#### 410

#### FROME,

Co-operative Society LTD, card, Half Quarter loaf checks. *Generally fine.* (Lot)

#### £30 - 60

411

# MASONIC MEDALS,

An assortment including medals from the Willesden Lodge, Maybury Lodge, Brent Lodge including a Founder's medal. With three Diamond Jubilee commemorative medallions etc. *Very fine or better.* (Lot)

#### £500 - 700

#### 412

#### MEDALS AND MEDALLIONS,

a selection of silver and bronze art medal, with assorted Royal Mint issues, commemoratives. *Generally fine or better.* (lot)

#### £120 - 180

# 413

# OLYMPIC GAMES,

Montreal 1976, seven medal sets comprising 2x10 Dollar and 2x5 Dollar, each housed in case of issue. *Extremely fine.* (lot)

#### £300 - 400

414

# STRATFORD MARKET TALLIES,

Charles Knights LTD., 20s/- by C. Neal of East Finchley, cupro-nickel with K cut-out insert in AE as issued (200)

## £50 - 80

# 415

# SWEDEN

a collection of modern medallions, medalets etc. Subjects include sport, commemorative, business etc. Generally very fine or better. (Lot)

#### £70 - 100

# 416

# U.S.A.

The Franklin Mint Treasury of Presidential Commemorative Medals, together with a variety of U.S.A. and Canada Proof Sets, Mint Sets etc. *Generally uncirculated.* (lot)

#### £150 - 200

417

# THE DUKE OF WELLINGTON,

a collection of white metal (11) and bronze (2) memorial medallions, commemorating the Life and Death of the Duke of Wellington, sizes range from 64mm to 18mm diameter. All produced just after his death in 1852, twelve different designs within the lot including Eimer:1468 and 1470a. *Generally very fine throughout.* (13)

#### £300 - 400

Please see the website for an image of this lot.

# 418

# SIR WINSTON CHURCHILL,

a pair of gold medals with Sir Winston Churchill on obverse, the reverse with prancing lion with legend (This was their finest hour). In case of issue. *Extremely fine.* (2)

#### £400 - 450

419

# THE 25TH ANNIVERSARY OF WORDWIDE SCOUTING

Il Coin Silver Commemorative collection, together with an album of mixed word coinage including minor silver proof etc *Generally very fine or better.* (lot)

£200 - 300





# THE WORSHIPFUL COMPANY OF SCIENTIFIC INSTRUMENT MAKERS,

a gold and enamel oval Past Master's badge, the obverse with figures and coat of arms with legend (SINE NOBIS SCIENTIA LANGUET) below. The plain reverse engraved (The Worshipful Company of Scientific Istrument Makers Senior Past Master's Jewel Presented to commemorate the foundation of the Company by Charles E.T.Cridland 1955). *Extremely fine.* (1)

#### £6,000 - 8,000

# 421

# COIN CABINET,

a mahogany coin cabinet 12cm x 22cm x17cm, fitted with eight drawers for varying coin sizes, with two doors and lock. Together with a copy of Coins by R.A.G.Carson, 1966 642pp. *Good condition overall.* (2)

#### £60 - 80

422

# **MEDALLION CABINET,**

a pine medallion cabinet, comprising of three drawers each with separate pull out trays (one with three and two with five), divided in places. Each drawer with single pull handle. 29cm x 40.5cm x 26cm). (1)

£50 - 70

End of Sale

# THE EDWARD WRANGHAM COLLECTION OF JAPANESE ART: PART VI

Wednesday 11 November 2015 New Bond Street, London

# A RARE LACQUERED WOOD KORO (INCENSE BURNER) IN THE FORM OF AN ELEPHANT

Attributed to Ogawa Haritsu (Ritsuo, 1663-1747), 18th century

£5,000 - 8,000

ENQUIRIES +44 (0) 20 7468 8368 suzannah.yip@bonhams.com



# Bonhams

LONDON

bonhams.com/japanese

# FINE WATCHES AND WRISTWATCHES

Wednesday 16 December 2015, at 2pm New Bond Street, London

# PATEK PHILIPPE A FINE AND RARE 18CT GOLD AUTOMATIC PERPETUAL CALENDAR MINUTE REPEATING WRISTWATCH WITH MOON PHASE

Ref:3974/J, Sold 6th October 1989 Sold for £218,500

# ENQUIRIES

+44 (0)20 7447 7412 jonathan.darracott@bonhams.com

**Closing date for entries** Friday 9 October 2015



# LONDON

#### NOTICE TO BIDDERS

This notice is addressed by *Bonhams* to any person who may be interested in a *Lot*, including *Bidders* and potential *Bidders* (including any eventual *Buyer* of the *Lot*). For ease of reference we refer to such persons as "*Bidders*" or "you". Our List of Definitions and Glossary is incorporated into this *Notice to Bidders*. It is at Appendix 3 at the back of the *Catalogue*. Where words and phrases are used in this notice which are in the List of Definitions, they are printed in italics.

IMPORTANT: Additional information applicable to the Sale may be set out in the Catalogue for the Sale, in an insert in the Catalogue and/or in a notice displayed at the Sale venue and you should read them as well. Announcements affecting the Sale may also be given out orally before and during the Sale without prior written notice. You should be alert to the possibility of changes and ask in advance of bidding if there have been any.

#### 1. OUR ROLE

In its role as Auctioneer of Lots, Bonhams acts solely for and in the interests of the Seller. Bonhams' job is to sell the Lot at the highest price obtainable at the Sale to a Bidder. Bonhams does not act for Buvers or Bidders in this role and does not give advice to Buyers or Bidders. When it or its staff make statements about a Lot or, if Bonhams provides a Condition Report on a Lot it is doing that on behalf of the Seller of the Lot. Bidders and Buyers who are themselves not expert in the Lots are strongly advised to seek and obtain independent advice on the Lots and their value before bidding for them. The Seller has authorised Bonhams to sell the Lot as its agent on its behalf and, save where we expressly make it clear to the contrary. Bonhams acts only as agent for the Seller. Any statement or representation we make in respect of a Lot is made on the Seller's behalf and, unless Bonhams sells a Lot as principal, not on our behalf and any Contract for Sale is between the Buyer and the Seller and not with us. If Bonhams sells a Lot as principal this will either be stated in the Catalogue or an announcement to that effect will be made by the Auctioneer, or it will be stated in a notice at the Sale or an insert in the Catalogue.

Bonhams does not owe or undertake or agree to any duty or responsibility to you in contract or tort (whether direct, collateral, express, implied or otherwise). If you successfully bid for a *Lot* and buy it, at that stage *Bonhams* does enter into an agreement with the *Buyer*. The terms of that contract are set out in our *Buyer's Agreement*, which you will find at Appendix 2 at the back of the *Catalogue*. This will govern *Bonhams'* relationship with the *Buyer*.

#### 2. LOTS

Subject to the Contractual Description printed in bold letters in the Entry about the Lot in the Catalogue (see paragraph 3 below), Lots are sold to the Buyer on an "as is" basis, with all faults and imperfections. Illustrations and photographs contained in the Catalogue (other than photographs forming part of the Contractual Description) or elsewhere of any Lots are for identification purposes only. They may not reveal the true condition of the Lot. A photograph or illustration may not reflect an accurate reproduction of the colour(s) of the Lot. Lots are available for inspection prior to the Sale and it is for you to satisfy yourself as to each and every aspect of a Lot, including its authorship, attribution, condition, provenance, history, background, authenticity, style, period, age, suitability, quality, roadworthiness (if relevant), origin, value and estimated selling price (including the Hammer Price). It is your responsibility to examine any Lot in which you are interested. It should be remembered that the actual condition of a Lot may not be as good as that indicated by its outward appearance. In particular, parts may have been replaced or renewed and Lots may not be authentic or of satisfactory quality; the inside of a Lot may not be visible and may not be original or may be damaged, as for example where it is covered by upholstery or material. Given the age of many Lots they may have been damaged and/ or repaired and you should not assume that a Lot is in good condition. Electronic or mechanical parts may not operate or may not comply with current statutory requirements. You should not assume that electrical items designed to operate on mains electricity will be suitable for connection to the mains electricity supply and you should obtain a report from

a qualified electrician on their status before doing so. Such items which are unsuitable for connection are sold as items of interest for display purposes only. If you yourself do not have expertise regarding a *Lot*, you should consult someone who does to advise you. We can assist in arranging facilities for you to carry out or have carried out more detailed inspections and tests. Please ask our staff for details.

Any person who damages a *Lot* will be held liable for the loss caused.

#### 3. DESCRIPTIONS OF LOTS AND ESTIMATES

#### Contractual Description of a Lot

The Catalogue contains an Entry about each Lot. Each Lot is sold by its respective Seller to the Buyer of the Lot as corresponding only with that part of the Entry which is printed in bold letters and (except for the colour, which may be inaccurately reproduced) with any photograph of the Lot in the Catalogue. The remainder of the Entry, which is not printed in bold letters, represents Bonhams' opinion (given on behalf of the Seller) about the Lot only and is not part of the Contractual Description in accordance with which the Lot is sold by the Seller.

#### Estimates

In most cases, an Estimate is printed beside the Entry. Estimates are only an expression of Bonhams' opinion made on behalf of the Seller of the range where Bonhams thinks the Hammer Price for the Lot is likely to fall; it is not an Estimate of value. It does not take into account any VAT or Buyer's Premium payable. Lots can in fact sell for Hammer Prices below and above the Estimate. Any Estimate should not be relied on as an indication of the actual selling price or value of a Lot. Estimates are in the currency of the Sale.

#### **Condition Reports**

In respect of most *Lots*, you may ask for a *Condition Report* on its physical condition from *Bonhams*. If you do so, this will be provided by *Bonhams* on behalf of the *Seller* free of charge. *Bonhams* is not entering into a contract with you in respect of the *Condition Report* and accordingly does not assume responsibility to you in respect of it. Nor does the *Seller* owe or agree to owe you as a *Bidder* any obligation or duty in respect of this free report about a *Lot*, which is available for your own inspection or for inspection by an expert instructed by you. However, any written *Description* of the physical condition of the *Lot* contained in a *Condition Report* will form part of the *Contractual Description* of the *Lot* under which it is sold to any *Buyer*.

#### The Seller's responsibility to you

The Seller does not make or agree to make any representation of fact or contractual promise, *Guarantee* or warranty and undertakes no obligation or duty, whether in contract or in tort (other than to the eventual *Buyer* as set out above), in respect of the accuracy or completeness of any statement or representation made by him or on his behalf, which is in any way descriptive of any *Lot* or as to the anticipated or likely selling price of any *Lot*. Other than as set out above, no statement or representation in any way descriptive of a *Lot* or any *Estimate* is incorporated into any *Contract for Sale* between a *Seller* and a *Buyer*.

#### Bonhams' responsibility to you

You have the opportunity of examining the *Lot* if you want to and the *Contract for Sale* for a *Lot* is with the *Seller* and not with *Bonhams*; *Bonhams* acts as the *Seller's* agent only (unless *Bonhams* sells the *Lot* as principal).

Bonhams undertakes no obligation to you to examine, investigate or carry out any tests, either in sufficient depth or at all, on each Lot to establish the accuracy or otherwise of any Descriptions or opinions given by Bonhams, or by any person on Bonhams' behalf, whether in the Catalogue or elsewhere.

You should not suppose that such examinations, investigations or tests have occurred.

Bonhams does not make or agree to make any representation of fact, and undertakes no obligation or duty (whether in contract or tort) in respect of the accuracy or completeness of any statement or representation made by Bonhams or on Bonhams' behalf which is in any way descriptive of any Lot or as to the anticipated or likely selling price of any Lot. No statement or representation by Bonhams or on its behalf in any way descriptive of any Lot or any Estimate is incorporated into our Buyer's Agreement.

#### Alterations

Descriptions and Estimates may be amended at Bonhams' discretion from time to time by notice given orally or in writing before or during a Sale.

THE *LOT* IS AVAILABLE FOR INSPECTION AND YOU MUST FORM YOUR OWN OPINION IN RELATION TO IT. YOU ARE STRONGLY ADVISED TO EXAMINE ANY *LOT* OR HAVE IT EXAMINED ON YOUR BEHALF BEFORE THE *SALE*.

#### 4. CONDUCT OF THE SALE

Our Sales are public auctions which persons may attend and you should take the opportunity to do so. We do reserve the right at our sole discretion to refuse admission to our premises or to any Sale without stating a reason. We have complete discretion as to whether the Sale proceeds, whether any Lot is included in the Sale, the manner in which the Sale is conducted and we may offer Lots for Sale in any order we choose notwithstanding the numbers given to Lots in the Catalogue. You should therefore check the date and starting time of the Sale, whether there have been any withdrawals or late entries. Remember that withdrawals and late entries may affect the time at which a Lot you are interested in is put up for Sale. We have complete discretion to refuse any bid, to nominate any bidding increment we consider appropriate, to divide any Lot, to combine two or more Lots, to withdraw any Lot from a Sale and, before the Sale has been closed, to put up any Lot for auction again. Auction speeds can exceed 100 Lots to the hour and bidding increments are generally about 10%. However these do vary from Sale to Sale and from Auctioneer to Auctioneer. Please check with the department organising the Sale for advice on this. Where a Reserve has been applied to a Lot, the Auctioneer may, in his absolute discretion, place bids (up to an amount not equalling or exceeding such Reserve) on behalf of the Seller. We are not responsible to you in respect of the presence or absence of any Reserve in respect of any Lot. If there is a Reserve it will normally be no higher than the lower figure for any Estimate in the Catalogue, assuming that the currency of the Reserve has not fluctuated adversely against the currency of the Estimate. The Buyer will be the Bidder who makes the highest bid acceptable to the Auctioneer for any Lot (subject to any applicable Reserve) to whom the Lot is knocked down by the Auctioneer at the fall of the Auctioneer's hammer. Any dispute as to the highest acceptable bid will be settled by the Auctioneer in his absolute discretion. All bids tendered will relate to the actual Lot number announced by the Auctioneer. An electronic currency converter may be used at the Sale. This equipment is provided as a general guide as to the equivalent amount in certain currencies of a given bid. We do not accept any responsibility for any errors which may occur in the use of the currency converter. We may use video cameras to record the Sale and may record telephone calls for reasons of security and to assist in solving any disputes which may arise in relation to bids made at the Sale. At some Sales, for example, jewellery Sales, we may use screens on which images of the Lots will be projected. This service is provided to assist viewing at the Sale. The image on the screen should be treated as an indication only of the current Lot. It should be noted that all bids tendered will relate to the actual Lot number announced by the Auctioneer. We do not accept any responsibility for any errors which may occur in the use of the screen.

#### 5. BIDDING

We do not accept bids from any person who has not completed and delivered to us one of our *Bidding Forms*, either our *Bidder* Registration Form, Absentee *Bidding Form* or Telephone *Bidding Form*. You will be asked for proof of identity, residence and references, which, when asked for, you must supply if your bids are to be accepted by us. Please bring your passport, driving licence (or similar photographic proof of identity) and proof of address. We may request a deposit from you before allowing you to bid. We may refuse entry to a *Sale* to any person even if that person has completed a *Bidding Form*.

#### **Bidding in person**

You should come to our Bidder registration desk at the Sale venue and fill out a Bidder Registration Form on (or, if possible, before) the day of the Sale. The bidding number system is sometimes referred to as "paddle bidding". You will be issued with a large card (a "paddle") with a printed number on it. This will be attributed to you for the purposes of the Sale. Should you be a successful Bidder you will need to ensure that your number can be clearly seen by the Auctioneer and that it is your number which is identified as the Buyer's. You should not let anyone else use your paddle as all Lots will be invoiced to the name and address given on your Bidder Registration Form. Once an invoice is issued it will not be changed. If there is any doubt as to the Hammer Price of, or whether you are the successful Bidder of, a particular Lot, you must draw this to the attention of the Auctioneer before the next Lot is offered for Sale. At the end of the Sale, or when you have finished bidding please return your paddle to the Bidder registration desk.

#### **Bidding by telephone**

If you wish to bid at the Sale by telephone, please complete a Telephone Bidding Form, which is available from our offices or in the Catalogue. Please then return it to the office responsible for the Sale at least 24 hours in advance of the Sale. It is your responsibility to check with our Bids Office that your bid has been received. Telephone calls will be recorded. The telephone bidding facility is a discretionary service and may not be available in relation to all Lots. We will not be responsible for the Sale or if the telephone connection is interrupted during bidding. Please contact us for further details.

#### Bidding by post or fax

Absentee Bidding Forms can be found in the back of this Catalogue and should be completed and sent to the office responsible for the Sale. It is in your interests to return your form as soon as possible, as if two or more Bidders submit identical bids for a Lot, the first bid received takes preference. In any event, all bids should be received at least 24 hours before the start of the Sale. Please check your Absentee Bidding Form carefully before returning it to us, fully completed and signed by you. It is your responsibility to check with our Bids Office that your bid has been received. This additional service is complimentary and is confidential. Such bids are made at your own risk and we cannot accept liability for our failure to receive and/or place any such bids. All bids made on your behalf will be made at the lowest level possible subject to Reserves and other bids made for the Lot. Where appropriate your bids will be rounded down to the nearest amount consistent with the Auctioneer's bidding increments. New Bidders must also provide proof of identity and address when submitting bids. Failure to do this will result in your bid not being placed.

#### Bidding via the internet

Please visit our *Website* at http://www.bonhams.com for details of how to bid via the internet.

#### Bidding through an agent

Bids will be accepted as placed on behalf of the person named as the principal on the *Bidding Form* although we may refuse to accept bids from an agent on behalf of a principal and will require written confirmation from the principal confirming the agent's authority to bid. Nevertheless, as the *Bidding Form* explains, any person placing a bid as agent on behalf of another (whether or not he has disclosed that fact or the identity of his principal) will be jointly and severally liable with the principal to the *Seller* and to *Bonhams* under any contract resulting from the acceptance of a bid. Subject to the above, please let us know if you are acting on behalf of another person when bidding for *Lots* at the *Sale*.

Equally, please let us know if you intend to nominate another person to bid on your behalf at the *Sale* unless this is to be carried out by us pursuant to a Telephone or Absentee *Bidding Form* that you have completed. If we do not approve the agency arrangements in writing before the *Sale*, we are entitled to assume that the person bidding at the *Sale* will be the *Buyer* and will be liable to pay the *Hammer Price* and *Buyer's Premium* and associated charges. If we approve the identity of your client in advance, we will be in a position to

address the invoice to your principal rather than you. We will require proof of the agent's client's identity and residence in advance of any bids made by the agent on his behalf. Please refer to our *Conditions of Business* and contact our Customer Services Department for further details.

# 6. CONTRACTS BETWEEN THE BUYER AND SELLER AND THE BUYER AND BONHAMS

On the Lot being knocked down to the Buyer, a Contract for Sale of the Lot will be entered into between the Seller and the Buyer on the terms of the Contract for Sale set out in Appendix 1 at the back of the Catalogue. You will be liable to pay the Purchase Price, which is the Hammer Price plus any applicable VAT. At the same time, a separate contract is also entered into between us as Auctioneers and the Buver. This is our Buyer's Agreement, the terms of which are set out in Appendix 2 at the back of the Catalogue. Please read the terms of the Contract for Sale and our Buyer's Agreement contained in the Catalogue in case you are the successful Bidder. We may change the terms of either or both of these agreements in advance of their being entered into, by setting out different terms in the Catalogue and/or by placing an insert in the Catalogue and/or by notices at the Sale venue and/or by oral announcements before and during the Sale. You should be alert to this possibility of changes and ask if there have been any.

# 7. BUYER'S PREMIUM AND OTHER CHARGES PAYABLE BY THE BUYER

Under the Buyer's Agreement, a premium (the Buyer's Premium) is payable to us by the Buyer in accordance with the terms of the Buyer's Agreement and at rates set out below, calculated by reference to the Hammer Price and payable in addition to it. Storage charges and Expenses are also payable by the Buyer as set out in the Buyer's Agreement. All the sums payable to us by the Buyer are subject to VAT. For this Sale the following rates of Buyer's Premium will be payable by Buyers of Lots:

20% on the first £70,000 of the Hammer Price 15% from £70,001 of the Hammer Price

On certain Lots, which will be marked "AR" in the Catalogue and which are sold for a Hammer Price of €1,000 or greater (converted into the currency of the Sale using the European Central Bank Reference rate prevailing on the date of the Sale), the Additional Premium will be payable to us by the Buyer to cover our expenses relating to the payment of royalties under the Artists Resale Right Regulations 2006. The Additional Premium will be a percentage of the amount of the Hammer Price calculated in accordance with the table below, and shall not exceed €12,500 (converted into the currency of the Sale using the European Central Bank Reference rate prevailing on the date of the Sale).

Percentage amount
4%
3%
1%
0.5%
0.25%

#### 8. VAT

The prevailing rate of VAT at the time of going to press is 20%, but this is subject to government change and the rate payable will be the rate in force on the date of the Sale.

The following symbols are used to denote that VAT is due on the Hammer Price and Buyer's Premium:

- + VAT at the prevailing rate on Hammer Price and Buyer's Premium
- Ω VAT on imported items at the prevailing rate on Hammer Price and Buyer's Premium
- \* VAT on imported items at a preferential rate of 5% on Hammer Price and the prevailing rate on Buyer's Premium
- G Gold bullion exempt from VAT on the Hammer Price and subject to VAT at the prevailing rate on the Buyer's Premium

- Zero rated for VAT, no VAT will be added to the Hammer Price or the Buyer's Premium
- Buyers from within the EU: VAT is payable at the prevailing rate on just the Buyer's Premium (NOT the Hammer Price). Buyers from outside the EU: VAT is payable at the prevailing rate on both Hammer Price and Buyer's Premium. If a Buyer, having registered under a non-EU address, decides that the item is not to be exported from the EU, then he should advise Bonhams immediately.

In all other instances no VAT will be charged on the Hammer Price, but VAT at the prevailing rate will be added to Buyer's Premium which will be invoiced on a VAT inclusive basis.

#### 9. PAYMENT

It is of critical importance that you ensure that you have readily available funds to pay the *Purchase Price* and the *Buyer's Premium* (plus VAT and any other charges and *Expenses* to us) in full before making a bid for the *Lot*. If you are a successful *Bidder*, payment will be due to us by 4.30 pm on the second working day after the *Sale* so that all sums are cleared by the eighth working day after the *Sale*. Unless agreed by us in advance payments made by anyone other than the registered *Buyer* will not be accepted. Payment will have to be by one of the following methods (all cheques should be made payable to Bonhams 1793 Limited). *Bonhams* reserves the right to vary the terms of payment at any time.

Sterling personal cheque drawn on a UK branch of a bank or building society: all cheques must be cleared before you can collect your purchases;

Bankers draft/building society cheque: if you can provide suitable proof of identity and we are satisfied as to the genuineness of the draft or cheque, and that the funds have originated from your own account, we will allow you to collect your purchases immediately;

**Cash:** you may pay for *Lots* purchased by you at this *Sale* with notes, coins or travellers cheques in the currency in which the *Sale* is conducted (but not any other currency) provided that the total amount payable by you in respect of all *Lots* purchased by you at the *Sale* does not exceed £3,000, or the equivalent in the currency in which the *Sale* is conducted, at the time when payment is made. If the amount payable by you for *Lots* exceeds that sum, the balance must be paid otherwise than in coins, notes or travellers cheques;

Bank transfer: you may electronically transfer funds to our *Trust Account*. If you do so, please quote your paddle number and invoice number as the reference. Our *Trust Account* details are as follows:

Bank: National Westminster Bank Plc Address: PO Box 4RY 250 Regent Street London W1A 4RY Account Name: Bonhams 1793 Limited Trust Account Account Number: 25563009 Sort Code: 56-00-27 IBAN Number: GB 33 NWBK 560027 25563009

If paying by bank transfer, the amount received after the deduction of any bank fees and/or conversion of the currency of payment to pounds sterling must not be less than the sterling amount payable, as set out on the invoice.

**Debit cards:** there is no additional charge for purchases made with personal debit cards, issued by a UK bank. Debit cards issued by an overseas bank, deferred and company debit cards and all credit cards will be subject to a 2% surcharge;

Credit cards: Visa and Mastercard only. Please note there is a 2% surcharge on the total invoice value when payments are made using credit cards. It may be advisable to notify your card provider of your intended purchase in advance to reduce delays caused by us having to seek authority when you come to pay. If you have any questions with regard to payment, please contact our Customer Services Department.

China UnionPay (CUP) debit cards: No surcharge for using CUP debit cards will apply on the first £100,000 invoiced to a Buyer in any Sale; a 2% surcharge will be made on the balance over £100,000.

#### 10. COLLECTION AND STORAGE

The *Buyer* of a *Lot* will not be allowed to collect it until payment in full and in cleared funds has been made (unless we have made a special arrangement with the *Buyer*). For collection and removal of purchased *Lots*, please refer to *Sale* Information at the front of the *Catalogue*. Our offices are open 9.00am – 5pm Monday to Friday. Details relating to the collection of a *Lot*, the storage of a *Lot* and our *Storage Contractor* after the *Sale* are set out in the *Catalogue*.

#### 11. SHIPPING

Please refer all enquiries to our shipping department on: Tel: +44 (0)20 8963 2850/2852 Fax: +44 (0)20 8963 2805 Email: shipping@bonhams.com

#### 12. EXPORT/TRADE RESTRICTIONS

It is your sole responsibility to comply with all export and import regulations relating to your purchases and also to obtain any relevant export and/or import licence(s). Export licences are issued by Arts Council England and application forms can be obtained from its Export Licensing Unit. The detailed provisions of the export licencing arrangements can be found on the ACE website http://www.artscouncil.org.uk/what-we-do/supportingmuseums/cultural-property/export-controls/export-licensing/ or by phoning ACE on +44 (0)20 7973 5188. The need for import licences varies from country to country and you should acquaint yourself with all relevant local requirements and provisions. The refusal of any import or export licence(s) or any delay in obtaining such licence(s) shall not permit the rescission of any Sale nor allow any delay in making full payment for the Lot. Generally, please contact our shipping department before the Sale if you require assistance in relation to export regulations.

#### 13. CITES REGULATIONS

Please be aware that all *Lots* marked with the symbol Y are subject to CITES regulations when exporting these items outside the EU. These regulations may be found at http://www.defra.gov.uk/ahvla-en/imports-exports/cites/ or may be requested from:

Animal Health and Veterinary Laboratories Agency (AHVLA) Wildlife Licencing Floor 1, Zone 17, Temple Quay House 2 The Square, Temple Quay BRISTOL BS1 6EB Tel: +44 (0) 117 372 8774

#### 14. THE SELLERS AND/OR BONHAMS' LIABILITY

Other than any liability of the Seller to the Buyer of a Lot under the Contract for Sale, neither we nor the Seller are liable (whether in negligence or otherwise) for any error or misdescription or omission in any Description of a Lot or any Estimate in respect of it, whether contained in the Catalogue or otherwise, whether given orally or in writing and whether given before or during the Sale. Neither we nor the Seller will be liable for any loss of Business, profits, revenue or income, or for loss of reputation, or for disruption to Business or wasted time on the part of management or staff, or for indirect losses or consequential damages of any kind, irrespective in any case of the nature, volume or source of the loss or damage alleged to be suffered, and irrespective of whether the said loss or damage is caused by or claimed in respect of any negligence, other tort, breach of contract (if any) or statutory duty, restitutionary claim or otherwise. In any circumstances where we and/or the Seller are liable in relation to any Lot or any Description or Estimate made of any Lot, or the conduct of any Sale in relation to any Lot, whether in damages, for an indemnity or contribution, or for a restitutionary remedy or otherwise, our and/or the Seller's liability (combined, if both we and the Seller are liable) will be limited to payment of a sum which will not exceed by way of maximum the amount of the Purchase Price of the Lot irrespective in any case of the nature, volume or source of any loss or damage alleged to be

suffered or sum claimed as due, and irrespective of whether the liability arises from any negligence, other tort, breach of contract (if any) or statutory duty or otherwise. Nothing set out above will be construed as excluding or restricting (whether directly or indirectly) our liability or excluding or restricting any person's rights or remedies in respect of (i) fraud, or (ii) death or personal injury caused by our negligence (or by the negligence of any person under our control or for whom we are legally responsible), or (iii) acts or omissions for which we are liable under the Occupiers Liability Act 1957, or (iv) any other liability to the extent the same may not be excluded or restricted as a matter of law or (v) our undertakings under paragraphs 9 (in relation to specialist Stamp or Book Sales only) and 10 of the Buyer's Agreement. The same applies in respect of the Seller, as if references to us in this paragraph were substituted with references to the Seller.

#### 15. BOOKS

As stated above, all Lots are sold on an "as is" basis, subject to all faults, imperfections and errors of *Description* save as set out below. However, you will be entitled to reject a *Book* in the circumstances set out in paragraph 10 of the *Buyers Agreement*. Please note that *Lots* comprising printed *Books*, unframed maps and bound manuscripts are not liable to *VAT* on the *Buyer's Premium*.

#### 16. CLOCKS AND WATCHES

All *Lots* are sold "as is", and the absence of any reference to the condition of a clock or watch does not imply that the *Lot* is in good condition and without defects, repairs or restorations. Most clocks and watches have been repaired in the course of their normal lifetime and may now incorporate parts not original to them. Furthermore, *Bonhams* makes no representation or warranty that any clock or watch is in working order. As clocks and watches often contain fine and complex mechanisms, *Bidders* should be aware that a general service, change of battery or further repair work, for which the *Buyer* is solely responsible, may be necessary. *Bidders* should be aware that the importation of watches such as Rolex, Frank Muller and Corum into the United States is highly restricted. These watches may not be shipped to the USA and can only be imported personally.

# 17. FIREARMS – PROOF, CONDITION AND CERTIFICATION

#### **Proof of Firearms**

The term "proof exemption" indicates that a firearm has been examined at a Proof House, but not proved, as either (a) it was deemed of interest and not intended for use, or (b) ammunition was not available. In either case, the firearm must be regarded as unsafe to fire unless subsequently proved. Firearms proved for Black Powder should not be used with smokeless ammunition.

The term "Certificate of Unprovability" indicates that a firearm has been examined at a Proof House and is deemed both unsuitable for proof and use. Reproof is required before any such firearm is to be used.

#### **Guns Sold as Parts**

Barrels of guns sold as parts will only be made available for sleeving and measurements once rendered unserviceable according to the Gun Barrel Proof Act of 1968 to 1978 and the Rules of Proof.

#### **Condition of Firearms**

Comment in this *Catalogue* is restricted, in general, to exceptional condition and to those defects that might affect the immediate safety of a firearm in normal use. An intending *Bidder* unable to make technical examinations and assessments is recommended to seek advice from a gunmaker or from a modern firearms specialist. All prospective *Bidders* are advised to consult the \* of bore and wall-thickness measurements posted in the saleroom and available from the department. *Bidders* should note that guns are stripped only where there is a strong indication of a mechanical malfunction. Stripping is not, otherwise, undertaken. Guns intended for use should be stripped and cleaned beforehand. Hammer guns should have their rebound mechanisms checked before use. The safety mechanisms of all guns must be tested before use. All measurements are approximate.

#### **Original Gun Specifications Derived from Gunmakers**

The Sporting Gun Department endeavours to confirm a gun's original specification and date of manufacture with makers who hold their original records.

#### Licensing Requirements Firearms Act 1968 as amended

Bonhams is constantly reviewing its procedures and would remind you that, in the case of firearms or shotguns subject to certification, to conform with current legislation, Bonhams is required to see, as appropriate, your original registered firearms dealer's certificate / shot gun certificate / firearm certificate / museum firearms licence / Section 5 authority or import licence (or details of any exemption from which you may benefit, for instance Crown servant status) for the firearm(s) you have purchased prior to taking full payment of the amount shown on your invoice. Should you not already be in possession of such an authority or exemption, you are required to initially pay a deposit of 95% of the total invoice with the balance of 5% payable on presentation of your valid certificate or licence showing your authority to hold the firearm(s) concerned.

Please be advised that if a successful *Bidder* is then unable to produce the correct paperwork, the *Lot(s)* will be reoffered by *Bonhams* in the next appropriate *Sale*, on standard terms for *Sellers*, and you will be responsible for any loss incurred by *Bonhams* on the original *Sale* to you.

In the case of RFD certificates and Section 5 authorities, we wish to keep an up-to-date copy on file. Please supply us with a Fax or photocopy. It would be helpful if you could send us an updated copy whenever your certificate or authority is renewed or changed.

Lots marked 'S1' and bearing red labels are Section 1 firearms and require a valid British Firearms certificate, RFD Licence or import licence.

Lots marked 'S2' and bearing blue labels are Section 2 firearms and require a valid British Shotgun certificate, RFD licence or import licence.

*Lots* marked 'S5' and bearing specially marked red labels are Section 5 prohibited firearms and require a valid Section 5 Authority or import licence.

Lots marked with a 'S58' and bearing yellow labels are for obsolete calibres and no licence is required unless ammunition is held.

Unmarked Lots require no licence.

Please do not hesitate to contact the Modern Sporting Gun Department should you have any queries.

#### **Taxidermy and Related Items**

As a *Seller* of these articles, *Bonhams* undertakes to comply fully with Cites and DEFRA regulations. *Buyers* are advised to inform themselves of all such regulations and should expect the exportation of items to take some time to arrange.

#### **18. FURNITURE**

#### **Upholstered Furniture**

Whilst we take every care in cataloguing furniture which has been upholstered we offer no *Guarantee* as to the originality of the wood covered by fabric or upholstery.

#### **19. JEWELLERY**

#### ~ Ruby and Jadeite

Ruby and jadeite gemstones of Burmese (Myanmar) origin may not be imported into the US. Rubies and jadeite of non-Burmese origin require certification before import into the US and it is the *Buyer's* responsibility to obtain all relevant and required export/import licences, certificates and documentation before shipping. Failure by the *Buyer* to successfully import goods into the US does not constitute grounds for non payment or cancellation of *Sale*. *Bonhams* will not be responsible for any additional costs in this regard howsoever incurred.

#### Gemstones

Historically many gemstones have been subjected to a variety of treatments to enhance their appearance. Sapphires and rubies are routinely heat treated to improve their colour and clarity, similarly emeralds are frequently treated with oils or resin for the same purpose. Other treatments such as staining, irradiation or coating may have been used on other gemstones. These treatments may be permanent, whilst others may need special care or re-treatment over the years to retain their appearance. Bidders should be aware that Estimates assume that gemstones may have been subjected to such treatments. A number of laboratories issue certificates that give more detailed Descriptions of gemstones. However there may not be consensus between different laboratories on the degrees, or types of treatment for any particular gemstone. In the event that Bonhams has been given or has obtained certificates for any Lot in the Sale these certificates will be disclosed in the Catalogue. Although, as a matter of policy, Bonhams endeavours to provide certificates from recognised laboratories for certain gemstones, it is not feasible to obtain certificates for each Lot. In the event that no certificate is published in the Catalogue, Bidders should assume that the gemstones may have been treated. Neither Bonhams nor the Seller accepts any liability for contradictions or differing certificates obtained by Buyers on any Lots subsequent to the Sale.

#### **Estimated Weights**

If a stone(s) weight appears within the body of the *Description* in capital letters, the stone(s) has been unmounted and weighed by *Bonhams*. If the weight of the stone(s) is stated to be approximate and does not appear in capital letters, the stone(s) has been assessed by us within its/their settings, and the stated weight is a statement of our opinion only. This information is given as a guide and *Bidders* should satisfy themselves with regard to this information as to its accuracy.

#### Signatures

#### 1. A diamond brooch, by Kutchinsky

When the maker's name appears in the title, in *Bonhams'* opinion the piece is by that maker.

#### 2. A diamond brooch, signed Kutchinsky

Has a signature that, in *Bonhams*' opinion, is authentic but may contain gemstones that are not original, or the piece may have been altered.

#### 3. A diamond brooch, mounted by Kutchinsky

Has been created by the jeweller, in *Bonhams*' opinion, but using stones or designs supplied by the client.

#### 20. PHOTOGRAPHS

#### Explanation of Catalogue Terms

"Bill Brandt": in our opinion a work by the artist.

- "Attributed to Bill Brandt": in our opinion probably a work by the artist, but less certainty to authorship is expressed than in the preceding category.
- "Signed and/or titled and/or dated and/or inscribed": in our opinion the signature and/or title and/or date and/or inscription are in the artist's hand.
- "Signed and/or titled and/or dated and/or inscribed in another hand": in our opinion the signature and/or title and/or date and/or inscription have been added by another hand.
- The date given is that of the image (negative). Where no further date is given, this indicates that the photographic print is vintage (the term "vintage" may also be included in the *Lot Description*). A vintage photograph is one which was made within approximately 5-10 years of the negative. Where a second, later date appears, this refers to the date of printing. Where the exact printing date is not known, but understood to be later, "printed later" will appear in the *Lot Description*.
- Unless otherwise specified, dimensions given are those of the piece of paper on which the image is printed, including any margins. Some photographs may appear in the Catalooue without margins illustrated.
- All photographs are sold unframed unless stated in the Lot Description.

#### 21. PICTURES

#### Explanation of Catalogue Terms

The following terms used in the *Catalogue* have the following meanings but are subject to the general provisions relating to *Descriptions* contained in the *Contract for Sale:* 

- "Jacopo Bassano": in our opinion a work by the artist.
  When the artist's forename(s) is not known, a series of asterisks, followed by the surname of the artist, whether preceded by an initial or not, indicates that in our opinion the work is by the artist named;
- "Attributed to Jacopo Bassano": in our opinion probably a work by the artist but less certainty as to authorship is expressed than in the preceding category;
- "Studio/Workshop of Jacopo Bassano": in our opinion a work by an unknown hand in a studio of the artist which may or may not have been executed under the artist's direction;
- "Circle of Jacopo Bassano": in our opinion a work by a hand closely associated with a named artist but not necessarily his pupil;
- "Follower of Jacopo Bassano": in our opinion a work by a painter working in the artist's style, contemporary or nearly contemporary, but not necessarily his pupil;
- "Manner of Jacopo Bassano": in our opinion a work in the style of the artist and of a later date;
- "After Jacopo Bassano": in our opinion, a copy of a known work of the artist;
- "Signed and/or dated and/or inscribed": in our opinion the signature and/or date and/or inscription are from the hand of the artist;
- "Bears a signature and/or date and/or inscription": in our opinion the signature and/or date and/or inscription have been added by another hand.

#### 22. PORCELAIN AND GLASS

#### **Damage and Restoration**

For your guidance, in our *Catalogues* we detail, as far as practicable, recorded all significant defects, cracks and restoration. Such practicable *Descriptions* of damage cannot be definitive, and in providing *Condition Reports*, we cannot *Guarantee* that there are no other defects present which have not been mentioned. *Bidders* should satisfy themselves by inspection, as to the condition of each *Lot*. Please see the *Contract for Sale* printed in this *Catalogue*. Because of the difficulty in determining whether an item of glass has been repolished, in our *Catalogues* reference is only made to visible chips and cracks. No mention is made of repolishing, severe or otherwise.

#### 23. VEHICLES

#### The Veteran Car Club of Great Britain

#### **Dating Plates and Certificates**

When mention is made of a Veteran Car Club Dating Plate or Dating Certificate in this *Catalogue*, it should be borne in mind that the Veteran Car Club of Great Britain using the services of Veteran Car Company Ltd, does from time to time, review cars already dated and, in some instances, where fresh evidence becomes available, the review can result in an alteration of date. Whilst the Club and Veteran Car Company Ltd make every effort to ensure accuracy, the date shown on the Dating Plate or Dating Certificate cannot be guaranteed as correct and intending purchasers should make their own enquiries as to the date of the car.

#### 24. WINE

Lots which are lying under Bond and those liable to VAT may not be available for immediate collection.

#### Examining the wines

It is occasionally possible to provide a pre-*Sale* tasting for larger parcels (as defined below). This is generally limited to more recent and everyday drinking wines. Please contact the department for details.

It is not our policy to inspect every unopened case. In the case of wines older than 20 years the boxes will usually have been opened and levels and appearance noted in the *Catalogue* where necessary. You should make proper allowance for variations in ullage levels and conditions of corks, capsules and labels.

#### Corks and Ullages

Ullage refers to the space between the base of the cork and the wine. Ullage levels for Bordeaux shaped bottles are only normally noted when below the neck and for Burgundy, Alsace, German and Cognac shaped bottles when greater than 4 centimetres (cm). Acceptable ullage levels increase with age; generally acceptable levels are as follows:

Under 15 years old – into neck or less than 4cm 15 to 30 years old – top shoulder (ts) or up to 5cm Over 30 years old – high shoulder (hs) or up to 6cm

It should be noted that ullages may change between publication of the *Catalogue* and the *Sale* and that corks may fail as a result of transporting the wine. We will only accept responsibility for *Descriptions* of condition at the time of publication of the *Catalogue* and cannot accept responsibility for any loss resulting from failure of corks either before or after this point.

#### **Options to buy parcels**

A parcel is a number of *Lots* of identical size of the same wine, bottle size and *Description*. The *Buyer* of any of these *Lots* has the option to accept some or all of the remaining *Lots* in the parcel at the same price, although such options will be at the *Auctioneer's* sole discretion. Absentee *Bidders* are, therefore, advised to bid on the first *Lot* in a parcel.

#### Wines in Bond

Wines lying in Bond are marked  $\Delta$  and VAT is payable by the purchaser, at the standard rate, on the Hammer Price, unless the wines are to remain under Bond. Buyers requiring their wine to remain in Bond must notify Bonhams at the time of the Sale. The Buyer is then himself responsible for all duty, clearance VAT and other charges that may be payable thereon. All such Lots must be transferred or collected within two weeks of the Sale.

Buyers outside the UK must be aware that any forwarding agent appointed to export their purchases must have a movement certificate for *Lots* to be released under Bond.

#### **Bottling Details and Case Terms**

The following terms used in the *Catalogue* have the following meanings:

- CB Château bottled
- DB Domaine bottled
- EstB Estate bottled
- BB Bordeaux bottled
- BE Belgian bottled
- FB French bottled
- GB German bottled
- OB Oporto bottled
- UK United Kingdom bottled
- owc– original wooden case
- iwc individual wooden case
- oc original carton

#### SYMBOLS

#### THE FOLLOWING SYMBOLS ARE USED TO DENOTE

- Y Subject to CITES regulations when exporting these items outside the EU, see clause 13.
- W Objects displayed with a w will be located in the Bonhams Warehouse and will only be available for collection from this location.
- ≈ Please note that as a result of recent legislation ruby and jadeite gem stones of Burmese (Myanmar) origin may not be imported into the US. Rubies and jadeite of non-Burmese origin require certification before import into the US.
- $\Delta$  Wines lying in Bond.
- AR An Additional Premium will be payable to us by the Buyer to cover our Expenses relating to payment of royalties under the Artists Resale Right Regulations 2006. See clause 7 for details.
- O The Seller has been guaranteed a minimum price for the Lot, either by Bonhams or a third party. This may take the form of an irrevocable bid by a third party, who may make a financial gain on a successful Sale or a financial loss if unsuccessful.
- ▲ *Bonhams* owns the *Lot* either wholly or partially or may otherwise have an economic interest.
- This lot contains or is made of ivory. The United States Government has banned the import of ivory into the USA.

•, †, \*, G,  $\Omega$ ,  $\alpha$  see clause 8, VAT, for details.

#### DATA PROTECTION – USE OF YOUR INFORMATION

Where we obtain any personal information about you, we shall only use it in accordance with the terms of our Privacy Policy (subject to any additional specific consent(s) you may have given at the time your information was disclosed). A copy of our Privacy Policy can be found on our *Website* www.bonhams. com or requested by post from Customer Services Department, 101 New Bond Street, London, W1S 1SR or by email from info@bonhams.com

#### **APPENDIX 1**

#### CONTRACT FOR SALE

**IMPORTANT:** These terms may be changed in advance of the Sale of the Lot to you, by the setting out of different terms in the Catalogue for the Sale and/or by placing an insert in the Catalogue and/or by notices at the Sale venue and/or by oral announcements before and during the Sale at the Sale venue. You should be alert to this possibility of changes and ask in advance of bidding if there have been any.

Under this contract the *Seller's* liability in respect of the quality of the *Lot*, it's fitness for any purpose and its conformity with any *Description* is limited. You are strongly advised to examine the *Lot* for yourself and/or obtain an independent examination of it before you buy it.

#### 1 THE CONTRACT

- 1.1 These terms govern the *Contract for Sale* of the *Lot* by the *Seller* to the *Buyer*.
- 1.2 The Definitions and Glossary contained in Appendix 3 in the *Catalogue* are incorporated into this *Contract* for Sale and a separate copy can also be provided by *Bonhams* on request. Where words and phrases are used which are in the List of Definitions, they are printed in italics.
- 1.3 The Seller sells the Lot as the principal to the Contract for Sale, such contract being made between the Seller and you through Bonhams which acts in the sole capacity as the Seller's agent and not as an additional principal. However, if the Catalogue states that Bonhams sells the Lot as principal, or such a statement is made by an announcement by the Auctioneer, or by a notice at the Sale, or an insert in the Catalogue, then Bonhams is the Seller for the purposes of this agreement.
- 1.4 The contract is made on the fall of the *Auctioneer's* hammer in respect of the *Lot* when it is knocked down to you.

#### 2 SELLER'S UNDERTAKINGS

- 2.1 The Seller undertakes to you that:
- 2.1.1 the *Seller* is the owner of the *Lot* or is duly authorised to sell the *Lot* by the owner;
- 2.1.2 save as disclosed in the Entry for the Lot in the Catalogue, the Seller sells the Lot with full title guarantee or, where the Seller is an executor, trustee, liquidator, receiver or administrator, with whatever right, title or interest he may have in the Lot;
- 2.1.3 except where the Sale is by an executor, trustee, liquidator, receiver or administrator the Seller is both legally entitled to sell the Lot, and legally capable of conferring on you quiet possession of the Lot and that the Sale conforms in every respect with the terms implied by the Sale of Goods Act 1979, Sections 12(1) and 12(2) (see the Definitions and Glossary);
- 2.1.4 the Seller has complied with all requirements, legal or otherwise, relating to any export or import of the Lot, and all duties and taxes in respect of the export or import of the Lot have (unless stated to the contrary in the Catalogue or announced by the Auctioneer) been paid and, so far as the Seller is aware, all third parties have complied with such requirements in the past;
- 2.1.5 subject to any alterations expressly identified as such made by announcement or notice at the Sale venue or by the Notice to Bidders or by an insert in the Catalogue, the Lot corresponds with the Contractual Description of the Lot, being that part of the Entry about the Lot in the Catalogue which is in bold letters and (except for colour) with any photograph of the Lot in the Catalogue and the contents of any Condition Report which has been provided to the Buyer.

#### 3 DESCRIPTIONS OF THE LOT

- 31 Paragraph 2.1.5 sets out what is the Contractual Description of the Lot. In particular, the Lot is not sold as corresponding with that part of the Entry in the Catalogue which is not printed in bold letters. which merely sets out (on the Seller's behalf) Bonhams' opinion about the Lot and which is not part of the Contractual Description upon which the Lot is sold. Any statement or representation other than that part of the Entry referred to in paragraph 2.1.5 (together with any express alteration to it as referred to in paragraph 2.1.5), including any Description or Estimate, whether made orally or in writing, including in the Catalogue or on Bonhams' Website, or by conduct, or otherwise, and whether by or on behalf of the Seller or Bonhams and whether made prior to or during the Sale, is not part of the Contractual Description upon which the Lot is sold.
- 3.2 Except as provided in paragraph 2.1.5, the Seller does not make or give and does not agree to make or give any contractual promise, undertaking, obligation, guarantee, warranty, or representation of fact, or undertake any duty of care, in relation to any Description of the Lot or any Estimate in relation to it, nor of the accuracy or completeness of any Description or Estimate which may have been made by or on behalf of the Seller including by Bonhams. No such Description or Estimate is incorporated into this Contract for Sale.

#### 4 FITNESS FOR PURPOSE AND SATISFACTORY QUALITY

4.1 The Seller does not make and does not agree to make any contractual promise, undertaking, obligation, guarantee, warranty, or representation of fact in relation to the satisfactory quality of the Lot or its fitness for any purpose. 4.2 The Seller will not be liable for any breach of any undertaking, whether implied by the Sale of Goods Act 1979 or otherwise, as to the satisfactory quality of the Lot or its fitness for any purpose.

#### RISK, PROPERTY AND TITLE

5

- 5.1 Risk in the Lot passes to you when it is knocked down to you on the fall of the Auctioneer's hammer in respect of the Lot. The Seller will not be responsible thereafter for the Lot prior to you collecting it from Bonhams or the Storage Contractor, with whom you have separate contract(s) as Buyer. You will indemnify the Seller and keep the Seller fully indemnified from and against all claims, proceedings, costs, expenses and losses arising in respect of any injury, loss and damage caused to the Lot after the fall of the Auctioneer's hammer until you obtain full title to it.
- 5.2 Title to the Lot remains in and is retained by the Seller until the Purchase Price and all other sums payable by you to Bonhams in relation to the Lot have been paid in full to, and received in cleared funds by, Bonhams.

#### PAYMENT

6

- 6.1 Your obligation to pay the *Purchase Price* arises when the *Lot* is knocked down to you on the fall of the *Auctioneer's* hammer in respect of the *Lot*.
- Time will be of the essence in relation to payment 6.2 of the Purchase Price and all other sums payable by you to Bonhams. Unless agreed in writing with you by Bonhams on the Seller's behalf (in which case you must comply with the terms of that agreement), all such sums must be paid to Bonhams by you in the currency in which the Sale was conducted by not later than 4.30pm on the second working day following the Sale and you must ensure that the funds are cleared by the seventh working day after the Sale. Payment must be made to Bonhams by one of the methods stated in the Notice to Bidders unless otherwise agreed with you in writing by Bonhams. If you do not pay any sums due in accordance with this paragraph, the Seller will have the rights set out in paragraph 8 below.

# 7 COLLECTION OF THE LOT

- 7.1 Unless otherwise agreed in writing with you by Bonhams, the Lot will be released to you or to your order only when Bonhams has received cleared funds to the amount of the full Purchase Price and all other sums owed by you to the Seller and to Bonhams.
- 7.2 The Seller is entitled to withhold possession from you of any other Lot he has sold to you at the same or at any other Sale and whether currently in Bonhams' possession or not until payment in full and in cleared funds of the Purchase Price and all other sums due to the Seller and/or Bonhams in respect of the Lot.
- 7.3 You will collect and remove the Lot at your own expense from Bonhams' custody and/ or control or from the Storage Contractor's custody in accordance with Bonhams' instructions or requirements.
- 7.4 You will be wholly responsible for packing, handling and transport of the *Lot* on collection and for complying with all import or export regulations in connection with the *Lot*.
- 7.5 You will be wholly responsible for any removal, storage or other charges or *Expenses* incurred by the *Seller* if you do not remove the *Lot* in accordance with this paragraph 7 and will indemnify the *Seller* against all charges, costs, including any legal costs and fees, *Expenses* and losses suffered by the *Seller* by reason of your failure to remove the *Lot* including any charges due under any *Storage Contract*. All such sums due to the *Seller* will be payable on demand.

#### 8 FAILURE TO PAY FOR THE LOT

- 8.1 If the Purchase Price for a Lot is not paid to Bonhams in full in accordance with the Contract for Sale the Seller will be entitled, with the prior written agreement of Bonhams but without further notice to you, to exercise one or more of the following rights (whether through Bonhams or otherwise):
- 8.1.1 to terminate immediately the *Contract for Sale* of the *Lot* for your breach of contract;
- 8.1.2 to resell the Lot by auction, private treaty or any other means on giving seven days' written notice to you of the intention to resell;
- 8.1.3 to retain possession of the Lot;
- 8.1.4 to remove and store the *Lot* at your expense;
- 8.1.5 to take legal proceedings against you for any sum due under the *Contract for Sale* and/or damages for breach of contract;
- 8.1.6 to be paid interest on any monies due (after as well as before judgement or order) at the annual rate of 5% per annum above the base rate of National Westminster Bank Plc from time to time to be calculated on a daily basis from the date upon which such monies become payable until the date of actual payment;
- 8.1.7 to repossess the Lot (or any part thereof) which has not become your property, and for this purpose (unless the Buyer buys the Lot as a Consumer from the Seller selling in the course of a Business) you hereby grant an irrevocable licence to the Seller by himself and to his servants or agents to enter upon all or any of your premises (with or without vehicles) during normal Business hours to take possession of the Lot or part thereof;
- 8.1.8 to retain possession of any other property sold to you by the Seller at the Sale or any other auction or by private treaty until all sums due under the Contract for Sale shall have been paid in full in cleared funds;
- 8.1.9 to retain possession of, and on three months' written notice to sell, Without Reserve, any of your other property in the possession of the Seller and/or of Bonhams (as bailee for the Seller) for any purpose (including, without limitation, other goods sold to you) and to apply any monies due to you as a result of such Sale in satisfaction or part satisfaction of any amounts owed to the Seller or to Bonhams; and
- 8.1.10 so long as such goods remain in the possession of the Seller or Bonhams as its bailee, to rescind the contract for the Sale of any other goods sold to you by the Seller at the Sale or at any other auction or by private treaty and apply any monies received from you in respect of such goods in part or full satisfaction of any amounts owed to the Seller or to Bonhams by you.
- 8.2 You agree to indemnify the Seller against all legal and other costs of enforcement, all losses and other Expenses and costs (including any monies payable to Bonhams in order to obtain the release of the Lot) incurred by the Seller (whether or not court proceedings will have been issued) as a result of Bonhams taking steps under this paragraph 8 on a full indemnity basis together with interest thereon (after as well as before judgement or order) at the rate specified in paragraph 8.1.6 from the date upon which the Seller becomes liable to pay the same until payment by you.
- 8.3 On any resale of the *Lot* under paragraph 8.1.2, the *Seller* will account to you in respect of any balance remaining from any monies received by him or on his behalf in respect of the *Lot*, after the payment of

all sums due to the *Seller* and to *Bonhams*, within 28 days of receipt of such monies by him or on his behalf.

#### 9 THE SELLER'S LIABILITY

- 9.1 The Seller will not be liable for any injury, loss or damage caused by the Lot after the fall of the Auctioneer's hammer in respect of the Lot.
- 9.2 Subject to paragraph 9.3 below, except for breach of the express undertaking provided in paragraph 2.1.5, the *Seller* will not be liable for any breach of any term that the *Lot* will correspond with any *Description* applied to it by or on behalf of the *Seller*, whether implied by the Sale of Goods Act 1979 or otherwise.
- 9.3 Unless the *Seller* sells the *Lot* in the course of a *Business* and the *Buyer* buys it as a *Consumer*,
- 9.3.1 the Seller will not be liable (whether in negligence, other tort, breach of contract or statutory duty or in restitution or under the Misrepresentation Act 1967, or in any other way) for any lack of conformity with, or inaccuracy, error, misdescription or omission in any Description of the Lot or any Entry or Estimate in relation to the Lot made by or on behalf of the Seller (whether made in writing, including in the Catalogue, or on the Website, or orally, or by conduct or otherwise) and whether made before or after this agreement or prior to or during the Sale;
- 9.3.2 the Seller will not be liable for any loss of Business, Business profits or revenue or income or for loss of reputation or for disruption to Business or wasted time on the part of the Buyer or of the Buyer's management or staff or, for any indirect losses or consequential damages of any kind, irrespective in any case of the nature, volume or source of the loss or damage alleged to be suffered, and irrespective of whether the said loss or damage is caused by or claimed in respect of any negligence, other tort, breach of contract, statutory duty, restitutionary claim or otherwise;
- 9.3.3 in any circumstances where the Seller is liable to you in respect of the Lot, or any act, omission, statement, or representation in respect of it, or this agreement or its performance, and whether in damages, for an indemnity or contribution or for a restitutionary remedy or in any way whatsoever, the Seller's liability will be limited to payment of a sum which will not exceed by way of maximum the amount of the Purchase Price of the Lot irrespective in any case of the nature, volume or source of any loss or damage alleged to be suffered or sum claimed as due, and irrespective of whether the liability arises from any negligence, other tort, breach of contract, statutory duty, bailee's duty, restitutionary claim or otherwise.
- 9.4 Nothing set out in paragraphs 9.1 to 9.3 above will be construed as excluding or restricting (whether directly or indirectly) any person's liability or excluding or restricting any person's rights or remedies in respect of (i) fraud, or (ii) death or personal injury caused by the *Seller's* negligence (or any person under the *Seller's* control or for whom the *Seller* is legally responsible), or (iii) acts or omissions for which the *Seller* is liability to the extent the same may not be excluded or restricted as a matter of law.

#### 10 MISCELLANEOUS

- 10.1 You may not assign either the benefit or burden of the *Contract for Sale.*
- 10.2 The Seller's failure or delay in enforcing or exercising any power or right under the Contract for Sale will not operate or be deemed to operate as a waiver of his rights under it except to the extent of any express

waiver given to you in writing. Any such waiver will not affect the *Seller's* ability subsequently to enforce any right arising under the *Contract for Sale*.

- 10.3 If either party to the Contract for Sale is prevented from performing that party's respective obligations under the Contract for Sale by circumstances beyond its reasonable control or if performance of its obligations would by reason of such circumstances give rise to a significantly increased financial cost to it, that party will not, for so long as such circumstances prevail, be required to perform such obligations. This paragraph does not apply to the obligations imposed on you by paragraph 6.
- 10.4 Any notice or other communication to be given under the *Contract for Sale* must be in writing and may be delivered by hand or sent by first class post or air mail or fax transmission, if to the *Seller*, addressed *c/o Bonhams* at its address or fax number in the *Catalogue* (marked for the attention of the Company Secretary), and if to you to the address or fax number of the *Buyer* given in the *Bidding Form* (unless notice of any change of address is given in writing). It is the responsibility of the sender of the notice or communication to ensure that it is received in a legible form within any applicable time period.
- 10.5 If any term or any part of any term of the Contract for Sale is held to be unenforceable or invalid, such unenforceability or invalidity will not affect the enforceability and validity of the remaining terms or the remainder of the relevant term.
- 10.6 References in the Contract for Sale to Bonhams will, where appropriate, include reference to Bonhams' officers, employees and agents.
- 10.7 The headings used in the *Contract for Sale* are for convenience only and will not affect its interpretation.
- 10.8 In the *Contract for Sale* "including" means "including, without limitation".
- 10.9 References to the singular will include reference to the plural (and vice versa) and reference to any one gender will include reference to the other genders.
- 10.10 Reference to a numbered paragraph is to a paragraph of the *Contract for Sale*.
- 10.11 Save as expressly provided in paragraph 10.12 nothing in the Contract for Sale confers (or purports to confer) on any person who is not a party to the Contract for Sale any benefit conferred by, or the right to enforce any term of, the Contract for Sale.
- 10.12 Where the Contract for Sale confers an immunity from, and/or an exclusion or restriction of, the responsibility and/or liability of the Seller, it will also operate in favour and for the benefit of Bonhams, Bonhams' holding company and the subsidiaries of such holding company and the successors and assigns of Bonhams and of such companies and of any officer, employee and agent of Bonhams and such companies, each of whom will be entitled to rely on the relevant immunity and/or exclusion and/or restriction within and for the purposes of Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999, which enables the benefit of a contract to be extended to a person who is not a party to the contract, and generally at law.

#### 11 GOVERNING LAW

All transactions to which the *Contract for Sale* applies and all connected matters will be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of that part of the United Kingdom where the *Sale* takes place and the *Seller* and you each submit to the exclusive jurisdiction of the courts of that part of the United Kingdom, save that the *Seller* may bring proceedings against you in any other court of competent jurisdiction to the extent permitted by the laws of the relevant jurisdiction. *Bonhams* has a complaints procedure in place.

#### APPENDIX 2

#### **BUYER'S AGREEMENT**

**IMPORTANT:** These terms may be changed in advance of the Sale of the Lot to you, by the setting out of different terms in the Catalogue for the Sale and/or by placing an insert in the Catalogue and/or by notices at the Sale venue and/or by oral announcements before and during the Sale at the Sale venue. You should be alert to this possibility of changes and ask in advance of bidding if there have been any.

#### 1 THE CONTRACT

- 1.1 These terms govern the contract between *Bonhams* personally and the *Buyer*, being the person to whom a *Lot* has been knocked down by the *Auctioneer*.
- 1.2 The Definitions and Glossary contained in Appendix 3 to the Catalogue for the Sale are incorporated into this agreement and a separate copy can also be provided by us on request. Where words and phrases which are defined in the List of Definitions are used in this agreement, they are printed in italics. Reference is made in this agreement to information printed in the Notice to Bidders, printed in the Catalogue for the Sale, and where such information is referred to it is incorporated into this agreement.
- 1.3 Except as specified in paragraph 4 of the Notice to Bidders the Contract for Sale of the Lot between you and the Seller is made on the fall of the Auctioneer's hammer in respect of the Lot, when it is knocked down to you. At that moment a separate contract is also made between you and Bonhams on the terms in this Buyer's Agreement.
- 1.4 We act as agents for the Seller and are not answerable or personally responsible to you for any breach of contract or other default by the Seller, unless Bonhams sells the Lot as principal.
- 1.5 Our personal obligations to you are governed by this agreement and we agree, subject to the terms below, to the following obligations:
- 1.5.1 we will, until the date and time specified in the Notice to Bidders or otherwise notified to you, store the Lot in accordance with paragraph 5;
- 1.5.2 subject to any power of the Seller or us to refuse to release the Lot to you, we will release the Lot to you in accordance with paragraph 4 once you have paid to us, in cleared funds, everything due to us and the Seller,
- 1.5.3 we will provide guarantees in the terms set out in paragraphs 9 and 10.
- 1.6 We do not make or give and do not agree to make or give any contractual promise, undertaking, obligation, *Guarantee*, warranty, representation of fact in relation to any *Description* of the *Lot* or any *Estimate* in relation to it, nor of the accuracy or completeness of any *Description* or *Estimate* which may have been made by us or on our behalf or by or on behalf of the *Seller* (whether made orally or in

writing, including in the Catalogue or on Bonhams' Website, or by conduct, or otherwise), and whether made before or after this agreement or prior to or during the Sale. No such Description or Estimate is incorporated into this agreement between you and us. Any such Description or Estimate, if made by us or on our behalf, was (unless Bonhams itself sells the Lot as principal) made as agent on behalf of the Seller.

#### 2 PERFORMANCE OF THE CONTRACT FOR SALE

You undertake to us personally that you will observe and comply with all your obligations and undertakings to the *Seller* under the *Contract for Sale* in respect of the *Lot*.

#### 3 PAYMENT

- 3.1 Unless agreed in writing between you and us or as otherwise set out in the *Notice to Bidders*, you must pay to us by not later than 4.30pm on the second working day following the *Sale*:
- 3.1.1 the Purchase Price for the Lot;
- 3.1.2 a *Buyer's Premium* in accordance with the rates set out in the *Notice to Bidders*, and
- 3.1.3 if the Lot is marked [<sup>AR</sup>], an Additional Premium which is calculated and payable in accordance with the Notice to Bidders together with VAT on that sum if applicable so that all sums due to us are cleared funds by the seventh working day after the Sale.
- 3.2 You must also pay us on demand any *Expenses* payable pursuant to this agreement.
- 3.3 All payments to us must be made in the currency in which the Sale was conducted, using, unless otherwise agreed by us in writing, one of the methods of payment set out in the Notice to Bidders. Our invoices will only be addressed to the registered Bidder unless the Bidder is acting as an agent for a named principal and we have approved that arrangement, in which case we will address the invoice to the principal.
- 3.4 Unless otherwise stated in this agreement all sums payable to us will be subject to VAT at the appropriate rate and VAT will be payable by you on all such sums.
- 3.5 We may deduct and retain for our own benefit from the monies paid by you to us the Buyer's Premium, the Commission payable by the Seller in respect of the Lot, any Expenses and VAT and any interest earned and/or incurred until payment to the Seller.
- 3.6 Time will be of the essence in relation to any payment payable to us. If you do not pay the *Purchase Price*, or any other sum due to us in accordance with this paragraph 3, we will have the rights set out in paragraph 7 below.
- 3.7 Where a number of Lots have been knocked down to you, any monies we receive from you will be applied firstly pro-rata to pay the Purchase Price of each Lot and secondly pro-rata to pay all amounts due to Bonhams.

#### 4 COLLECTION OF THE LOT

4.1 Subject to any power of the Seller or us to refuse to release the Lot to you, once you have paid to us, in cleared funds, everything due to the Seller and to us, we will release the Lot to you or as you may direct us in writing. The Lot will only be released on production of a buyer collection document, obtained from our cashier's office.

- 4.2 You must collect and remove the *Lot* at your own expense by the date and time specified in the *Notice* to *Bidders*, or if no date is specified, by 4.30pm on the seventh day after the *Sale*.
- 4.3 For the period referred to in paragraph 4.2, the Lot can be collected from the address referred to in the Notice to Bidders for collection on the days and times specified in the Notice to Bidders. Thereafter, the Lot may be removed elsewhere for storage and you must enquire from us as to when and where you can collect it, although this information will usually be set out in the Notice to Bidders.
- 4.4 If you have not collected the Lot by the date specified in the Notice to Bidders, you authorise us, acting as your agent and on your behalf, to enter into a contract (the "Storage Contract") with the Storage Contractor for the storage of the Lot on the then current standard terms and conditions agreed between Bonhams and the Storage Contractor (copies of which are available on request). If the Lot is stored at our premises storage fees at our current daily rates (currently a minimum of £3 plus VAT per Lot per day) will be payable from the expiry of the period referred to in paragraph 4.2. These storage fees form part of our Expenses.
- 4.5 Until you have paid the Purchase Price and any Expenses in full the Lot will either be held by us as agent on behalf of the Seller or held by the Storage Contractor as agent on behalf of the Seller and ourselves on the terms contained in the Storage Contract.
- 4.6 You undertake to comply with the terms of any Storage Contract and in particular to pay the charges (and all costs of moving the Lot into storage) due under any Storage Contract. You acknowledge and agree that you will not be able to collect the Lot from the Storage Contractor's premises until you have paid the Purchase Price, any Expenses and all charges due under the Storage Contract.
- 4.7 You will be wholly responsible for packing, handling and transport of the *Lot* on collection and for complying with all import or export regulations in connection with the *Lot*.
- 4.8 You will be wholly responsible for any removal, storage, or other charges for any *Lot* not removed in accordance with paragraph 4.2, payable at our current rates, and any *Expenses* we incur (including any charges due under the *Storage Contract*), all of which must be paid by you on demand and in any event before any collection of the *Lot* by you or on your behalf.

#### 5 STORING THE LOT

We agree to store the Lot until the earlier of your removal of the Lot or until the time and date set out in the Notice to Bidders, on the Sale Information Page or at the back of the catalogue (or if no date is specified, by 4.30pm on the seventh day after the Sale) and, subject to paragraphs 6 and 10, to be responsible as bailee to you for damage to or the loss or destruction of the Lot (notwithstanding that it is not your property before payment of the Purchase Price). If you do not collect the Lot before the time and date set out in the Notice to Bidders (or if no date is specified, by 4.30pm on the seventh day after the Sale) we may remove the Lot to another location, the details of which will usually be set out in the relevant section of the Catalogue. If you have not paid for the Lot in accordance with paragraph 3, and the Lot is moved to any third party's premises, the Lot will be held by such third party strictly to Bonhams' order and we will retain our lien over the Lot until we have been paid in full in accordance with paragraph 3.

#### 6 RESPONSIBILITY FOR THE LOT

- 6.1 Only on the payment of the *Purchase Price* to us will title in the *Lot* pass to you. However under the *Contract for Sale*, the risk in the *Lot* passed to you when it was knocked down to you.
- 6.2 You are advised to obtain insurance in respect of the *Lot* as soon as possible after the *Sale*.

#### 7 FAILURE TO PAY OR TO REMOVE THE LOT AND PART PAYMENTS

- 7.1 If all sums payable to us are not so paid in full at the time they are due and/or the *Lot* is not removed in accordance with this agreement, we will without further notice to you be entitled to exercise one or more of the following rights (without prejudice to any rights we may exercise on behalf of the *Seller*):
- 7.1.1 to terminate this agreement immediately for your breach of contract;
- 7.1.2 to retain possession of the Lot;
- 7.1.3 to remove, and/or store the Lot at your expense;
- 7.1.4 to take legal proceedings against you for payment of any sums payable to us by you (including the *Purchase Price*) and/or damages for breach of contract;
- 7.1.5 to be paid interest on any monies due to us (after as well as before judgement or order) at the annual rate of 5% per annum above the base lending rate of National Westminster Bank Plc from time to time to be calculated on a daily basis from the date upon which such monies become payable until the date of actual payment;
- 7.1.6 to repossess the Lot (or any part thereof) which has not become your property, and for this purpose (unless you buy the Lot as a Consumer) you hereby grant an irrevocable licence to us, by ourselves, our servants or agents, to enter upon all or any of your premises (with or without vehicles) during normal business hours to take possession of any Lot or part thereof;
- 7.1.7 to sell the Lot Without Reserve by auction, private treaty or any other means on giving you three months' written notice of our intention to do so;
- 7.1.8 to retain possession of any of your other property in our possession for any purpose (including, without limitation, other goods sold to you or with us for *Sale*) until all sums due to us have been paid in full;
- 7.1.9 to apply any monies received from you for any purpose whether at the time of your default or at any time thereafter in payment or part payment of any sums due to us by you under this agreement;
- 7.1.10 on three months' written notice to sell, Without Reserve, any of your other property in our possession or under our control for any purpose (including other goods sold to you or with us for Sale) and to apply any monies due to you as a result of such Sale in payment or part payment of any amounts owed to us;
- 7.1.11 refuse to allow you to register for a future *Sale* or to reject a bid from you at any future *Sale* or to require you to pay a deposit before any bid is accepted by us at any future *Sale* in which case we will be entitled to apply such deposit in payment or part payment, as the case may be, of the *Purchase Price* of any *Lot* of which you are the *Buyer*.

- 7.2 You agree to indemnify us against all legal and other costs, all losses and all other *Expenses* (whether or not court proceedings will have been issued) incurred by us as a result of our taking steps under this paragraph 7 on a full indemnity basis together with interest thereon (after as well as before judgement or order) at the rate specified in paragraph 7.1.5 from the date upon which we become liable to pay the same until payment by you.
- 7.3 If you pay us only part of the sums due to us such payment shall be applied firstly to the *Purchase Price* of the *Lot* (or where you have purchased more than one *Lot* pro-rata towards the *Purchase Price* of each *Lot*) and secondly to the *Buyer's Premium* (or where you have purchased more than one *Lot* pro-rata to the *Buyer's Premium* on each *Lot*) and thirdly to any other sums due to us.
- 7.4 We will account to you in respect of any balance we hold remaining from any monies received by us in respect of any *Sale* of the *Lot* under our rights under this paragraph 7 after the payment of all sums due to us and/or the *Seller* within 28 days of receipt by us of all such sums paid to us.

#### 8 CLAIMS BY OTHER PERSONS IN RESPECT OF THE LOT

- 8.1 Whenever it becomes apparent to us that the Lot is the subject of a claim by someone other than you and other than the Seller (or that such a claim can reasonably be expected to be made), we may, at our absolute discretion, deal with the Lot in any manner which appears to us to recognise the legitimate interests of ourselves and the other parties involved and lawfully to protect our position and our legitimate interests. Without prejudice to the generality of the discretion and by way of example, we may:
- 8.1.1 retain the Lot to investigate any question raised or reasonably expected by us to be raised in relation to the Lot; and/or
- 8.1.2 deliver the Lot to a person other than you; and/or
- 8.1.3 commence interpleader proceedings or seek any other order of any court, mediator, arbitrator or government body; and/or
- 8.1.4 require an indemnity and/or security from you in return for pursuing a course of action agreed to by you.
- 8.2 The discretion referred to in paragraph 8.1:
- 8.2.1 may be exercised at any time during which we have actual or constructive possession of the *Lot*, or at any time after such possession, where the cessation of such possession has occurred by reason of any decision, order or ruling of any court, mediator, arbitrator or government body; and
- 8.2.2 will not be exercised unless we believe that there exists a serious prospect of a good arguable case in favour of the claim.

#### 9 FORGERIES

- 9.1 We undertake a personal responsibility for any *Forgery* in accordance with the terms of this paragraph 9.
- 9.2 Paragraph 9 applies only if:
- 9.2.1 your name appears as the named person to whom the original invoice was made out by us in respect of the *Lot* and that invoice has been paid; and

- 9.2.2 you notify us in writing as soon as reasonably practicable after you have become aware that the *Lot* is or may be a *Forgery*, and in any event within one year after the *Sale*, that the *Lot* is a *Forgery*; and
- 9.2.3 within one month after such notification has been given, you return the *Lot* to us in the same condition as it was at the time of the *Sale*, accompanied by written evidence that the *Lot* is a *Forgery* and details of the *Sale* and *Lot* number sufficient to identify the *Lot*.
  - Paragraph 9 will not apply in respect of a Forgery if:

9.3

- 9.3.1 the Entry in relation to the Lot contained in the Catalogue reflected the then accepted general opinion of scholars and experts or fairly indicated that there was a conflict of such opinion or reflected the then current opinion of an expert acknowledged to be a leading expert in the relevant field; or
- 9.3.2 it can be established that the *Lot* is a *Forgery* only by means of a process not generally accepted for use until after the date on which the *Catalogue* was published or by means of a process which it was unreasonable in all the circumstances for us to have employed.
- 9.4 You authorise us to carry out such processes and tests on the *Lot* as we in our absolute discretion consider necessary to satisfy ourselves that the *Lot* is or is not a *Forgery*.
- 9.5 If we are satisfied that a Lot is a Forgery we will (as principal) purchase the Lot from you and you will transfer the title to the Lot in question to us, with full title guarantee, free from any liens, charges, encumbrances and adverse claims, in accordance with the provisions of Sections 12(1) and 12(2) of the Sale of Goods Act 1979 and we will pay to you an amount equal to the sum of the Purchase Price, Buyer's Premium, VAT and Expenses paid by you in respect of the Lot.
- 9.6 The benefit of paragraph 9 is personal to, and incapable of assignment by, you.
- 9.7 If you sell or otherwise dispose of your interest in the Lot, all rights and benefits under this paragraph will cease.
- 9.8 Paragraph 9 does not apply to a Lot made up of or including a Chinese painting or Chinese paintings, a motor vehicle or motor vehicles, a Stamp or Stamps or a Book or Books.

#### 10 OUR LIABILITY

- 10.1 We will not be liable whether in negligence, other tort, breach of contract or statutory duty or in restitution or under the Misrepresentation Act 1967 or in any other way for lack of conformity with or any inaccuracy, error, misdescription or omission in any *Description* of the *Lot* or any *Entry* or *Estimate* in respect of it, made by us or on our behalf or by or on behalf of the *Seller* (whether made in writing, including in the *Catalogue*, or on the *Bonhams' Website*, or orally, or by conduct or otherwise) and whether made before or after this agreement or prior to or during the *Sale*.
- 10.2 Our duty to you while the Lot is at your risk and/or your property and in our custody and/or control is to exercise reasonable care in relation to it, but we will not be responsible for damage to the Lot or to other persons or things caused by:
- 10.2.1 handling the *Lot* if it was affected at the time of *Sale* to you by woodworm and any damage is caused as a result of it being affected by woodworm; or

- 10.2.2 changes in atmospheric pressure; nor will we be liable for:
- 10.2.3 damage to tension stringed musical instruments; or
- 10.2.4 damage to gilded picture frames, plaster picture frames or picture frame glass; and if the Lot is or becomes dangerous, we may dispose of it without notice to you in advance in any manner we think fit and we will be under no liability to you for doing so.
- 10.3.1 We will not be liable to you for any loss of *Business*, *Business* profits, revenue or income or for loss of *Business* reputation or for disruption to *Business* or wasted time on the part of the *Buyer's* management or staff or, if you are buying the *Lot* in the course of a *Business*, for any indirect losses or consequential damages of any kind, irrespective in any case of the nature, volume or source of the loss or damage alleged to be suffered, and irrespective of whether the said loss or damage is caused by or claimed in respect of any negligence, other tort, breach of contract, statutory duty, bailee's duty, a restitutionary claim or otherwise.
- 1032 Unless you buy the Lot as a Consumer, in any circumstances where we are liable to you in respect of a Lot, or any act, omission, statement, representation in respect of it, or this agreement or its performance, and whether in damages, for an indemnity or contribution or for a restitutionary remedy or in any way whatsoever, our liability will be limited to payment of a sum which will not exceed by way of maximum the amount of the Purchase Price of the Lot plus Buyer's Premium (less any sum you may be entitled to recover from the Seller) irrespective in any case of the nature, volume or source of any loss or damage alleged to be suffered or sum claimed as due, and irrespective of whether the liability arises from negligence, other tort, breach of contract, statutory duty, bailee's duty, a restitutionary claim or otherwise.

You may wish to protect yourself against loss by obtaining insurance.

10.4 Nothing set out above will be construed as excluding or restricting (whether directly or indirectly) any person's liability or excluding or restricting any person's rights or remedies in respect of (i) fraud, or (ii) death or personal injury caused by our negligence (or any person under our control or for whom we are legally responsible), or (iii) acts or omissions for which we are liable under the Occupiers Liability Act 1957, or (iv) any other liability to the extent the same may not be excluded or restricted as a matter of law, or (v) under our undertaking in paragraph 9 of these conditions.

#### 11 MISCELLANEOUS

- 11.1 You may not assign either the benefit or burden of this agreement.
- 11.2 Our failure or delay in enforcing or exercising any power or right under this agreement will not operate or be deemed to operate as a waiver of our rights under it except to the extent of any express waiver given to you in writing. Any such waiver will not affect our ability subsequently to enforce any right arising under this agreement.
- 11.3 If either party to this agreement is prevented from performing that party's respective obligations under this agreement by circumstances beyond its reasonable control or if performance of its obligations would by reason of such circumstances give rise to a significantly increased financial cost to it, that party will not, for so long as such circumstances prevail, be required to perform such obligations. This paragraph does not apply to the obligations imposed on you by paragraph 3.

- 11.4 Any notice or other communication to be given under this agreement must be in writing and may be delivered by hand or sent by first class post or air mail or fax transmission (if to *Bonhams* marked for the attention of the Company Secretary), to the address or fax number of the relevant party given in the *Contract Form* (unless notice of any change of address is given in writing). It is the responsibility of the sender of the notice or communication to ensure that it is received in a legible form within any applicable time period.
- 11.5 If any term or any part of any term of this agreement is held to be unenforceable or invalid, such unenforceability or invalidity will not affect the enforceability and validity of the remaining terms or the remainder of the relevant term.
- 11.6 References in this agreement to Bonhams will, where appropriate, include reference to Bonhams' officers, employees and agents.
- 11.7 The headings used in this agreement are for convenience only and will not affect its interpretation.
- 11.8 In this agreement "including" means "including, without limitation".
- 11.9 References to the singular will include reference to the plural (and vice versa) and reference to any one gender will include reference to the other genders.
- 11.10 Reference to a numbered paragraph is to a paragraph of this agreement.
- 11.11 Save as expressly provided in paragraph 11.12 nothing in this agreement confers (or purports to confer) on any person who is not a party to this agreement any benefit conferred by, or the right to enforce any term of, this agreement.
- 11.12 Where this agreement confers an immunity from, and/or an exclusion or restriction of, the responsibility and/or liability of *Bonhams*, it will also operate in favour and for the benefit of *Bonhams'* holding company and the subsidiaries of such holding company and the successors and assigns of *Bonhams* and of such companies and of any officer, employee and agent of *Bonhams* and such companies, each of whom will be entitled to rely on the relevant immunity and/or exclusion and/or restriction within and for the purposes of Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999, which enables the benefit of a contract to be extended to a person who is not a party to the contract, and generally at law.

#### 12 GOVERNING LAW

All transactions to which this agreement applies and all connected matters will be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of that part of the United Kingdom where the *Sale* takes (or is to take) place and we and you each submit to the exclusive jurisdiction of the courts of that part of the United Kingdom, save that we may bring proceedings against you in any other court of competent jurisdiction to the extent permitted by the laws of the relevant jurisdiction. *Bonhams* has a complaints procedure in place.

#### DATA PROTECTION – USE OF YOUR INFORMATION

Where we obtain any personal information about you, we shall only use it in accordance with the terms of our Privacy Policy (subject to any additional specific consent(s) you may have given at the time your information was disclosed). A copy of our Privacy Policy can be found on our *Website* www.bonhams. com or requested by post from Customer Services Department, 101 New Bond Street, London W15 1SR, United Kingdom or by email from info@bonhams.com.

#### APPENDIX 3

#### DEFINITIONS AND GLOSSARY

Where these Definitions and Glossary are incorporated, the following words and phrases used have (unless the context otherwise requires) the meanings given to them below. The Glossary is to assist you to understand words and phrases which have a specific legal meaning with which you may not be familiar.

#### LIST OF DEFINITIONS

"Additional Premium" a premium, calculated in accordance with the Notice to Bidders, to cover Bonhams' Expenses relating to the payment of royalties under the Artists Resale Right Regulations 2006 which is payable by the Buyer to Bonhams on any Lot marked [AR] which sells for a Hammer Price which together with the Buyer's Premium (but excluding any VAT) equals or exceeds 1000 euros (converted into the currency of the Sale using the European Central Bank Reference rate prevailing on the date of the Sale). "Auctioneer" the representative of Bonhams conducting the Sale

"Bidder" a person who has completed a *Bidding Form.* "Bidding Form" our Bidding Registration Form, our Absentee Bidding Form or our Telephone Bidding Form.

"Bonhams" Bonhams 1793 Limited or its successors or assigns. Bonhams is also referred to in the Buyer's Agreement, the Conditions of Business and the Notice to Bidders by the words "we", "us" and "our".

"Book" a printed Book offered for Sale at a specialist Book Sale.

"Business" includes any trade, *Business* and profession. "Buyer" the person to whom a *Lot* is knocked down by the *Auctioneer*. The *Buyer* is also referred to in the *Contract for Sale* and the *Buyer's Agreement* by the words "you" and "your".

"Buyer's Agreement" the contract entered into by Bonhams with the Buyer (see Appendix 2 in the Catalogue). "Buyer's Premium" the sum calculated on the Hammer Price at the rates stated in the Notice to Bidders.

"Catalogue" the Catalogue relating to the relevant Sale, including any representation of the Catalogue published on our Website.

"Commission" the Commission payable by the Seller to Bonhams calculated at the rates stated in the Contract Form. "Condition Report" a report on the physical condition of a Lot provided to a Bidder or potential Bidder by Bonhams on behalf of the Seller.

"Conditions of Sale" the Notice to Bidders, Contract for Sale, Buyer's Agreement and Definitions and Glossary.

"Consignment Fee" a fee payable to *Bonhams* by the *Seller* calculated at rates set out in the Conditions of Business. "Consumer" a natural person who is acting for the relevant

purpose outside his trade, Business or profession. "Contract Form" the Contract Form, or vehicle Entry form, as applicable, signed by or on behalf of the Seller listing the Lots to be offered for Sale by Bonhams.

"Contract for Sale" the Sale contract entered into by the Seller with the Buyer (see Appendix 1 in the Catalogue). "Contractual Description" the only Description of the Lot (being that part of the Entry about the Lot in the Catalogue which is in bold letters, any photograph (except for the colour) and the contents of any Condition Report) to which the Seller undertakes in the Contract of Sale the Lot corresponds. "Description" any statement or representation in any

way description any statement of representation in any representation relating to its authorship, attribution, condition, provenance, authenticity, style, period, age, suitability, quality, origin, value, estimated selling price (including the Hammer Price).

"Entry" a written statement in the *Catalogue* identifying the *Lot* and its *Lot* number which may contain a *Description* and illustration(s) relating to the *Lot*.

"Estimate" a statement of our opinion of the range within which the hammer is likely to fall.

"Expenses" charges and Expenses paid or payable by Bonhams in respect of the Lot including legal Expenses, banking charges and Expenses incurred as a result of an electronic transfer of money, charges and Expenses for loss and damage cover, insurance, Catalogue and other reproductions and illustrations, any customs duties, advertising, packing or shipping costs, reproductions rights' fees, taxes, levies, costs of testing, searches or enquiries, preparation of the Lot for Sale, storage charges, removal charges, removal charges or costs of collection from the Seller as the Seller's agents or from a defaulting Buyer, plus VAT if applicable.

"Forgery" an imitation intended by the maker or any other person to deceive as to authorship, attribution, origin, authenticity, style, date, age, period, provenance, culture, source or composition, which at the date of the *Sale* had a value materially less than it would have had if the *Lot* had not been such an imitation, and which is not stated to be such an imitation in any description of the *Lot*. A *Lot* will not be a *Forgery* by reason of any damage to, and/or restoration and/ or modification work (including repainting or over painting) having been carried out on the *Lot*, where that damage, restoration or modification work (as the case may be) does not substantially affect the identity of the *Lot* as one conforming to the *Description* of the *Lot*.

"Guarantee" the obligation undertaken personally by Bonhams to the Buyer in respect of any Forgery and, in the case of specialist Stamp Sales and/or specialist Book Sales, a Lot made up of a Stamp or Stamps or a Book or Books as set out in the Buyer's Agreement.

"Hammer Price" the price in the currency in which the Sale is conducted at which a Lot is knocked down by the Auctioneer. "Loss and Damage Warranty" means the warranty described in paracraph 8.2 of the Conditions of Business.

"Loss and Damage Warranty Fee" means the fee described in paragraph 8.2.3 of the Conditions of Business.

"Lot" any item consigned to Bonhams with a view to its Sale at auction or by private treaty (and reference to any Lot will include, unless the context otherwise requires, reference to individual items comprised in a group of two or more items offered for Sale as one Lot).

"Motoring Catalogue Fee" a fee payable by the Seller to Bonhams in consideration of the additional work undertaken by Bonhams in respect of the cataloguing of motor vehicles and in respect of the promotion of Sales of motor vehicles. "New Bond Street" means Bonhams' saleroom at 101 New Bond Street, London W1S 1SR.

"Notional Charges" the amount of Commission and VAT which would have been payable if the Lot had been sold at the Notional Price.

"Notional Fee" the sum on which the *Consignment Fee* payable to *Bonhams* by the *Seller* is based and which is calculated according to the formula set out in the Conditions of Business.

"Notional Price" the latest in time of the average of the high and low *Estimates* given by us to you or stated in the *Catalogue* or, if no such *Estimates* have been given or stated, the *Reserve* applicable to the *Lot*.

"Notice to Bidders" the notice printed at the back or front of our *Catalogues*.

"Purchase Price" the aggregate of the Hammer Price and VAT on the Hammer Price (where applicable), the Buyer's Premium and VAT on the Buyer's Premium and any Expenses.

"Reserve" the minimum price at which a *Lot* may be sold (whether at auction or by private treaty).

"Sale" the auction Sale at which a Lot is to be offered for Sale by Bonhams.

"Sale Proceeds" the net amount due to the Seller from the Sale of a Lot, being the Hammer Price less the Commission, any VAT chargeable thereon, Expenses and any other amount due to us in whatever capacity and howsoever arising.

"Seller" the person who offers the Lot for Sale named on the Contract Form. Where the person so named identifies on the form another person as acting as his agent, or where the person named on the Contract Form acts as an agent for a principal (whether such agency is disclosed to Bonhams or not), "Seller" includes both the agent and the principal who shall be jointly and severally liable as such. The Seller is also referred to

in the Conditions of Business by the words "you" and "your". "Specialist Examination" a visual examination of a Lot by a specialist on the Lot.

"Stamp" means a postage Stamp offered for Sale at a Specialist Stamp Sale.

"Standard Examination" a visual examination of a Lot by a non-specialist member of Bonhams' staff. "Storage Contract" means the contract described in paragraph 8.3.3 of the Conditions of Business or paragraph 4.4 of the Buyer's Agreement (as appropriate). "Storage Contractor" means the company identified as such in the Catalogue.

"Terrorism" means any act or threatened act of terrorism, whether any person is acting alone or on behalf of or in connection with any organisation(s) and/or government(s), committed for political, religious or ideological or similar purposes including, but not limited to, the intention to influence any government and/or put the public or any section of the public into fear.

"Trust Account" the bank account of *Bonhams* into which all sums received in respect of the *Purchase Price* of any *Lot* will be paid, such account to be a distinct and separate account to *Bonhams*' normal business bank account. "VAT" value added tax at the prevailing rate at the date of the *Sale* in the United Kingdom.

"Website" Bonhams Website at www.bonhams.com "Withdrawal Notice" the Seller's written notice to Bonhams revoking Bonhams' instructions to sell a Lot.

"Without Reserve" where there is no minimum price at which a *Lot* may be sold (whether at auction or by private treaty).

#### GLOSSARY

The following expressions have specific legal meanings with which you may not be familiar. The following glossary is intended to give you an understanding of those expressions but is not intended to limit their legal meanings:

"artist's resale right": the right of the creator of a work of art to receive a payment on *Sales* of that work subsequent to the original *Sale* of that work by the creator of it as set out in the Artists Resale Right Regulations 2006.

"bailee": a person to whom goods are entrusted. "indemnity": an obligation to put the person who has the benefit of the indemnity in the same position in which he would have been, had the circumstances giving rise to the indemnity not arisen and the expression "indemnify" is

"interpleader proceedings": proceedings in the Courts to

determine ownership or rights over a Lot. "knocked down": when a Lot is sold to a Bidder, indicated by

the fall of the hammer at the Sale. "lien": a right for the person who has possession of the Lot to retain possession of it.

"risk": the possibility that a *Lot* may be lost, damaged, destroyed, stolen, or deteriorate in condition or value.

"title": the legal and equitable right to the ownership of a *Lot.* "tort": a legal wrong done to someone to whom the wrong doer has a duty of care.

#### SALE OF GOODS ACT 1979

The following is an extract from the Sale of Goods Act 1979:

"Section 12 Implied terms about title, etc

- (1) In a contract of sale, other than one to which subsection (3) below applies, there is an implied term on the part of the seller that in the case of a sale he has a right to sell the goods, and in the case of an agreement to sell he will have such a right at the time when the property is to pass.
- In a contract of sale, other than one to which subsection
  (3) below applies, there is also an implied term that-
  - the goods are free, and will remain free until the time when the property is to pass, from any charge or encumbrance not disclosed or known to the buyer before the contract is made, and
  - (b) the buyer will enjoy quiet possession of the goods except in so far as it may be disturbed by the owner or other person entitled to the benefit of any charge or encumbrance so disclosed or known.

- (3) This subsection applies to a contract of sale in the case of which there appears from the contract or is to be inferred from its circumstances an intention that the seller should transfer only such title as he or a third person may have.
- (4) In a contract to which subsection (3) above applies there is an implied term that all charges or encumbrances known to the seller and not known to the buyer have been disclosed to the buyer before the contract is made.
- (5) In a contract to which subsection (3) above applies there is also an implied term that none of the following will disturb the buyer's quiet possession of the goods, namely:
  - (a) the seller;
  - (b) in a case where the parties to the contract intend that the seller should transfer only such title as a third person may have, that person;
  - (c) anyone claiming through or under the seller or that third person otherwise than under a charge or encumbrance disclosed or known to the buyer before the contract is made.
- (5A) As regards England and Wales and Northern Ireland, the term implied by subsection (1) above is a condition and the terms implied by subsections (2), (4) and (5) above are warranties."

# **Bonhams Specialist Departments**

#### **19th Century Paintings** UK Charles O' Brien +44 20 7468 8360 U.S.A Madalina Lazen +1 212 644 9108

20th Century British Art Matthew Bradbury +44 20 7468 8295

Aboriginal Art Francesca Cavazzini +61 2 8412 2222

African, Oceanic & Pre-Columbian Art UK Philip Keith +44 2920 727 980 U.S.A Fredric Backlar +1 323 436 5416

American Paintings Alan Fausel +1 212 644 9039

Antiquities Madeleine Perridge +44 20 7468 8226

Antique Arms & Armour UK David Williams +44 20 7393 3807 U.S.A Paul Carella +1 415 503 3360

Art Collections, Estates & Valuations Harvey Cammell +44 (0) 20 7468 8340

Art Nouveau & Decorative Art & Design UK Mark Oliver +44 20 7393 3856

U.S.A Frank Maraschiello +1 212 644 9059

Australian Art Merryn Schriever +61 2 8412 2222 Alex Clark +61 3 8640 4088

Australian Colonial Furniture and Australiana +1 415 861 7500

Books, Maps & Manuscripts UK Matthew Haley +44 20 7393 3817

U.S.A Christina Geiger +1 212 644 9094

British & European Glass

UK Simon Cottle +44 20 7468 8383 U.S.A. Suzy Pai +1 415 503 3343 British & European Porcelain & Pottery

UK John Sandon +44 20 7468 8244 U.S.A Peter Scott +1 415 503 3326

California & American Paintings Scot Levitt +1 323 436 5425

Carpets UK Mark Dance +44 8700 27361 U.S.A. Hadji Rahimipour +1 415 503 3392

Chinese & Asian Art UK Asaph Hyman +44 20 7468 5888 U.S.A Dessa Goddard +1 415 503 3333 HONG KONG +852 3607 0010 AUSTRALIA Yvett Klein

+61 2 8412 2222

Clocks UK James Stratton +44 20 7468 8364 U.S.A Jonathan Snellenburg +1 212 461 6530

Coins & Medals UK John Millensted +44 20 7393 3914 U.S.A Paul Song +1 323 436 5455

# Contemporary Art

UK Ralph Taylor +44 20 7447 7403 U.S.A Jeremy Goldsmith +1 917 206 1656

Costume & Textiles Claire Browne +44 1564 732969

#### Entertainment Memorabilia

UK +44 20 7393 3844 U.S.A Catherine Williamson +1 323 436 5442 Furniture & Works of Art

Fergus Lyons +44 20 7468 8221 U.S.A Jeffrey Smith +1 415 503 3413

**Greek Art** Olympia Pappa +44 20 7468 8314

Golf Sporting Memorabilia Kevin Mcgimpsey +44 1244 353123

**Irish Art** Penny Day +44 20 7468 8366

Impressionist & Modern Art UK India Phillips

+44 20 7468 8328 U.S.A Tanya Wells +1 917 206 1685

Islamic & Indian Art Claire Penhallurick +44 20 7468 8249

Japanese Art UK Suzannah Yip +44 20 7468 8368 U.S.A Jeff Olson +1 212 461 6516

Jewellery UK Jean Ghika +44 20 7468 8282 U.S.A Susan Abeles +1 212 461 6525 AUSTRALIA Anellie Manolas +61 2 8412 2222 HONG KONG Graeme Thompson +852 3607 0006

Marine Art

UK Veronique Scorer +44 20 7393 3962 U.S.A Gregg Dietrich +1 917 206 1697

Mechanical Music Jon Baddeley +44 20 7393 3872

Modern, Contemporary & Latin American Art U.S.A Alexis Chompaisal +1 323 436 5469

Modern Design Gareth Williams +44 20 7468 5879

# To e-mail any of the below use the first name dot second name @bonhams.com eg. charles.obrien@bonhams.com

Motor Cars

UK Tim Schofield +44 20 7468 5804 U.S.A Mark Osborne +1 415 503 3353 EUROPE Philip Kantor +32 476 879 471

Automobilia

UK Toby Wilson +44 8700 273 619 U.S.A Kurt Forry +1 415 391 4000

Motorcycles Ben Walker +44 8700 273616 Automobilia Adrian Pipiros +44 8700 273621

Musical Instruments Philip Scott +44 20 7393 3855

Native American Art Jim Haas +1 415 503 3294

Natural History U.S.A Claudia Florian +1 323 436 5437

Old Master Pictures UK Andrew Mckenzie +44 20 7468 8261 U.S.A Mark Fisher +1 323 436 5488

Orientalist Art Charles O'Brien +44 20 7468 8360

Photography U.S.A Judith Eurich +1 415 503 3259

Portrait Miniatures UK +44 20 7393 3986

Prints and Multiples

UK Rupert Worrall +44 20 7468 8262 U.S.A Judith Eurich +1 415 503 3259

Russian Art

UK Sophie Law +44 20 7468 8334 U.S.A Yelena Harbick +1 212 644 9136

# Scientific Instruments

Jon Baddeley +44 20 7393 3872 U.S.A. Jonathan Snellenburg +1 212 461 6530

Scottish Pictures Chris Brickley +44 131 240 2297

Silver & Gold Boxes UK Michael Moorcroft +44 20 7468 8241 U.S.A Aileen Ward +1 800 223 5463

South African Art Giles Peppiatt +44 20 7468 8355

Sporting Guns Patrick Hawes +44 20 7393 3815

**Toys & Dolls** Leigh Gotch +44 20 8963 2839

Travel Pictures Veronique Scorer +44 20 7393 3962

Urban Art Gareth Williams +44 20 7468 5879

Watches & Wristwatches UK +44 20 7447 7412 U.S.A. Jonathan Snellenburg +1 212 461 6530 HONG KONG Nicholas Biebuyck +852 2918 4321

Whisky

UK Martin Green +44 1292 520000 U.S.A Joseph Hyman +1 917 206 1661 HONG KONG Daniel Lam +852 3607 0004

Wine

UK Richard Harvey +44 (0) 20 7468 5811 U.S.A Doug Davidson +1 415 503 3363 HONG KONG Daniel Lam +852 3607 0004 International Salerooms, Offices and Associated Companies (• Indicates Saleroom)

#### UNITED KINGDOM

#### London

101 New Bond Street • London W1S 1SR +44 20 7447 7447 +44 20 7447 7400 fax

Montpelier Street • London SW7 1HH +44 20 7393 3900 +44 20 7393 3905 fax

South East England

# Brighton & Hove 19 Palmeira Square Hove, East Sussex

BN3 2JN +44 1273 220 000 +44 1273 220 335 fax

Guildford Millmead. Guildford, Surrey GU2 4BE +44 1483 504 030 +44 1483 450 205 fax

Isle of Wight +44 1273 220 000

Representative: Kent George Dawes +44 1483 504 030

West Sussex +44 (0) 1273 220 000

South West England

Bath Queen Square House Charlotte Street Bath BA1 2LL +44 1225 788 988 +44 1225 446 675 fax

Cornwall – Truro 36 Lemon Street Truro Cornwall TR1 2NR +44 1872 250 170 +44 1872 250 179 fax

#### Exeter The Lodge Southernhay West Exeter, Devon EX1 1JG +44 1392 425 264 +44 1392 494 561 fax

#### Winchester

The Red House Hyde Street Winchester Hants SO23 7DX +44 1962 862 515 +44 1962 865 166 fax

#### Tetbury

22a Long Street Tetbury Gloucestershire GL8 8AQ +44 1666 502 200 +44 1666 505 107 fax

# Representatives: Dorset

Bill Allan +44 1935 815 271

East Anglia

**Bury St. Edmunds** 21 Churchgate Street Bury St Edmunds Suffolk IP33 1RG +44 1284 716 190 +44 1284 755 844 fax

Norfolk The Market Place Reepham Norfolk NR10 4JJ +44 1603 871 443 +44 1603 872 973 fax

#### Midlands

Knowle The Old House Station Road Knowle, Solihull West Midlands B93 0HT +44 1564 776 151 +44 1564 778 069 fax

Oxford • Banbury Road Shipton on Cherwell Kidlington OX5 1JH +44 1865 853 640 +44 1865 372 722 fax

Yorkshire & North East England

Leeds 30 Park Square West Leeds LS1 2PF +44 113 234 5755 +44 113 244 3910 fax

#### North West England

Chester 2 St Johns Court, Vicars Lane, Chester, Ch1 1QE +44 1244 313 936 +44 1244 340 028 fax

Manchester The Stables 213 Ashley Road Hale WA15 9TB +44 161 927 3822 +44 161 927 3824 fax

#### Channel Islands

Jersey La Chasse La Rue de la Vallee St Mary Jersey JE3 3DL +44 1534 722 441 +44 1534 759 354 fax

Representative: Guernsey +44 1481 722 448 Scotland

Edinburgh • 22 Queen Street Edinburgh EH2 1JX +44 131 225 2266 +44 131 220 2547 fax

Glasgow 176 St. Vincent Street, Glasgow G2 5SG +44 141 223 8866 +44 141 223 8868 fax

Representatives: Wine & Spirits Tom Gilbey +44 1382 330 256

# Wales

Cardiff 7-8 Park Place, Cardiff CF10 3DP +44 2920 727 980 +44 2920 727 989 fax

#### EUROPE

Austria Tuchlauben 8 1010 Vienna +43 (0) 1 403 0001 vienna@bonhams.com

Belaium Boulevard Saint-Michel 101 1040 Brussels +32 (0) 2 736 5076 belgium@bonhams.com

Denmark Henning Thomsen +45 4178 4799 denmark@bonhams.com

France 4 rue de la Paix 75002 Paris +33 (0) 1 42 61 10 10 paris@bonhams.com

Germany - Cologne Albertusstrasse 26 50667 Cologne +49 (0) 221 2779 9650 cologne@bonhams.com

Germany - Munich Maximilianstrasse 52 80538 Munich +49 (0) 89 2420 5812 munich@bonhams.com

Greece 7 Neofytou Vamva Street Athens 10674 +30 (0) 210 3636 404 athens@bonhams.com

Ireland 31 Molesworth Street Dublin 2 +353 (0) 1 602 0990 dublin@bonhams.com

Italy - Milan Via Boccaccio 22 20123 Milano +39 0 2 4953 9020 milan@bonhams.com

Italy - Rome Via Sicilia 50 00187 Roma +39 0 6 48 5900 rome@bonhams.com The Netherlands De Lairessestraat 154 1075 HL Amsterdam +31 (0) 20 67 09 701 amsterdam@bonhams.com

Portugal Rua Bartolomeu Dias nº 160. 1º Belem 1400-031 Lisbon +351 218 293 291 portugal@bonhams.com

Russia - Moscow Anastasia Vinokurova +7 964 562 3845 russia@bonhams.com

Russia - St. Petersburg Marina Jacobson +7 921 555 2302 russia@bonhams.com

Spain - Barcelona Teresa Ybarra +34 930 087 876 barcelona@bonhams.com

Spain - Madrid Nunez de Balboa no 4-1A 28001 Madrid +34 915 78 17 27 madrid@bonhams.com

Spain - Marbella James Roberts +34 952 90 62 50 marbella@bonhams.com

Switzerland Rue Etienne-Dumont 10 1204 Geneva +41 (0) 22 300 3160 geneva@bonhams.com

# MIDDLE EAST

Dubai Deborah Najar +971 (0)56 113 4146 deborah.najar@bonhams.com

Israel Joslynne Halibard +972 (0)54 553 5337 ioslynne.halibard@ bonhams.com

# NORTH AMERICA USA

San Francisco • 220 San Bruno Avenue San Francisco CA 94103 +1 (415) 861 7500 +1 (415) 861 8951 fax

Los Angeles • 7601 W. Sunset Boulevard Los Angeles CA 90046 +1 (323) 850 7500 +1 (323) 850 6090 fax

New York • 580 Madison Avenue New York, NY 10022 +1 (212) 644 9001 +1 (212) 644 9007 fax Representatives: Arizona Terri Adrian-Hardy +1 (480) 994 5362

California Central Valley David Daniel +1 (916) 364 1645

Southern California Christine Eisenberg +1 (949) 646 6560

Colorado Julie Segraves +1 (720) 355 3737

Florida Palm Beach +1 (561) 651 7876 Miami +1 (305) 228 6600 Ft. Lauderdale +1 (954) 566 1630

Georgia Mary Moore Bethea +1 (404) 842 1500

Illinois Ricki Blumberg Harris +1 (312) 475 3922 +1 (773) 267 3300

Massachusetts Boston/New England Amy Corcoran +1 (617) 742 0909

Nevada David Daniel +1 (775) 831 0330

New Mexico Leslie Trilling +1 (505) 820 0701

Oregon Sheryl Acheson +1(503) 312 6023

Pennsvlvania Margaret Tierney +1 (610) 644 1199

Texas Amy Lawch +1 (713) 621 5988

Washington Heather O'Mahony +1 (206) 218 5011

Washington DC Mid-Atlantic Region Martin Gammon +1 (202) 333 1696

#### CANADA

Toronto, Ontario • Jack Kerr-Wilson 20 Hazelton Avenue Toronto, ONT M5R 2E2 +1 (416) 462 9004 info.ca@bonhams.com

Montreal, Quebec David Kelsey +1 (514) 341 9238 info ca@bonhams.com

## SOUTH AMERICA

Argentina Daniel Claramunt +54 11 479 37600

Brazil +55 11 3031 4444 +55 11 3031 4444 fax

#### ASIA

Hong Kong • Suite 2001 One Pacific Place 88 Queensway Admiralty Hong Kong +852 2918 4321 +852 2918 4320 fax hongkong@bonhams.com

# Beijing

Hongyu Yu Suite 511 Chang An Club 10 East Chang An Avenue Beijing 100006 +86(0) 10 6528 0922 +86(0) 10 6528 0933 fax beijing@bonhams.com

**Japan** Akiko Tsuchida

Level 14 Hibiya Central Building 1-2-9 Nishi-Shimbashi Minato-ku Tokyo 105-0003 +81 (0) 3 5532 8636 +81 (0) 3 5532 8637 fax akiko@bonhams.com

#### Singapore

Singapore Bernadette Rankine 11th Floor, Wisma Atria 435 Orchard Road Singapore 238877 +65 (0) 6701 8038 +65 (0) 6701 8001 fax bernadette.rankine@ bonhams.com

# Taiwan

Summer Fang 37th Floor, Taipei 101 Tower Nor 7 Xinyi Road, Section 5 Taipei, 100 +886 2 8758 2898 +886 2 8757 2897 fax summer.fang@ bonhams com

Sydney 76 Paddington Street Paddington NSW 2021

+61 (0) 2 8412 2222 +61 (0) 2 9475 4110 fax

info.aus@bonhams.com

#### **AUSTRALIA**

Australia

Melbourne

AFRICA

Neil Coventry

South Africa -

Johannesburg

Penny Culverwell +27 (0)71 342 2670

Nigeria

Como House

Como Avenue

South Yarra Melbourne VIC 3141 +61 (0) 3 8640 4088

+61 (0) 2 9475 4110 fax

info.aus@bonhams.com

+234 (0)7065 888 666

neil.coventry@bonhams.com

penny.culverwell@bonhams.com

G-NET7/5/15

# **Registration and Bidding Form**

(Attendee / Absentee / Online / Telephone Bidding) Please circle your bidding method above.

#### Paddle number (for office use only)

This sale will be conducted in accordance with Bonhams' Conditions of Sale and bidding and buying at the Sale will be regulated by these Conditions. You should read the Conditions in conjunction with the Sale Information relating to this Sale which sets out the charges payable by you on the purchases you make and other terms relating to bidding and buying at the Sale. You should ask any questions you have about the Conditions before signing this form. These Conditions also contain certain undertakings by bidders and buyers and limit Bonhams' liability to bidders and buyers.

#### Data protection - use of your information

Where we obtain any personal information about you, we shall only use it in accordance with the terms of our Privacy Policy (subject to any additional specific consent(s) you may have given at the time your information was disclosed). A copy of our Privacy Policy can be found on our website (www.bonhams.com) or requested by post from Customer Services Department, 101 New Bond Street, London W1S 1SR United Kingdom or by e-mail from info@bonhams.com.

#### **Credit and Debit Card Payments**

There is no surcharge for payments made by debit cards issued by a UK bank. All other debit cards and all credit cards are subject to a 2% surcharge on the total invoice price.

#### Notice to Bidders.

Clients are requested to provide photographic proof of ID - passport, driving licence, ID card, together with proof of address - utility bill, bank or credit card statement etc. Corporate clients should also provide a copy of their articles of association / company registration documents, together with a letter authorising the individual to bid on the company's behalf. Failure to provide this may result in your bids not being processed. For higher value lots you may also be asked to provide a bank reference.

#### If successful

Telephone or

Absentee (T / A)

I will collect the purchases myself

Please contact me with a shipping quote (if applicable)

Lot no.

Bri

	Sale title: Medals, Bonds, Banknotes and Coins	Sale date: 8 July 2015					
	Sale no. 22780	Sale venue: Knightsbrid	ge				
with and buying ditions. tion with which sets rchases ding and estions you this form. ertakings liability to	If you are not attending the sale in person, please provide details of t prior to the sale. Bids will be rounded down to the nearest incremen for further information relating to Bonhams executing telephone, on endeavour to execute these bids on your behalf but will not be liable	t. Please refer to the Notice to line or absentee bids on your	Bidders in the catalogue behalf. Bonhams will				
	General Bid Increments:      f10,000 - 20,000by 1,000s        f200 - 500by 20 / 50 / 80s      f20,000 - 50,000by 2,000 / 5,000 / 8,000s        f500 - 1,000by 50s      f50,000 - 100,000by 5,000s        f10,000 - 2,000by 100s      f100,000 - 200,000by 5,000s        f10,000 - 5,000by 200 / 500 / 800s      above £200,000at the auctioneer's discretion        f5,000 - 10,000by 500s      The auctioneer has discretion to split any bid at any time.						
1	Customer Number	Title					
oout you, rms of our ic consent(s)	First Name	Last Name					
e found on ed by post w Bond oy e-mail	Company name (to be invoiced if applicable)						
	Address						
	City	County / State					
oit cards	Post / Zip code	Country					
credit cards e price.	Telephone mobile	Telephone daytime					
areaf of	Telephone evening	Fax					
proof of with proof ement py of their locuments, al to bid on	Preferred number(s) in order for Telephone Bidding (inc. country code)						
	E-mail (in capitals)						
nay result in ie lots you	By providing your email address above, you authorise Bonhams to send to this a concerning Bonhams. Bonhams does not sell or trade email addresses.	ddress information relating to Sale	s, marketing material and news				
2.	I am registering to bid as a private buyer	I am registering to bid as					
	If registered for VAT in the EU please enter your registration here:	Please tick if you have registered with us before					
	Please note that all telephone calls are recorded.		1				
ef description		MAX bid in GBP (excluding premium & VAT)	Covering bid*				
		1					

FOR WINE SALES ONLY									
Please leave lots "available under bond" in bond 🔲 I will collect from Park Royal or bonded warehouse 🗌 Please include delivery charges (minimum charge of £20 + VAT)									
BY SIGNING THIS FORM YOU AGREE THAT YOU HAVE SEEN THE CATALOGUE AND HAVE READ AND UNDERSTOOD OUR CONDITIONS OF SALE AND WISH TO BE BOUND									

BY SIGNING THIS FORM YOU AGREE THAT YOU HAVE SEEN THE CATALOGUE AND HAVE READ AND UNDERSTOOD OUR CONDITIONS OF SALE AND WISH TO BE BOUND BY THEM, AND AGREE TO PAY THE BUYER'S PREMIUM, VAT AND ANY OTHER CHARGES MENTIONED IN THE NOTICE TO BIDDERS. THIS AFFECTS YOUR LEGAL RIGHTS.

Date:

Your signature:

\* Covering Bid: A maximum bid (exclusive of Buyers Premium and VAT) to be executed by Bonhams only if we are unable to contact you by telephone, or should the connection be lost during bidding. NB. Payment will only be accepted from an account in the same name as shown on the invoice and Auction Registration form.

Please email or fax the completed Auction Registration form and requested information to: Bonhams, Customer Services, 101 New Bond Street, London, W1S 1SR. Tel: +44 (0) 20 7447 7447 Fax: +44 (0) 20 7447 7401, bids@bonhams.com

Bonhams 1793 Limited. Montpelier Street, London SW7 1HH. Incorporated in England. Company Number 4326560.

# Bonhams

**B** 1793

Bonhams Montpelier Street Knightsbridge London SW7 1HH

+44 (0) 20 7393 3900 +44 (0) 20 7393 3905 fax

